Rev Environ Contam Toxicol 167:35-120

i passings

© Springer-Verlag 2000

Ecotoxicological Risk Assessment for Roundup[®] Herbicide John P. Giesy, Stuart Dobson, and Keith R. Solomon

Contents

I. Introduction	-35
II. Problem Formulation	36
A. Risk Assessment Methodology	36
B. Characteristics of Roundup [®] Formulations and Components	42
III. Exposure Assessment	45
A. Use Patterns	45
B. Environmental Fate and Transport	47
C. Environmental Concentrations from Terrestrial Uses	54
D. Environmental Concentrations from Aquatic Uses	60
E. Nontarget Organism Exposure Analysis	61
IV. Toxicity Assessment	65
A. Aquatic Organisms	65
B. Soil Organisms	75
C. Terrestrial Organisms	77
D. Summary of Toxicity Reference Values	86
V. Risk Characterization	87
A. Hazard Quotient Analyses	87
B. Terrestrial Uses	89
C. Aquatic Uses	100
VI. Uncertainty Analysis	101
Suramary	102
Acknowledgments	104
References	104

I. Introduction

Glyphosate-based weed control products are among the most widely used broadspectrum herbicides in the world. The herbicidal properties of glyphosate were discovered in 1970, and commercial formulations for nonselective weed control were first introduced in 1974 (Franz et al. 1997). Formulations of glyphosate,

Communicated by George W. Ware.

J.P. Giesy(🖂)

Department of Zoology, National Food Safety and Toxicology Center, and Institute for Environmental Toxicology, Michigan State University, East Lansing, MI 48824, U.S.A.

S. Dobson

Institute of Terrestrial Ecology, Huntingdon, Cambridgeshire PE17 2LS, United Kingdom.

K.R. Solomon

Department of Environmental Biology, Centre for Toxicology, University of Guelph, Guelph, On ario, N1G 2W1, Canada.

J.P. Giesy, S. Dobson, and K.R. Solomon including Roundup[®] Herbicide (RU)¹ (Monsanto Company, St. Louis, MO), have been extensively investigated for their notential to produce adverse effects including Koundup Rerolicide (KU) (Monsanto Company, SL Louis, effects) have been extensively investigated for their potential to produce adverse effects in conterget organisme Governmental regulatory agencies international organiliave been extensively investigated for their potential to produce adverse effects in nontarget organisms. Governmental regulatory agencies, international organi-rations and othere have reviewed and accessed the available ectentific data for in nonuarget organisms. Covernmental regulatory agencies, international organi-zations, and others have reviewed and assessed the available scientific data for gluphoeate formulations and independently induced their safety Conclusions sauons, and ouners nave reviewed and assessed the available scientific data ion glyphosate formulations and independently judged their safety. Conclusions from three major organizations are nublicity available and indicate RII can be glypnosate formulations and independently Judged their safety. Conclusions from three major organizations are publicly available and indicate RU can be used with minimal risk to the environment (A orienthure Canada 1001. TISEPA from three major organizations are publicly available and indicate KU can be used with minimal risk to the environment (Agriculture Canada 1991; USEPA used with minimal risk to the environment (Agriculture are available on the fate and 1993a, WHO 100A) Several review publications are available on the fate and used with minimal risk to the environment (Agriculture Canada 1991; USErA 1993a; WHO 1994). Several review publications are available on the fate and effecte of RII or gluphoeste in the environment (Carliele and Treview 1092) 1773a; WIU 1794). Several review publications are available on the rate and effects of RU or glyphosate in the environment (Carlisle and Trevors 1988; Smith and Cohme 1007. Malik et al. 1090. Duernel et al. 1077. Sulliven and effects of KU or glypnosate in the environment (Carlisle and Irevors 1988; Smith and Oehme 1992; Malik et al. 1989; Rueppel et al. 1977; Sullivan and Smith and Oehme 1992; Canada 1080) In addition enveral house have been Smill and Cenme 1994; Malik et al. 1989; Kueppel et al. 1977; Sullivan and Sullivan 1997; Forestry Canada, 1989). In addition, several books have been subliched about the environmental and human health considerations of alumhic Sullivan 1997; Forestry Canada, 1989). In addition, several books nave been of glypho-published about the environmental and human health considerations of glypho-sate and ite formulatione (Greesbard and Atkineon 1085; Fronz et al. 1007). The published about the environmental and numan nearin considerations of gypno-sate and its formulations (Grossbard and Atkinson 1985; Franz et al. 1997). In addition RII and other elumbocate formulations have been calented for use in a sale and its formulations (Orossoard and Atkinson 1980; Franz et al. 1997). In addition, RU and other glyphosate formulations have been selected for use in the United number of weed control programe for state and local inviedictions in the United auliuoli, KU and outer glypnosate formulations have been selected for use in a united interview of weed control programs for state and local jurisdictions in the conducted states. Many of these uses require that ecological risk accessements he conducted number of weed control programs for state and local jurisdictions in the United States. Many of these uses require that ecological risk assessments be conducted in the form of Environmental Impact Statemente or Environmental Acceleration States, Many of these uses require that ecological first assessments pe conducted in the form of Environmental Impact Statements of Environmental Assessments. These documents are comprehensive and energific to local use situations. in the form of Environmental Impact Statements of Environmental Assessments. Docu-These documents are comprehensive and specific to local use situations. Decu-mente are available for risk accessments in Texas Washington Oregon Penn-I nese documents are comprenensive and specific to local use situations. Penn-ments are available for risk assessments in Texas, Washington, Oregon, 1997 svlvania New York Virginia and other states (IISDA 1989 1997) nents are available for risk assessments in 1exas, wasnington, Uregon, renn-sylvania, New York, Virginia, and other states (USDA 1989, 1992, 1996, 1997; IISDI 1080. Wachington State DOT 1003) but 170%, washingion blace LUI 1975). The purpose of this assessment was to expand the available ecotoxicology data ad annly current ecological risk accelement methodologies to the evaluation of Inte purpose or uns assessment was to expand the available ecotoxicology data and apply current ecological risk assessment methodologies to the evaluation of extential active and chronic effects of DII (technical alterhocate acid and a curfact and apply current ecological fisk assessment methodologies to the evaluation of potential acute and chronic effects of RU (technical glyphosate acid and a surfactories in the environment. The courses of information used in the environment. USDI 1989; Washington State DOT 1993). potential acute and chronic effects of KU (technical glypnosate acid and a suffaction used in ant) on nontarget species in the environment. The sources of information used in this according to the action of the provide both multiched and recordination recorder to the sources of the source of the uni) on nontarget species in the environment. The sources of information used in this assessment include both published and proprietary research reports on and the major metabolite of alumbocate (aminomethylaborhomic arid) uns assessment include doin published and prophetary research reports on κU , glyphosate, and the major metabolite of glyphosate (aminomethylphosphonic acid, ΔMPA) as well as the surfactant used in formulations. In this effort the authors Elypnosate, and the major metabolite of glypnosate laminomethylpnosphonic actu, AMPA), as well as the surfactant used in formulations. In this effort, the authors have had the connection of the Moncento Company. St Levice MO which has AMITA), as well as the suffactant used in formulations. In this effort, the autors have had the cooperation of the Monsanto Company, St. Louis, MO, which has provided complete access to its database of studies and other documentation in the database of studies and other documentation. nad the cooperation of the Monsanto Company, St. Louis, NU, which that provided complete access to its database of studies and other documentation. In provided the crientific envire corried out by Moncanto were conducted for regula provided complete access to its database of studies and other documentation. In general, the scientific studies carried out by Monsanto were conducted for regulation of all the scientific studies carried and controls studies on all the scientific studies carried and controls an general, the scientific studies carried out by Monsanto were conducted for regula-tory purposes and comply with accepted protocols. Studies on glyphosate products commercially available from other manufacturere have been conducted but the ury purposes and compty with accepted protocols. Studies on glypnosate products commercially available from other manufacturers have been conducted, but this information was not available for use in this accessment information was not available for use in this assessment. The framework used for this ecological risk assessment includes three major phases: (1) a problem formulation phase. (2) a data analysis phase (arrown the framework used for this ecological risk assessment includes three major phases: (1) a problem formulation phase; (2) a data analysis phase (exposure ¹Abbreviations: a.e., acid equivalents; AMPA, aminomethylphosphonic acid; HQ, hazard quotient; IPA, isomonylamine: LOEL, lowest-observed effect level: NML, no-mortality level: NOAEC, no ¹Abbreviations: a.e., acid equivalents; AMPA, aminomethylphosphonic acid; HQ, hazard quotient; IPA, isopropylamine; LOEL, lowest-observed effect level; NML, no-monality level; NOEC. no-observed-adverse-effect level: NOEC. no-observed-adverse-effect level: NOEC. IPA, isopropylamine; LOEL, lowest-observed effect level; NML, no-mortality level; NOAEC, no-observed-adverse-effect concentration; NOAEL, no-observed-adverse-effect level; NOEC, no-adverse-effect level; NTP, National Toxicology Program; served-effect concentration; NOEL, no-observed-effect level; NTP, National Toxicology Program observed-adverse-effect concentration; NOAEL, no-observed-adverse-effect level; NOEC, no-observed-adverse-effect level; NTP, National Toxicology Program; served-effect concentration; NOEL, no-observed-effect level; NTP, National Toxicology USEPA. POFA noivethoxylated tallowamine: RU. Roundun•; TRV. toxicity reference value; USEPA. served-effect concentration; NOEL, no-observed-effect level; NTP, National Toxicology Program; POEA, polyethoxylated tallowarnine; RU, Roundup⁶, TRV, toxicity reference value; USEPA, United States Environmental Protection Agency: WHO. World Health Organization. POEA, polyethoxylated tallowamine; RU, Roundup[®]; TRV, toxicity reference val United States Environmental Protection Agency; WHO, World Health Organization.

assessment and toxicological assessment); and (3) a risk characterization phase (CCME 1996; Environment Canada 1997; USEPA 1998). The problem formulation phase was an information gathering and interpretation stage, in which the assessment was focused and the approach for critical areas of interest planned. During this phase, the bounds of the assessment were established by delineating the assessment and measurement endpoints. During the data analysis phase, estimates of exposure and dose-response relationships were compiled and evaluated. During the risk characterization phase, the results of the exposure and effect analyses were combined to determine the potential for adverse effects. Specific details of how the current risk assessment was adapted to these various risk assessment phases are described in detail next.

General Approach.

The focus of this assessment was on ecotoxicological risk associated with the use of RU, specifically considering the direct effects of RU, glyphosate, and the associated surfactant on nontarget organisms. When terrestrial ecosystems are treated with herbicides, vegetation that is one of the main determinants of animal habitats is removed. Consequently, habitat change associated with herbicide use can be expected. When herbicides are applied to aquatic ecosystems, it is expected that there will be direct effects on plants and potentially secondary effects at the community level caused by release of nutrients and organic carbon that can affect dissolved oxygen. The assessment does not address ecological disturbances associated with vegetation changes in the treated areas. The broader question of the relative risks and benefits of programs to control weeds was beyond the scope of this assessment. Direct effects of herbicides on plants are an expected consequence of these programs, and it must be recognized that these management practices will cause alterations of the terrestrial ecosystem and may affect nontarget species.

An initial assessment was made (Tier I) by use of "worst-case" assumptions to calculate a very conservative hazard quotient. The approach employed was similar to the hyperconservative quotient method (Environment Canada 1997). Tier I hazard quotients are designed to be protective, and where an extreme exposure level does not affect the most sensitive species identified in laboratory tests, there is a high degree of confidence that risk will be minimal. If effects are predicted using the extreme exposure scenario, a more realistic exposure scenario is examined and compared to potentially affected species (Tier II). On completion of the refined risk assessment, if significant residual risk potential still exists, recommendations are made to acquire more scientific information or to prepare steps toward mitigation.

Literature Review. The data used in this assessment were assembled from the peer-reviewed, open literature and from proprietary studies (Monsanto Company, St. Louis, MO) conducted to support the registration of glyphosate and RU herbicide. In recent years, two reviews have been completed regarding the toxicity of glyphosate, glyphosate formulations, and surfactants to various types of aquatic and terrestrial wildlife. In 1993, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency released a document on glyphosate entitled "Re-registration Eligibility"

Ridden er finner de

Decision" (USEPA 1993a). In 1994, the World Health Organization released its review on glyphosate entitled "Glyphosate: Environmental Health Criteria 159" (WHO 1994). Both these documents have been extensively peer reviewed, and the information and discussions in these reviews served as the foundation for the current assessment.

Regardless of its origin, all data used in the development of the risk assessment were carefully scrutinized. The literature database contained a high degree of variability in both focus and quality. Critical assessment criteria were established and applied to select the data used in the assessment. The criteria utilized to evaluate data quality included the following:

1. Standard endpoints reported (survival, growth, or reproduction)

2. Fundamental aspects of experimental design reported such as

Source and characteristics of test material Number of animals used, control mortality

Measurement and reporting of dissolved oxygen for aquatic testing

3. Key elements of data evaluation reported, such as data evaluated and type of statistical analysis

Endpoints. The U.S. EPA Ecological Risk Assessment Guidelines (USEPA 1998) established a problem formulation phase where the objective of the risk assessment is clearly established. An important component of problem formulation includes a clear delineation of assessment endpoint(s) and associated measurement endpoints (also called measures of effect). Assessment endpoints are explicit expressions of the environmental value to be protected (USEPA 1998). The risk assessment presented here is generic in scope and, to achieve the comprehensive assessment goals for all uses of RU, a general integrative assessment endpoint has been selected. The assessment endpoint was defined as "no reduction in populations of non-target organisms as a result of direct toxic effects associated with the use of Roundup[®] Herbicide." Measurement endpoints are measurable qualities related to the valued characteristic chosen as the assessment endpoint (Suter 1993). The quantitative value that represents a measurement endpoint should be linked to the assessment endpoint in such a way that the goals of the risk assessment can be attained. In this assessment, survival during "acute" exposure scenarios, and survival, growth, and/or reproduction during "chronic" exposure scenarios were chosen as measurement endpoints. In the risk assessment, measurement endpoints have been linked with the assessment endpoint by evaluating individual performance in a toxicity assay and inferring population performance. Specifically, it was assumed that at concentrations where no effects were observed on survival, growth, or reproduction of individuals, then the populations would not be impacted. The no mortality level for the most sensitive species for which toxicity information was available was used as a surrogate for the most sensitive species in the community. Thus, protection of the most sensitive species should be protective of community structure and function.

Potentially Exposed Groups and Representative Taxa. Although primarily employed to control unwanted vegetation within an agricultural setting, glyphosate-

containing herbicides are also used in industrial, ornamental garden, aquatic weed control, and residential weed management. Based on these broad uses, organisms in both aquatic and terrestrial environments are potentially exposed. Representative plants and animals are listed along with the major route of environmental exposure (Table 1).

Fish, amphibians, and aquatic invertebrates were selected as surrogate organisms for potentially exposed aquatic animals. Fish occupy a number of trophic levels. They are susceptible to contaminant exposure through their diet, but direct uptake of waterborne chemicals via the gill is often the primary route of exposure. Amphibians were included because they often have life history strategies quite different from fish. Just as important, however, are those organisms that occupy lower trophic levels. Aquatic microorganisms, invertebrates, and plants are extremely important to the functioning of ecosystems. These organisms make up the base of the food chain and are responsible for degrading detritus and for the primary production of organic raw materials that subsequently fulfill the nutrient requirements of other organisms.

Soil microorganisms, terrestrial invertebrates, and nontarget plants would mainly be exposed through direct contact with the herbicide during application and through interaction with the surface soil. Ingestion of contaminated foodstuffs would be expected to be the primary route of herbicide exposure for birds and mammals. To capture the diversity of species potentially exposed to RU, a range of ingestion rates for birds and mammals were considered. In general,

Table 1. Potentially exposed organisms based on exposure pathway evaluation of Roundup[®] Herbicide.

Environmental compartment	Potentially exposed organism groups	Major route of environmental exposure
Aquatic	Microorganisms (e.g., algae)	Water
	Macrophytes (e.g., duckweed)	Water
	Invertebrates (e.g., Daphnia)	Water
	Amphibians (e.g., Xenopus sp.)	Water
	Fish (e.g., trout, bluegill)	Water
Soil	Soil microorganisms (e.g., bacteria, fungi)	Soil
	Soil invertebrates (e.g., earth- worm)	Soil
Terrestrial	Beneficial arthropods (e.g., honey bees, lacewing)	Direct contact, spray drift
	Nontarget plants (e.g., fencerows)	Spray drift
	Birds (e.g., quail)	Diet (e.g., seeds/fruits, insects, animal tissue)
	Mammals (e.g., mouse)	Diet (e.g., seeds/fruits, insects, foliage, animal tissue)

smaller birds and mammals have greater rates of metabolism and higher food ingestion rates relative to body weight. Small mammals are thus a more conservative model than larger ones because the dose to the smaller animals for any given environmental concentration in food is greater. Large animals were included to keep a perspective on the potential exposure of certain relevant large herbivores, such as deer.

Exposure Assessment Approach.

In the Tier I assessment, both the maximum acute and chronic levels of exposure were estimated for each potentially exposed taxonomic group. Because RU components, glyphosate and surfactant, could co-occur during acute exposure, acute exposure levels were based on estimates of the intact RU formulation. As the levels of exposure under chronic conditions would be strongly influenced by even minor differences in fate of the components, chronic exposure levels were determined separately for glyphosate and surfactant. Actual measures in the environment were given priority for designation of maximum exposure levels. In some cases, insufficient information on measured field concentrations was available to define an exposure level (e.g., depth of soil collected, depth of water collected, application rates, application method). In those cases, a model based on conservative input parameters was used to calculate an exposure level.

The maximum acute exposure range for aquatic and soil organisms considered that either zero or 50% of RU was intercepted by target vegetation. Bare ground application would be equivalent to the 0% interception scenario. The maximum chronic exposure range for aquatic and soil organisms considered interception (0% or 50%), but also a range of dissipation rates for glyphosate and the surfactant. Exposures of soil organisms, such as microbes and earthworms, or aquatic organisms, such as fish, amphibians, and invertebrates, were based on the concentration of RU or its components in soil or water, respectively.

The major route of exposure for birds and mammals is likely to be via the diet, so that estimation of exposures for birds and mammals require consideration of body size and food ingestion rates. A range of ingestion rates was considered. Generic food ingestion equations derived for all birds or for all mammals were used to estimate food consumption for small and large animals (Nagy 1987). The resultant ingestion rate (g food/d) was divided by the body weight to give a daily proportion of food ingestion (g food/g bw/d). These values were used to calculate RU exposure for several different types of dietary items, such as foliage, berries, and seeds. The exposure estimates were based on conservative assumptions, including (1) that the organisms spend the entire time in the treated area, and (2) that all dietary items contain the maximum possible concentration of RU.

Toxicity Assessment Approach.

Although measures of both hazard (toxicity) and exposure must be considered in a risk assessment, it is sometimes useful to classify chemicals based on ranges of the relative potencies. Hazard classification used in this review is based on

والأرديين والاستحداث فاستحك

guidance from the U.S. EPA (USEPA 1985a, b, c) (Table 2). Survival, growth, or reproduction were used to characterize the toxicity of RU or its constituents. Measurement endpoints in this evaluation were LC₅₀, EC₅₀, no-observed-effect concentration (NOEC), or no-observed-adverse-effect concentration (NOAEC). LC_{50} refers to the estimated concentration that will cause mortality in 50% of a test population, and EC₅₀ refers to the concentration that will cause a specified effect, such as a decrease in growth, in 50% of a test population. The NOEC is the greatest concentration tested that caused no observed effects in test organisms in acute or chronic studies. The NOAEC may be considered when tested concentrations produce effects that are not obviously adverse to the organism, such as stimulatory effects on growth. The toxicity values established through a review of the literature were used to derive toxicity reference values (TRVs), and were defined as the maximum exposure concentration that would not cause deleterious impacts on populations of plants, animals, and other biota. Both acute and chronic TRVs were derived for potentially exposed groups. Acute TRVs were established using the following process. (1) For each taxonomic group, the most sensitive species was identified based on the least EC₅₀ or LC₅₀ values. (2) If an experimental NOEC had been identified for that species, then that NOEC was selected as the acute TRV. (3) If an experimental NOEC was not determined, then a no-mortality level (NML) (actually a 1 in 10,000 mortality level) was derived using a 5-fold safety factor as described by Urban and Cook (1986). The NML is equivalent to a probability of mortality of 0.0001. Chronic TRVs were estimated based on the NOEC from the most sensitive species in chrcnic tests with glyphosate. If chronic studies were available for RU, and the RU NOEC was less than the glyphosate chronic NOEC, then the RU NOEC (expressed as glyphosate acid equivalents, a.e.) was used to estimate the glyphosate chronic TRV. This method provides additional conservatism to the risk assessment. If a NOEC for only one species was available to estimate the chronic TRV, then an additional 2-fold application factor was applied. For certain aquatic organisms, it was necessary to establish a TRV where no chronic data were available. In those cases, the chronic TRV was estimated by applying a 20-fold application factor to the LC_{50} or EC_{50} (International Joint Commission 1975).

Table 2 Toxicity classifications for aquatic and avian species.

とゆないからもものにた

U.S.EPA toxicity classification ^a	European Toxicity Classification ^b (Aquatic)	Acute aquatic LC ₅₀ or EC ₅₀ (mg/L)	Avian dietary LC ₅₀ (mg/kg)
Practically nontoxic		>100	>5000
Slightly toxic	Harmful	>10, ≤100	>1000, ≤5000
Moderately toxic	Toxic	>1, ≤10	>500, ≤1000
Highly toxic	Very toxic	≥0.1, ≤1	>50, ≤500
Very highly toxic	Very toxic	<0.1	≤50

وتجيبته تعاجلني ورود وترور والتباط ومرور

^aUSEPA 1985a,b,c.

^bEuropean Council 1993.

Risk Characterization Approach.

Risk was characterized by calculation of a hazard quotient (HQ), derived by comparing the acute or chronic TRVs with the maximum acute or chronic exposure levels, respectively. The HQ in this assessment is similar to the risk quotient used for pesticide risk assessment by the U.S. EPA (Urban and Cook 1986). A HQ less than or equal to 1.0 in the Tier I analysis suggests minimal risk. A HQ greater than 1.0 does not suggest that effects would be expected to occur, but rather that a more critical assessment of the assumptions used in Tier I would be warranted. In Tier II analyses, more realistic assumptions and mitigating factors are considered to generate a more environmentally relevant exposure scenario. If the HQ still exceeds 1.0, additional steps to refine the assessment, such as collection of actual environmental concentrations under a range of exposure and mitigation scenarios, may be appropriate.

B. Characteristics of Roundup[®] Formulations and Components

RU Formulations of Glyphosate.

There are a number of formulations of glyphosate-based herbicides, all of which have the same basic ingredients: the isopropylamine (IPA) salt of glyphosate; a surfactant; and water. RU is the trade name used in North America. Language considerations and differing business needs have resulted in the marketing of this formulation in some countries using a variety of other brand names (such as Sting, Alphee, Azural, and Faena). RU or these closely related products are qualitatively the same, varying in the amount of glyphosate and the amount and type of surfactant; however, the IPA salt of glyphosate is the active ingredient in all the formulations. Most often, the concentration of glyphosate in these formulations is 360 g acid equivalents (a.e.) per liter. This, however, is not always the case, and in certain formulations the base formulation is diluted with water to create more dilute products that contain 240, 160, 120, or 9 g a.e./L.

A polyethoxylated tallowamine surfactant (CAS number 61791-26-2; abbreviated POEA), which is a mixture of polyethoxylated long-chain alkylamines synthesized from animal-derived fatty acids, is the predominant surfactant used in glyphosate-based products. This surfactant, MON 0818 (a code designation for the preparation of POEA used in Monsanto formulations), is added to facilitate the penetration of glyphosate through cuticular waxes on target plants. The surfactant is typically 15% or less of the formulation, and this concentration was used for the purpose of this risk assessment. Circumstances in which the use of different formulations could lead to substantially different scientific conclusions, such as the role of surfactants in aquatic toxicity, were considered in the risk assessment.

Most formulations of glyphosate have a surfactant added. However, Rodeo[®] Herbicide is a formulation of glyphosate registered in the U.S. for aquatic uses that does not contain a surfactant. Because no surfactant is included in the product as sold, a surfactant must be added to effectively control weeds. The user can select a surfactant that meets the specific needs of the weed control program.

The POEA surfactant can be mixed with Rodeo so that the tank mix is qualitatively the same as RU. The two factors that most often guide surfactant selection are efficacy and potential toxicity to nontarget aquatic organisms. As is shown later, POEA is more toxic to aquatic animals than is the active herbicidal ingredient glyphosate. Most surfactants have LC_{50} values for aquatic animals in the range of 1 to >100 mg/L (USEPA 1986), which would be classified as highly to practically nontoxic (see Table 2). The least POEA LC_{50} for aquatic animals is 0.65 mg/L (Folmar et al. 1979), which is at the upper end of the toxicity range for surfactants. Therefore, to be conservative, the RU formulation, containing POEA, was used in the risk assessment for aquatic uses because this should be protective of other surfactants as well.

Wherever possible, this document has converted measures to metric units of weight, volume, and area. Some reports have expressed glyphosate concentrations in pounds or gallons per unit area, using acid equivalents (a.e.) or isopropylamine salt active ingredient (a.i.). Conversions to metric units have been made to simplify direct comparison of exposure or fate data. The standard RU formulation of 360 g glyphosate a.e./L is equivalent to 0.75 lb glyphosate a.e./qt, or 1.0 lb glyphosate a.i./qt. An application rate of 1 qt RU/A is equivalent to 0.75 lb glyphosate a.e./A (acre), or 0.84 kg glyphosate a.e./ha (hectare). When converting between glyphosate a.e. and RU concentrations, it was assumed that 1 mg of RU contained 0.31 mg glyphosate acid equivalents. When converting between acid equivalents (a.e.) and active ingredient (a.i.), 1 mg a.i. was assumed to contain 0.75 mg a.e.

Physical and Environmental Characteristics of RU Components.

Environmental Chemistry and Metabolism of Glyphosate. The available data on the physical and chemical properties of glyphosate have been reviewed extensively (Mackay et al. 1997); representative values are given (Table 3). Glyphosate is an amphoteric compound with several pK_a values. The polarity of glyphosate makes it practically insoluble in organic solvents. The amphoteric nature of glyphosate accounts for its relatively great K_d for binding to soil particles. Because of this characteristic, glyphosate herbicides are only effective when applied directly to the plant surface. Once glyphosate enters the soil, it is essentially unavailable to plants due to its very high affinity for soil. This quality explains why glyphosate-treated areas can be planted with crops soon after application.

Technical grade glyphosate acid manufactured by Monsanto averages 96% purity on a dry weight basis. By-products of synthesis constitute the remainder, in which individual component concentrations are less than 1% (w/w). By-product contents of pesticides are regulated by government authorities. A data package containing this information has been developed, submitted, and approved for Monsanto-produced glyphosate. Technical grade glyphosate has been used as the test material in the toxicological testing discussed in this assessment, and the by-products in technical grade glyphosate have not changed significantly

Table 3. Physical and chemical properties of glyphosate.

Common name Glyphosate Synonyms N-(Phosphonomethyl)glycine (acid) Glyphosate isopropylamine salt (IPA salt) Chemical formula C₃H₈NO₅P (acid) C₃H₉N.C₃H₈NO₅P (IPA salt) Chemical structure HO CH7 -ОH Ĥ ÓН (acid) CAS No. 1071-83-6 (acid) 38641-94-0 (IPA salt) Molecular weight 169.09 (acid) 227.2 (IPA salt) Physical state and color Crystalline powder, white Melting point^a 200°-230°C Boiling point No data available Water solubility^a 10,000-15,700 mg/L at 25 °C Octanol/water partition -4.59 to -1.70 Coefficient: log Kow^a Vapor pressure^a 2.59 × 10⁻⁵ Pa at 25 °C Henry's law constant^a 1.41×10^{-5} Pa-m³/mol Sorption partition coefficient: Kdb 3-1,188; geometric mean (n = 28), 64 Sorption partition coefficient: Koc (L/kg)^b 9-60,000; geometric mean (n = 28), 2,072

^aMackay et al. (1997).

^bRange for agricultural and forest soils: Gerritse et al. (1996); Glass (1987); Cheah et al. (1996); Nomura and Hilton (1977); Hance (1976); Brightwell and Malik (1978); Livingston et al. (1986); Piccolo et al. (1994).

over the course of toxicological testing. Because the reported findings of toxicological studies using technical grade glyphosate include any effects that could result from by-products, such effects are embodied in the resulting risk characterization and assessment.

Glyphosate Uptake into Plants. Application of RU to target vegetation is achieved through direct spray onto foliage. Glyphosate is assimilated by leaves and rapidly translocated within the phloem. This property accounts for its activity as a systemic herbicide (Franz et al. 1997). Adsorption of RU into plants depends largely on diffusion. Factors influencing diffusion include surface area coverage and concentration (Kirkwood 1987), which are affected by spray volume and droplet size. A key factor influencing RU absorption is the nature of the plant cuticle that acts as a barrier to the penetration of chemicals. As discussed earlier, a surfactant is used to facilitate the uptake of glyphosate. Surfactants serve a number of functions including acting as a wetting agent, or

spreader, to reduce the surface tension between the leaf surface and the spray droplet.

Glyphosate Mechanism of Action. Glyphosate-based herbicides have a broad spectrum of activity toward plants. Activity toward animals is small because the mode of action for glyphosate is a biochemical pathway apparently unique to plants and some microorganisms. The mechanism by which glyphosate is toxic to plants has been reported in detail (Franz et al. 1997; Cole 1985). Glyphosate inhibits plant growth by inhibiting the production of essential aromatic amino acids through competitive inhibition of the enzyme enolpyruvylshikimate phosphate (EPSP) synthase. This is a key enzyme in the shikimic acid pathway for the synthesis of chorismate (Fig. 1), which is a precursor for the essential amino acids phenylalanine, tyrosine, and tryptophan. Other factors, including species of plant and growth conditions, may affect uptake and thus the effectiveness of and the response to glyphosate.

III. Exposure Assessment A. Use Patterns

Types of Uses.

The use of glyphosate-based herbicides includes agriculture, industrial, ornamental garden, and residential weed management. In agriculture, the use of glyphosate is increasing, particularly in applications involving genetically modified plant varieties selected for the ability to tolerate glyphosate treatment (Roundup Ready[®]). Other agricultural uses for glyphosate-based products include its use by farmers as a routine step in field preparation. Nonagricultural users include public utilities, municipalities, or state transportation departments where RU is used for the control of weeds or noxious plants. A variety of formulations of RU are available under different brand names registered for use worldwide for control of vegetation in viticulture, orchards, agriculture, aquaculture, and forestry, as well as for residential use.

Application Techniques and Use Rates.

For commercial uses, the typical methods for applying RU involve spraying aqueous solutions either from ground mechanical equipment, with hand-held sprayers, or by licensed aerial applicators. Ground sprayers are the primary method of application in agricultural uses. The application rate is dependent on the weeds that are to be controlled. Rates for specific weeds are listed in the product labels (available directly from Monsanto or from the Monsanto internet website: www.monsanto.com).

The timing and frequency of RU application depends on the target weed species and must be within certain maximum allowed levels specified on the label. In the U.S., annual maximum use rates, defined as the sum of all glyphosate applications made to a given site during 1 year, are limited to no more than 6.73 kg a.e./ha for crops (equivalent to 21.7 L RU/ha) and no more than 8.92 kg a.e./ha (28.7 L RU/ha) for noncrop uses. The same annual limits, based



Adapted from Franz et al. 1997.

on glyphosate acid content, apply to other RU brands that contain different concentrations. For single applications, rates between 0.84 to 2.52 kg a.e./ha are most common, with maximum single application rates up to 4.2 kg a.e./ha, depending on the species and growth stage of plants to be controlled. Mixtures for application are made by diluting the concentrate in 30-375 L water/ha. For aerial application, a lesser volume is used, such as 30-140 L of water. Typical water volumes for ground applications are about 180 L/ha (Monsanto, personal communication, 1998).

A single application is designed to effectively kill plants present at the time

296955557.66.67 7.6555 CERENT 3.5.6.6.86669666

a service and the service state of the service state of the service state of the service state of the service s

Wind the state of the

Fig. 1. Mechanism of action for glyphosate in plants.

of treatment. Complete season-long control may require several applications of glyphosate products to plants emerging at different times. The frequency of application in agricultural situations with glyphosate-tolerant crops may allow several over-the-top treatments at lesser rates to achieve season-long in-crop weed control (Monsanto, personal communication, 1998). Regardless of whether a conventional crop or a glyphosate-tolerant one is grown, the annual maximum total is 6.73 kg a.e./ha in any cropping situation. Annual maximum treatment rates are set based on efficacy studies, are later specified in the registration, and are not linked to risk assessment issues.

B. Environmental Fate and Transport

Movement off Treated Areas: Drift.

Glyphosate and POEA. Glyphosate has no significant vapor pressure; therefore, loss of glyphosate to the atmosphere via vaporization from treated surfaces is negligible (Brønstad and Friestad 1985; Malik et al. 1989; Agriculture Canada 1991; Franz et al. 1997). However, offsite movement of glyphosate is possible through spray drift (Payne 1992; Atkinson 1985; Marrs et al. 1989, 1993). Although the spray drift of pesticides is not compound specific, this is relevant when nontarget effects of RU are considered, and several studies have specifically addressed the issue. The potential for spray drift during applications is dependent on local weather conditions, particularly wind speed and the type of spray equipment used. Spray application of herbicides in agricultural areas is typically not conducted under adverse weather conditions, such as wind speeds greater than 5 m/s or temperature inversions. When drift does occur, there is a rapid decline in surface deposition with increasing distance from the target site for both ground and aerial applications. Spray drift studies conducted in Europe indicate that drift from low boom ground applications typical of the majority of row crop agriculture is approximately 4% at a distance of 1 m from the edge of the field (Ganzelmeier et al. 1995). At 5 m, the drift value is 0.6% of the application rate.

For aerial application, drift will be somewhat greater than for ground applications because the spray boom is a greater distance from the target crop or soil. In a forestry application with a glyphosate-based product, it has been reported that at 25 m or greater from the application site, deposition was typically less than 10% of the application rate and less than 1% at 75 m or greater (Payne et al. 1990). Another study reported that spray deposition decreased to less than 10% of the application rate in the first 30 m downwind and to less than 5% at a distance of 200 m (Riley et al. 1991). Variation in canopy height and aerial application techniques (spray boom and nozzle design and alignment) have been noted to have significant impact on drift (Teske et al. 1997).

Other studies suggest that drift rates would be greater. For instance, residues have been measured 400 m downwind from ground applications (Yates et al. 1978). This research was conducted nearly 20 yr ago, and the technology for

学校 医偏原的 的复数医脑的 医胆汁素 化合金

application and restrictions on time of application have changed significantly. Some of the nozzles and pressure settings in the original research were intentionally designed to increase drift. Similarly, greater levels of drift have been reported (Payne and Thompson 1992), but these authors intentionally selected conditions that would yield greater levels of drift than would be expected under normal use patterns. In the latter studies, the same authors conclude that, with proper precautions, herbicides could be applied in a wider range of wind speeds than that currently used without causing increased environmental impact in sensitive areas. During the 1990s, significant advances in the understanding of factors causing spray drift have led to inclusion on product labels of specific directions to reduce herbicide drift. These recommendations primarily focus on use of the maximum droplet size that will provide adequate coverage and on reducing air turbulence caused by the aircraft. Recommendations also call for use of smoke generators, to determine the drift distance, and the movement of the edge of the application area away from the edge of the field, to contain the majority of the drift within the confines of the field. The AgDriftTM software model developed by the Spray Drift Task Force for the U.S. EPA predicts that drift will be about 40% of that reported by Payne et al. (Teske et al. 1997).

Because the possibility of drift during herbicide application cannot be excluded, drift was considered in exposure calculations for certain nontarget organisms. For this assessment, the drift rate was assumed to be 10%. Although surfactant-specific drift studies were not available, it was assumed that drift rates would be similar to those for glyphosate.

Movement off Treated Areas: Leaching or Runoff.

Glyphosate. Although glyphosate is very soluble in water, its strong sorption to soils limits mobility. Consequently, glyphosate is unlikely to leach into groundwater or runoff significantly into surface water following application (Brønstad and Friestad 1985; Hance 1976; Roy et al. 1989a; Malik et al. 1989; Feng and Thompson 1990; Horner 1990; WHO 1994; Miller et al. 1995). The immobility of glyphosate and AMPA is supported by numerous laboratory studies (Sprankle et al. 1975; Rueppel et al. 1977; Sanchez-Martin et al. 1994; Crisanto et al. 1994), and forestry and agricultural field studies (Roy et al. 1989a; Feng and Thompson 1990; Horner 1990; Newton et al. 1994; WHO 1994). In field studies, the immobility of glyphosate in soils has been demonstrated by the lack of detectable concentrations of glyphosate in runoff waters from forest ecosystems receiving glyphosate treatment (Newton et al. 1984; Roy et al. 1989a). In laboratory studies and field studies using no-tillage agricultural soils, the maximum concentration of glyphosate in runoff waters was less than 1.9% of the applied dose (Rueppel et al. 1977; Edwards et al. 1980). This maximum runoff concentration reported in the field study was for 1 d after a heavy rainfall on soils receiving glyphosate at an application rate of 8.96 kg a.e./ha. Cumulative data compiled from a 3-yr monitoring period indicated that less than 1% of the applied glyphosate was found in runoff and of that minimal amount, 99% was

found following the first rainfall event. The model used in this assessment assumed a runoff potential of 2%, which exceeds the potential runoff demonstrated in all the studies surveyed.

Some authors have reported that glyphosate can be readily desorbed from soil and has the potential to be extensively mobile in the soil environment (Piccolo et al. 1994). However, these conclusions are not considered to be representative of most conditions, because the experiment did not reflect field conditions. The starting concentration of glyphosate in solution was extremely great (50–300 mg a.e./L), and the ratio of water to soil was 25:1. These factors resulted in unrealistic concentrations, ranging from 213 to 2115 mg a.e./kg in the soil following adsorption. Maximum concentrations in soil following field use are typically 1–5 mg a.e./kg. The equilibration time for the adsorption and desorption steps was only 2 hr, which does not allow all adsorption processes to occur. Thus, the results from this study should not be extrapolated to field conditions, where glyphosate concentrations and water:soil ratios are much less and adsorption processes can fully proceed.

Some reports of leaching have been published in the literature. Follow-up investigations have shown that many of these reported detectable values were analytical artifacts. The results of monitoring of pesticides in groundwater by local authorities in Germany between 1989 and 1994 have been reported (Greenpeace 1995). Detectable concentrations of glyphosate were observed at 7 of 424 localities, but only two of these concentrations were greater than 0.1 μ g a.e./L. (maximum, 0.35 μ g a.e./L). The 0.1 μ g/L concentration is a regulatory level for drinking water quality in parts of Europe (European Council 1980). Examination of the report revealed that the reported positive results from four of the sites were the result of misinterpretation of glyphosate (Institut Fresenius 1998). Of the two remaining sites, one had poor quality analytical data, and subsequent samples taken at both sites showed no detectable glyphosate, indicating that, if it had been present, it did not persist in the wells.

The U.S. EPA has also reported the results of groundwater monitoring studies in which glyphosate was reported to be detected in 7 of 247 wells (USEPA 1992). Further investigation of the reports concluded that these detections could be attributed to errors in analysis, point-source contamination, or inappropriate analytical methodology; none were determined to be valid detections. Although glyphosate has been reported in well water at an electrical substation in Newfoundland (Smith et al. 1996), this is not indicative of the leaching potential of glyphosate under agricultural conditions. Electrical substations in Newfoundland are typically built on gravel platforms above excavated ground, after removal of the top soil horizon, and are subjected to relatively great rates of precipitation. The site was treated with 4.6 kg a.e./ha, followed by 4.3 kg a.e./ha 1 mon later. A maximum concentration of 45 μ g a.e./L was detected 7 wk after initial application, and the level declined to 13 μ g a.e./L at 37 wk. The site where glyphosate was detected was situated on a limestone bed without a soil-restricting layer and thus highly permeable.

1 Constantine

Polyethoxylated Tallowamine (POEA). Based on adsorption and degradation data for POEA surfactant used in RU, leaching and runoff potential is expected to be small, based on adsorption and degradation data for the surfactant. POEA strongly adsorbs to soil. The $K_{\infty}s$ in three different soil types were estimated to range from 2500 to 9600 (Marvel et al. 1974). POEA that was adsorbed to soil was not readily desorbed; even using ammonium hydroxide as the extracting solvent removed less than 20% of the POEA adsorbed to soil. Thus, the mobility of POEA in soil is expected to be less than 2%.

Dissipation in Soil.

Glyphosate. Dissipation of a substance from soils, in this review, is defined as loss by chemical breakdown or irreversible movement to other environmental compartments. The dissipation of glyphosate from soils in the environment is predominantly due to biodegradation, which is mediated primarily by bacteria and fungi. The main metabolic pathway in soil is degradation of glyphosate to AMPA, which is further metabolized to carbon dioxide (Sprankle et al. 1975; Rueppel et al. 1977; Malik et al. 1989) (Fig. 2). A second pathway, involving



Fig. 2. Degradation pathway of glyphosate in soil. Adapted from Franz et al. 1997.

法国际保留职制的保证的 医结核体的 网络马拉达马拉马拉马拉

cleavage of the C-P bond to give inorganic phosphate and sarcosine, has also been observed with isolated soil bacteria in the absence of phosphate (Shinabarger and Braymer 1986; Kishore and Jacob 1987; Pipke et al. 1987). Abiotic degradation processes such as photolysis and hydrolysis contribute little to the dissipation of glyphosate in the environment (Sprankle et al. 1975; Nomura and Hilton 1977; Rueppel et al. 1977; Torstensson 1985; Brønstad and Friestad 1985; Tooby 1985; Malik et al. 1989; WHO 1994).

The rate of decrease of glyphosate concentrations in soil matrices depends on the overall microbial activity of the treated soil (Carlisle and Trevors 1988; Moshier and Penner 1978). Field studies indicate that glyphosate typically dissipates rapidly from both simple ecosystems, such as agricultural, and more complex ecosystems, such as forests, regardless of the diverse edaphic and climatic conditions (Newton et al. 1984; Ragab et al. 1985; Torstensson et al. 1989; Roy et al. 1989a; Feng and Thompson 1990). The characteristic differences between forestry and agricultural soils, such as pH, organic matter content, temperature, and moisture, result in different dissipation rates among ecosystems (Stark 1983; Torstensson 1985). Following application in forest ecosystems, the time for 50% dissipation (DT₅₀) for glyphosate in soils ranges from 1.4 to 60 d (Allan and Klein 1983; Edwards 1981; Newton et al. 1984; Roy et al. 1989a; Torstensson et al. 1989; Feng and Thompson 1990). In agricultural soils, half-lives range from 1.7 to 197.3 d but are typically less than 60 d (Ragab et al. 1985; Oppenhuizen and Goure 1993; Heinonen-Tanski et al. 1985; Mestdagh 1979; Danhaus 1984; Oppenhuizen 1993). The most comprehensive study was an 18-mon field study of eight different sites across the U.S. representing a range of climatological conditions and soil types. The DT₅₀ ranged from 1.7 to 141.9 d, with a median of 14.9 d (Oppenhuizen 1993). When RU was applied to exposed soils at these test sites at annual use rates of 8.9-9.9 kg a.e./ha, the geometric and arithmetic means for DT_{50} were 17.5 and 41 d, respectively. These results are consistent with the results of laboratory studies where the DT₅₀ values in a variety of different soil types have been reported to be less than 60 d (Sprankle et al. 1975; Rueppel et al. 1977; Nomura and Hilton 1977; Smith and Aubin 1993). A summary of the DT₅₀ values of glyphosate in several soil types following either forest or row-crop applications is presented in Table 4 and Fig. 3. The percent rank was derived from the method of Parkhurst et al. (1995) (percent rank = rank/ $(n + 1) \times 100$). The soil DT₅₀ values used in the prediction of chronic glyphosate concentrations in soil were 32 and 95 d, which represent the arithmetic mean and 90th centile of the measured field DT₅₀ values, respectively.

Aminomethylphosphonic Acid (AMPA). Microbial degradation of AMPA, the major glyphosate metabolite, has been reported in laboratory studies to proceed at a slower rate than for glyphosate (Rueppel et al. 1977). Transient increases in soil concentrations of AMPA in the field have been reported in both forestry and agricultural ecosystems as glyphosate is converted to AMPA and then sub-sequently degraded (Müller et al, 1981; Ragab et al. 1985; Roy et al. 1989a;

0.50535796859068697710

. Terret

Table 4. Measured dissipation times of glyphosate following field application of formulated herbicide.

Soil type	Location	DT ₅₀ (days)	Reference
Agricultural	Canada	6–21	Oppenhuizen and Goure (1993)
Agricultural	Canada	<10	Ragab et al. (1985)
Agricultural	Finland	<58	Heinonen-Tanski et al. (1985)
Agricultural	France	5-197.3	Mestdagh (1979)
Agricultural	Sweden	1.2-24.3	Mestdagh (1979)
Agricultural	USA	27.3-55.5	Danhaus (1984)
Agricultural	USA	1.7-141.9	Oppenhuizen (1993)
Forestry	Canada	45-60	Feng and Thompson (1990)
Forestry	Canada	1.4-17.8	Allan and Klein (1983)
Forestry	Canada	24	Roy et al. (1989a)
Forestry	Sweden	<60	Torstensson et al. (1989)
Forestry	USA	40.2	Newton et al. (1984)
Forestry	USA	30.9	Edwards (1981)
Statistical summ	nary $(n = 47)$:		24/12/05 (1901)
Range		1.2-197.3	
10 th centile	•	5	
Geometric	mean	17	
Arithmetic	mean	32	
90 th centile	;	95	

Feng and Thompson 1990; Newton et al. 1994). The slower degradation rate for the AMPA may result from its greater adsorption to soils and decreased availability to be acted on by microbial degradation processes (Rueppel et al 1977; Nomura and Hilton 1977; Torstensson and Stark 1979). The median field degradation half-life of AMPA, estimated from glyphosate field dissipation studies that were conducted at eight sites in the U.S. and three sites in Canada, was reported to be approximately 145 d, with a range of 76 to 240 d (Oppenhuizen 1993; Oppenhuizen and Goure 1993; Gustafson and Bleeke 2000).

Polyethoxylated Tallowamine (POEA). When degradation of POEA was investigated in three soils (silt loam, silty clay loam, and sandy loam), microbial degradation was the primary process, with minimal degradation occurring under sterile conditions (Marvel et al. 1974). The estimated degradation half-life for parent POEA was less than 1 wk and possibly as short as 1-2 d. Approximately 25%-30% of applied ¹⁴C-POEA was mineralized to CO₂ within 7 wk. Because few measured data were available for POEA dissipation, conservative estimates



Fig. 3. Distribution of glyphosate 50% dissipation times ($DT_{50}s$) in soil from field dissipation studies following terrestrial use.

were used in this assessment. Thus, the range of half-life values for POEA in soil assumed in this assessment was 7-14 d.

Dissipation in Water.

Glyphosate. Both field and laboratory studies have reported microbial degradation of glyphosate to AMPA and CO_2 in aquatic environments (Brightwell and Malik 1978), and rapid dissipation from both flowing and standing surface waters (Brønstad and Friestad 1985). The results of field studies indicate that 50% of the concentration of glyphosate initially found in water dissipates within time periods ranging from a few days to 2 wk (Newton et al. 1984, 1994; Edwards 1981; Horner 1990; Goldsborough and Brown 1993). The principal factors contributing to the dissipation of glyphosate in flowing waters, such as streams, include tributary dilution, dispersion, and loss through processes such as adsorption to suspended particulate matter or sediments and microbial degradation (Bowmer 1982; Edwards 1981; Feng et al. 1990). The rate of glyphosate dissipation from nonflowing waters, such as ponds, is mainly a function of the

local conditions and therefore is considered site specific. Chemical, physical, and biological factors determine the dissipation of available glyphosate from the environment (Goldsborough and Beck 1989). Based on the data summarized above, a conservative range of aquatic half-life values was estimated to be from 7 to 14 d.

Aminomethylphosphonic Acid (AMPA). Dissipation of AMPA in aquatic environments has been demonstrated in studies with glyphosate, in which AMPA is formed by degradation of glyphosate and then dissipates (Brightwell and Malik 1978; Goldsborough and Brown 1993). The rate of dissipation can be estimated from field studies of glyphosate, and is in the range of 7-14 d (Horner and Kunstman 1988). Thus, the half-life of AMPA in aquatic environments is comparable to that of glyphosate.

Polyethoxylated Tallowamine (POEA). In natural waters containing suspended sediment, such as lakes, ponds, and rivers, POEA is degraded through microbial processes (Banduhn and Frazier 1974). The half-life of POEA (DT_{50}) was estimated to be less than 3–4 wk. Mineralization of 40%–50% of the applied ¹⁴C-POEA to ¹⁴CO₂ has been demonstrated to occur in 14 wk. Because a limited number of measurements were available, a conservative range of aquatic half-life values was estimated. The half-life range for POEA assumed in this assessment was 21–42 d.

C. Environmental Concentrations from Terrestrial Uses

Acute Scenario.

Soil. A number of studies have been conducted to evaluate the concentrations of glyphosate in soil that result from the direct application of RU to bare ground (Table 5). Nearly all reported concentrations of glyphosate in soil have been less than 5 mg a.e./kg. There are two reports of concentrations significantly greater than 5 mg a.e./kg, but for the purposes of determining a maximum level of glyphosate in soil they were considered outliers, and not used. The greatest reported concentration was 39.8 mg a.e./kg following an aerial application of 2.0 kg a.e./ha in a Canadian forest (Feng and Thompson 1990). However, an artificial deposit collector at the same site also showed unusually great residues, and the authors of the study noted that the large deposition rate could be attributed to application error. The other large value that was not included was a reported concentration of 17 mg a.e./kg in loam soil samples in Finland following an application of 2.6 kg a.e./ha (Müller et al. 1981). The same article also reported a maximum concentration of 3.8 mg a.e./kg in a fine silt soil. The differences between the two soils may be due to the organic carbon content of the Finnish loam soil (44%, versus 1.5% for the fine silt). Moisture contents for

Type	Location	Year	Application rate (kg/ha)	Sampling depth (cm)	Soil concentration (mg a.e./kg dw)	Reference
Agricultural soils:						
Clay loam	Arizona, USA	1661	9.1	15	2.23	Oppenhuizen (1993)
Fine sand	Laukaa, Finland	1978-1980	1.4	S	1.6	Heinonen-Tanski et al. (1985)
Loam	Minnesota, USA	1661	9.0	15	1.82	Oppenhuizen (1993)
Loam	Ohio, USA	1661	9.1	15	2.01	Oppenhuizen (1993)
Loam	Kettula, Finland	1978	2.6	10	17	Müller et al. (1981)
Loam	Alberta, Canada	1661	4.3	15	1.08	Oppenhuizen and Goure (1993)
Loam	Manitoba, Canada	1991	4.3	15	0.80	Oppenhuizen and Goure (1993)
Loamy sand	Ontario, Canada	1991	4.2	15	0.67	Oppenhuizen and Goure (1993)
Loamy sand	California, USA	1661	6.6	15	1.94	Oppenhuizen (1993)
Sand	Georgia, USA	1661	9.0	15	3.06	Oppenhuizen (1993)
Sandy clay loam	New York, USA	1991	8.8	15	4.58	Oppenhuizen (1993)
Silt	Kettula, Finland	1978	2.6	10	3.8	Müller et al. (1981)
Silt loam	Texas, USA	1661	8.8	15	1.93	Oppenhuizen (1993)
Silty clay loam	Iowa, USA	1991	8.9	15	2.34	Oppenhuizen (1993)
Forest soils:						
Forest soil	British Columbia, Canada	1984	2.0	Ś	39.8	Feng and Thompson (1990)
Forest soil (under litter)	Michigan, USA	1987	4.2	15	1.40	Homer (1990)
Forest soil (under litter)	Oregon, USA	1987	4.2	15	0.07	Horner (1990)
Forest soil (under litter)	Georgia, USA	1987	4.2	15	0.14	Homer (1990)
Forest soil (no litter)	Michigan, USA	1987	4.2	15	4.67	Horner (1990)
Forest soil (no litter)	Oregon, USA	1987	4.2	15	0.15	Homer (1990)
Forest soil (no litter)	Georgia, USA	1987	4.2	15	1.87	Horner (1990)

a.e., glyphosate acid equivalents.

Table 5. Concentrations of glyphosate in soil shortly after direct application of formulated herbicide.

- 3.

 $c_1 = c_1 + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} \frac{1}{2}$

Roundup[®] Risk Assessment

55

and the second second second second second

the soils were not given, but it is expected that the loam soil had a significantly greater moisture capacity because of its greater organic carbon content; this would result in a greater glyphosate concentration when reported on a dry weight basis.

For these reasons, the next greatest concentration from the measured values in soil was selected as the most accurate estimate of acute exposure concentrations in soil: 4.67 mg a.e./kg in forest soil, which corresponds to 15.1 mg RU/ kg. This value is similar to 1.9 mg a.e./kg, which is the predicted soil concentration in the top 15 cm of soil following application at the maximum single-use rate of 4.2 kg a.e./ha. This predicted value is based on the conservative assumption that all the applied RU would reach the soil (i.e., no interception by foliage and no drift) and become uniformly distributed within the top 15 cm. The density of this soil layer was represented by a conservative estimate of 1500 kg/m³. A range of maximum soil concentrations was derived assuming 0% and 50% interception of RU by target vegetation (Table 6).

Table 6. Predicted exposure concentrations of Roundup[®], glyphosate, and POEA in environmental media following terrestrial application of Roundup^{®a}.

			Foliar interce	eption
Scenario and media	Units	Media DT ₅₀ (days)	None (bare ground)	50%
Roundup [®] : acute exp	osure concentrations			
Soil	mg RU/kg		15.1	7.5
Water ^b	mg RU/L		0.406	0.271
Sediment	mg RU/kg		3.5	2.3
Glyphosate: chronic	exposure concentra-		5.5	
tions	•			,
Soil	mg a.e./kg	32	0.95	0.47
Soil	mg a.e./kg	95	2.6	1.3
Water ^b	mg a.e./L	7	0.006	0.0039
Water ^b	mg a.e./L	14	0.000	0.0039
Sediment	mg a.e./kg	28	0.19	
POEA: chronic expos		20	0.19	0.13
Soil	mg POEA/kg	7	0.032	0.016
Soil	mg POEA/kg	14	0.063	0.016
Water ^b	mg POEA/L	21	0.003	0.032
Water ^b	mg POEA/L	42	0.0025	0.0017 0.0034

POEA, polyethoxylated tallowamine.

^aSee text for complete description of model.

^bAssumes 1-ha pond, 1 m deep; 0.15-m sediment depth.

andon (n. 1999) 1999 - Andreas 1999 - Angeleta 1999 - Angeleta 1999 - Angeleta 1999 - Angeleta 1999 - Angeleta

kana na ang kana na

- A. A.

Plant Tissue. Knowledge of concentrations of glyphosate in or on plant material, including foliage, seeds, and berries, is important for predicting the potential exposure of herbivorous birds and mammals to RU and glyphosate. The ingestion of treated food is expected to be the major exposure pathway for these animals. A summary of the residue concentrations in foliage, berries, and nuts shortly after application of the herbicide is given in Table 7. To provide a conservative estimate of potential exposure, the greatest concentration of glyphosate in the different tissues was identified. The greatest concentration on foliage was 127? mg a.e./kg (Horner 1990) and for wild berries was 19 mg a.e./kg fresh weight (Roy et al. 1989b). The greatest concentration of glyphosate in seeds was found in preharvest soybean grain (17.4 mg a.e./kg) (Kunstman 1983). Although the values are reported as glyphosate, it would be expected that the entire formulation of RU was actually present and a conversion, based on the proportion of glyphosate in RU, is appropriate to define RU exposure. In addition, because these data represent maximum concentrations of glyphosate on freshly sprayed foliage and berries, the exposures resulting from consumption of these should realistically be limited to scenarios for acute exposure. Foliage or plants containing large amounts of RU will die, thus becoming unpalatable to wildlife. Therefore, chronic exposure of wild mammals and birds to glyphosate through plant tissue is expected to be insignificant. Domestic livestock may be exposed to glyphosate residues in feed, such as hay and grain, and feeding studies that have been conducted show no effects (Williams et al., 2000).

Animal Tissue. Neither glyphosate nor RU would be expected to bioaccumulate (WHO 1994; USEPA 1993a). However, because small rodents feeding on treated foliage will acquire a level of chemical loading within their bodies, short-term food chain effects were assessed. Glyphosate residues have been measured in the viscera of mice and shrews (see Table 7). Thus, carnivorous animals such as raptors or foxes may be exposed to RU when they consume small rodents. The greatest concentration of RU in whole-body tissues of small rodents is reported as 5.1 mg a.e./kg fresh weight (Newton et al. 1984).

Channel catfish, rainbow trout, bluegill, marsh clams, and crayfish did not bioconcentrate glyphosate when exposed under laboratory conditions (WHO 1994). Bioconcentration factors (BCFs) for channel catfish, rainbow trout, and bluegill were less than 1.0 at water concentrations comparable to those expected in the field. The greatest BCF observed was 12 for crayfish and marsh clams. In depuration studies, glyphosate concentrations declined rapidly in tissues within 14–28 d after exposure ended (WHO 1994). Because glyphosate is not likely to bioconcentrate in tissues of aquatic organisms, no assessment for food chain transfer was conducted.

Surface Water. Surface waters near treated areas may be contaminated by glyphosate through runoff or drift of spray at application. In rural agricultural areas where glyphosate had been applied, glyphosate was detected in only 2 ponds of en de la cianta

Stephing and the second sec

We care makes a distance for a star com

- 1 - 1 - 1	ci ulcide.
d botolum	
on of fo	
annlicati	mondia
r direct	
es afte	
l sourc	
e food	
vildli	
ate in	
glyphos	
ns of	
Concentratio	
Table 7. (

Type	Location	Year	Concentration (mg a.e./kg fw)	Reference
Animal tissue Deer mice (viscera) Shrew (viscera) Plant tissue	Oregon Coast Range, Canada Oregon Coast Range, Canada	1978 1978 1978	5.1ª 1.7ª	Newton et al. (1984) Newton et al. (1984)
Foliage (fresh) Foliage (fresh) Reindeer lichen Spartina alterniflora Topcrown foliage Wild berries Wild berries Soybean grain (following	Carnation Creek, Canada Chassell, Corvallis, Cuthbert, USA Laukaa, Konnevesi, Finland Willipa Bay, Washington, USA Oregon Coast Range, Canada Laukaa, Konnevesi, Finland Harker, Lamplugh, Canada	1984 1987 1976 1992 1978 1978	261–448 ^b 650–1,272 ^a 45 ^{a. c} 24–66 489 ^a 1.6–2.1 ^{a. d} 8–19	Feng and Thompson (1990) Horner (1990) Siltanen et al. (1981) Paveglio et al. (1996) Newton et al. (1984) Siltanen et al. (1981) Roy et al. (1989b)
preharvest treatment) Strawberry fruit (following spot/wiper treatments to weeds)	Banks, Mississippi, USA Milton, Hillsburgh, and Cambridge, Ontario, Canada	1982 1987-1989	0.71–17.4 0.01–0.04	Kunstman (1983) Cessna and Cain (1992)
a.e., glyphosate acid equivalents. ^a ft was not reported whether values were based on dry or fresh weight. ^b Value expressed as mg a.e./kg dw. ^{c9} mon after application. ^{d6} d after application.	d on dry or fresh weight.			

 $\{i,j\} = \{j,j\}$

J.P. Giesy, S. Dobson, and K.R. Solomon

58

land the second

211. The concentration of glyphosate detected in these ponds was less than 0.15 mg a.e./L (Frank et al. 1990). Runoff or off-target drift were the primary sources of glyphosate (0.042 mg a.e./L) detected in 1 pond. To consider worst-case exposure conditions, the instantaneous concentration of RU in surface waters was estimated. The estimate was based on two assumptions, that runoff (2%) from a 10-ha field treated at the maximum single use rate entered a 1-ha pond 2 m deep and that 10% of the maximum single application rate per hectare entered the pond through drift (assuming aerial application). Two scenarios were considered for foliar interception: (1) no interception, and (2) 50% interception. The estimated maximum concentrations of RU in water based on these assumptions ranged from 0.271 to 0.406 mg RU/L (see Table 6).

When the GENEEC Tier I screening model developed by the U.S. EPA was used to estimate RU concentrations in a farm pond, estimated peak concentrations ranged from 0.024 to 0.090 mg RU/L following a single 4.2-kg a.e./ha application. The range of estimated concentrations occurs because K_{oc} and halflife values for soil and water can vary. Thus, the estimated maximum concentrations summarized in Table 6 are extremely conservative as they are an order of magnitude greater than those estimated by GENEEC. Additional conservatism was included in the risk assessment by comparing instantaneous maximum concentrations to NOEC values.

Chronic Scenario.

Soil, Surface Water, and Sediment Residue Model. To estimate chronic exposure concentrations of glyphosate and POEA, a dissipation model was used to calculate annualized daily concentrations in soil, water, and sediment. It was assumed that the concentration of glyphosate and POEA would decline in a pseudo-first-order fashion ($C_t = C_0 \cdot e^{-k \cdot t}$), where C_t is the concentration at time t, C_0 is the initial concentration at time zero, k is the dissipation rate constant in d^{-1} ($k = 0.693/DT_{50}$), and t is the elapsed time in days. Media-specific DT_{50} values were derived from empirical data (see earlier).

The initial concentration of glyphosate and POEA (C_0) in soil, sediment, or surface water was set at the concentration used in the respective acute scenario. Glyphosate acid (a.e.) was assumed to represent 31% of the acute RU value; POEA was assumed to represent 15%. Where necessary, adjustments were made to account for differences in the application rate. For the chronic exposure scenario, it was assumed that RU would be applied a total of three times over the crop growing season. The scenario involved an initial application of glyphosate at a rate of 4.2 kg a.e./ha preemergence, a second application at a rate of 1.68 kg a.e./ha 30 d later, and a final application at a rate of 0.85 kg a.e./ha preharvest (4 mon after the initial treatment). Thus, the model allowed the initial application of glyphosate to decay for 30 d and each subsequent addition of herbicide was considered by summing its contribution to the glyphosate or POEA that was already present in the medium on the day of the application. The dissipation

model was then applied to this new concentration and the cumulative concentration was calculated before the next application. An example of the model output for glyphosate in surface water is given in Fig. 4. Based on the model simulation, annualized mean concentrations for glyphosate and POEA were calculated in each of the simulated media compartments. The ranges of maximum chronic concentrations of glyphosate and POEA predicted using this model are summarized in Table 6.

When the GENEEC screening model was used to estimate glyphosate concentrations in a farm pond, 56-d time-weighted average concentrations were estimated to range from 0.0005 to 0.0067 mg a.e./L following a single 4.2-kg a.e./ha application. The GENEEC model does not provide annual mean concentrations that could be compared directly with the model used in this assessment. The GENEEC estimates were significantly less than those summarized in Table 6. This difference indicates that the current assessment assumes a conservative exposure level that is greater than the level that Tier 1 screening models, such as GENEEC, would predict.

D. Environmental Concentrations from Aquatic Uses

Acute Scenario.

Concentrations of RU, glyphosate, and POEA in aquatic systems following direct application to water bodies can be greater than that resulting from agricul-





and a ch

2.1

Cher St. Er St. St. States and Cher St.

• • •



้สมสรรมมีผู้สุดระบุรินัยสุดระบุรินัยสุดรูโนการประกอบ

tural and other nonaquatic uses. In North America, the primary use of RU is for agricultural applications; however, in some other parts of the world it is used to control emergent and floating aquatic vegetation. RU is not effective on submerged aquatic macrophytes (Barrett 1978). A number of studies have been conducted to evaluate the concentration of glyphosate in surface water and sediment after direct application (Tables 8, 9). Concentrations of glyphosate in surface water range from 0.010 to 1.700 mg a.e./L, and concentrations in sediment range from 0.11 to 19 mg a.e./kg dw.

Predicted exposure concentrations of RU following direct application to water were summarized and are consistent with field observations (Table 10). Direct application of RU at a rate of 4.2 kg a.e./ha (13.5 kg RU/ha) could result in a maximum RU concentration of 0.68 mg RU/L in a uniformly mixed, 2-mdeep water body, assuming no sorption to sediment. In a water body with a depth of 0.15 m, the maximum concentration would be 9.0 mg RU/L. Because RU is not applied directly to the water, but rather to foliage, 50% foliar interception is assumed. The maximum RU concentrations in water are 0.3 or 4.5 mg RU/L for 2-m- and 0.15-m-deep water, respectively, assuming 50% interception. The actual concentration observed is dependent on several factors including application rate, interception by target vegetation, water depth, the amount of suspended solids, and whether the water is stagnant or subject to a current, such as in a stream.

Chronic Scenario.

Glyphosate. Following direct application of RU to emergent vegetation, glyphosate dissipates through partitioning to sediments and biodegradation in the water and sediments. Maximum annualized mean concentrations of glyphosate were estimated using the first-order decay model described above, assuming water depths of 2 and 0.15 m, DT_{50} values of 7 or 14 d, and foliar interception of 0% or 50%. The resulting maximum chronic exposure concentrations range from 0.001 to 0.049 mg a.e./L (Table 10).

Polyethoxylated Tallowamine (POEA). Maximum annualized concentrations of POEA were estimated in a similar fashion, assuming that 15% of the RU formulation was composed of POEA. Dissipation was simulated as described above, using DT_{50} values for POEA of 21 or 42 d. The resulting maximum chronic exposure concentrations for POEA ranged from 0.0005 to 0.024 mg POEA/L (see Table 10).

E. Nontarget Organism Exposure Analysis

Terrestrial Uses.

Exposure of aquatic and soil organisms was based on the concentration of RU or its major components in soil or water. Interception of some herbicide by plant material was used to establish a range of maximum exposure concentrations (see Table 6).

Table 8. Concentrations of	ntrations of glyphosate in water after direct application of formulated herbicide.	ect application	of formulated her	vicide.	
Water type	Location	Year	Application rate (kg/ha)	n Concentration ^a 1) (mg a.e./L)	(on ^a Reference
Pond Pond Seawater Stream Surface Surface Surface	Manitoba, Canada Chassell, Corvallis, Cuthbert, USA Willipa Bay, Washington, USA Chassell, Corvallis, Cuthbert, USA Not specified Drentsche Aa, Netherlands Carnation Creek, Canada Carnation Creek, Canada	1986 1987 1992 1987 1988–1989 1984 1984	0.89 4.2 2.3 1r 2.2 9 1r 2.0 2.0	0.141 0.090-1.700 0.010 0.035-1.237 0.020 0.5-1 0.162 ^b 0.162 ^b	Goldsborou Goldsborou Paveglio et Horner (19 Folmar (19 WHO (1994 Peng et al.
nr, not reported. ^a Measured concentrations: a.e., ^b Immediately after spraying. ^c 4 d after spraying.	rations: a.e., acid equivalent of glyphosate. spraying.				
Table 9. Concentrations of	rations of glyphosate in sediment after direct application to water.	irect applicatio	n to water.		
Sediment type	Location	Year	Application rate (kg/ha)	Concentration (mg a.e./kg dw) ^a	Reference
Mudflat Pond	Willipa Bay, Washington, USA Chassell, Corvallis, Cuthbert, USA	1992 1987	2.3	1.16-2.82	Paveglio et al. (1996)

1.6573

^aMcasured concentration: a.e., acid equivalent of glyphosate.

2

J.P. Giesy, S. Dobson, and K.R. Solomon

62

n An an <mark>geween fer 1955</mark> en die Gestreen wij date de geween die die sterken die sterken die sterken die sterken die

need period and synapsystem with the second states of the second states of the second states of the second state \sim

Table 10. Predicted exposure concentrations of Roundup[®], glyphosate, and POEA in water following direct application of Roundup^{®a}.

	Units	Aquatic DT ₅₀ (days)	Foliar interception/water depth			
Type of exposure			None		50%	
			2 m deep	0.15 m deep	2 m deep	0.15 m deep
Acute scenario ^b						
Roundup®	mg RU/L		0.677	9.032	0.339	4.52
Chronic scenario ^c						
Glyphosate	mg a.e./L	7	0.002	0.025	0.001	0.013
Glyphosate	mg a.e./L	14	0.014	0.049	0.002	0.025
POEA	mg POEA/L	21	0.001	0.012	0.0005	0.006
POEA	mg POEA/L	42	0.002	0.024	0.001	0.012

a.e., glyphosate acid equivalents.

^aA single application of 4.2 kg a.e./ha was assumed.

^bMaximum concentrations.

^cAnnualized mean concentrations.

Exposure of birds and mammals was considered to be primarily through the diet with the degree of exposure dependent on the food ingestion rate. As described earlier, a range of exposure values was established considering small animals (1 g) and large animals (5000 g) (Table 11). For herbivorous mammals, the smallest mammal considered was the meadow vole, which has a body weight range of 20-40 g, because mammals with body weights less than 20 g do not typically rely on a pure foliage diet (USEPA 1993b). The maximum

Table 11. Representative ranges of ingestion rates for birds and mammals for different types of diets.

		Ingestion Rate ^{b,c} (g food/g bw)		
Taxonomic group	Generic equation for ingestion rates ^a	Body weight, 1 g	Body weight, 5000 g	
Birds Mammals (fruit/seeds or	$g/d = 0.648 \text{ wt}^{0.651} (g)$	2.16	0.11	
invertebrate diet) Mammals (foliage diet)	$g/d = 0.235 \text{ wt}^{0.822}$ (g) $g/d = 0.235 \text{ wt}^{0.822}$ (g)	0.78 0.46 ^d	0.17 0.17	

^aFrom Nagy (1987) for g food dw/g ww body mass: dw, dry weight; ww, wet weight.

^bFood converted to fresh weight assuming 70% water content (e.g., 0.648 g dw = 2.16 g ww).

^cCalculated by dividing predicted food consumption (g/d) by the body weight of the animal.

^dCorresponds to a body weight of 20 g, because mammals with a body weight <20 g do not rely on a pure foliage diet (USEPA 1993b).

Sector Sec. 1.

Table 12. Maximum predicted acute exposure levels of birds and mammals to Roundup® (RU) following terrestrial uses of formulated herbicide.

Taxonomic group	Type of diet	Maximum estimated roundup [®] concentration (mg RU/kg diet)	Acute exposure range ^d (mg RU/kg bw/d)
Birds Mammals	Fruits or seeds Invertebrates Fruits or seeds Invertebrates Foliage	145 ² 145 ^b 145 ^a 145 ^b	16.0-313 16.0-313 24.7-113 24.7-113
		2904°	494-1336

*Estimated using the seed category from Kenaga (1973) with a maximum use rate of 13.5 kg RU/ ha (12.1 lb/A).

^bEstimated using the large insect category from Kenaga (1973) with a maximum use rate of 13.5 kg RU/ha (12.1 lb/A).

Estimated using the short grass category from Kenaga (1973) with a maximum use rate of 13.5 kg RU/ha (12.1 lb/A). ^dBased on food consumption values from Table 11. Range represents large to small body weight.

RU concentration to occur in several different tissues was estimated using the nomographic method described by Kenaga (1973). The Kenaga values were larger than the measured values reported in Table 7, adding additional conservatism to the evaluation. These maximum tissue concentrations and the ranges of ingestion rates for birds and mammals were used to estimate the acute exposure range to RU (Table 12). Chronic exposure was estimated based on the glyphosate and POEA content of RU and using 6-wk residue exposures (Kenaga 1973)

Table 13. Maximum predicted chronic exposure levels of birds and mammals to glyphosate and surfactant following terrestrial uses.

Taxonomic		Maximum concent (mg/kg	ration ^a	Chronic exposure b.c (mg/kg/d)	
group	Type of diet	Glyphosate	POEA	Glyphosate	POEA
Birds	Fruits or seeds	<3.8	<1.8	0.4-8.1	0.2-3.9
Mammals	Invertebrates	<3.8	<1.8	0.4-8.1	0.2-3.9
Mannals	Fruits or seeds	<3.8	<1.8	0.6-3.0	0.2-3.9
	Invertebrates	<3.8	<1.8	0.6-3.0	0.3-1.4
	Foliage	18.8	9.1	3.2-8.6	1.5-4.2

^aEstimated using the 6-wk typical limit for residues (Kenaga 1973) at maximum application rate of 13.5 kg RU/ha (12.1 lb/A), assuming 31% glyphosate and 15% POEA. ^bUsing food consumption values from Table 11. Range represents large to small body weights.

19 BERERARD AND AND

- Stand States

"The likelihood of these exposure levels is very small; these were used as a worst-case exposure level.

Aquatic Uses.

The intentional application of RU or other glyphosate formulations to emergent aquatic vegetation can result in greater concentrations in aquatic systems than from terrestrial uses. The range of acute exposure concentrations to RU and the chronic exposure potential for glyphosate and POEA following aquatic applications are given in Table 10.

IV. Toxicity Assessment

The objective of the toxicity assessment was to use currently available information to establish acute and chronic TRVs for RU, glyphosate, and POEA based on survival, growth, and reproduction effects on nontarget species. The first step in this process was to evaluate each study using critical assessment criteria (problem formulation section). The second step was to identify data for each potentially exposed group. The last step was to determine the most sensitive species from among each group and then to extrapolate to (1) an acute TRV for RU or (2) a chronic TRV for glyphosate or POEA. Under circumstances when data were limited, safety factors were applied to estimate threshold exposure concentrations from median data such as LC_{50} and EC_{50} (see Problem Formulation section).

A. Aquatic Organisms

Aquatic Microorganisms.

RU Acute TRV. A number of studies are available that describe the toxicity of RU, glyphosate, and AMPA to aquatic microorganisms (Table 14). EC₅₀ values for effects of RU on aquatic microorganisms range from 2.1 to 189 mg RU/L. A single NOEC value based on empirical data was available for *Selenastrum cupricornutum*, which was the most sensitive species based on EC₅₀ data. Thus, the TRV for aquatic microorganisms was estimated based on this NOEC: 0.73 mg RU/L for growth decrease based on biomass (LISEC 1989a).

Glyphosate Chronic TRV. Glyphosate exhibits a wide range of toxicity to aquatic microorganisms. The life cycle of aquatic microorganisms is short (ranging from hours to days), so these studies represent the measurement of chronic effects (i.e., multigenerational even under relatively short exposure periods of 3--5 d). Reported EC₅₀ values for effects of glyphosate on growth based on biomass range from 0.64 to 590 mg a.e./L (Table 14). NOEC values based on empirical data range from 0.28 to 33.6 mg a.e./L. The most sensitive species, *Skeletonema costatum*, exhibited a NOEC of 0.28 mg a.e./L (Malcolm Pirnie 1987b). Therefore, the chronic TRV for glyphosate for aquatic microorganisms was estimated to be 0.28 mg a.e./L.

Aquatic Macrophytes.

RU Acute TRV. EC₅₀ values for effects of RU on aquatic macrophytes range from 3.9 to 15.1 mg RU/L (Table 15). NOEC values based on empirical data

o aquatic microorganisms	
تد	
AMPA	
e, and ⊿	
, glyphosate,	
Roundup [®] ,	
of	1
. Toxicity	
14.	I
Table	

	Test			
Snariae	duration	EC ₅₀	NOEC	
aperies	(days)	(mg/L) ^a	(mg/L) ^a	Reference
Roundup [®] :				
Selenastrum capricornutum				
Growth (biomass)	6	2.1	0.73	I 1987 /1080s/b
Inhibition of growth rate	e	8.0		(12024)
S. capricornutum	4	2.6	ļ	Thomas at at (1000)
Chlorella pyrenoidosa	7	189	I	Hernando et al (1000)
Chlorella sorokiniana	4	3.0	20	Christing of al. (1707)
Glyphosate (tested as acid):			0.14	Curisty et al. 1901
Anabaena variabilis	n.r.	7	ł	Huther at al (1070)
Anabaena flos-aquae	7	15	07	Melcolm Dimis (1979)
Aphanocapsa strain 6308	n.r.	2	; I	Huther of al (1070)
Aphanocapsa strain 6714	n.r.	100		Huther at al (1979)
C. pyrenoidosa	4	590	I	Maule and Writcht (1973)
Chlamydomonas eugametos	4	>169	160	Hann then wildle (1904)
Chlorococcum hypnosporum	4	89	1.01	
Navicula pelliculosa	. ۲	9 5	;	Maule and Wright (1984)
Notor en		20	0.00	Malcolm Pimie (1987c)
	n.r.	7	I	Hutber et al. (1979)
Scenedesmus acutus	4	10.2	7	Sáenz et al. (1997)

÷

66

States of the second second

J.P. Giesy, S. Dobson, and K.R. Solomon

	Test duration
Continued).	
Table 14. (Continued	

Species	duration (days)	EC ₅₀ (mg/L) ^a	NOEC (mg/L) ^a	Reference
Scenedesmus quadricauda	4	7.2	0.77	Sáenz et al. (1997)
S. capricornutum	4	21.8 or 26.3		Bozeman et al. (1989)
S. capricornutum	£	485	45	NATEC (1990)
Skeletonema costatum				
Chlorophyll decrease	4	1.2	<0.6	EG & G Bionomics (1978a)
Biomass decrease	4	1.3	<0.6	
S. costatum	7	0.64	0.28	Malcolm Pimie (1987b) ^b
S. capricornutum	7	13.8	10.6°	Malcolm Pimie (1987d)
Glyphosate (tested as IPA salt): ^d				
Scenedesmus subspicatus				
Biomass	ę	72.9	10.5	Dengler and Mende (1994b)
Growth rate	÷	166	26.4	
Ankistrodesmus sp.	4	412	20	Gardner et al. 1997
AMPA:				
S. subspicatus B ₆ C ₅₀	ę	06	7.9	Dengler and Mende (1994a)
nr not renorted				

n.r., not reported. ^aUnits are mg RU/L, mg a.e./L, or mg AMPA/L. RU, Roundup; a.e., glyphosate acid equivalents. ^bReference used in setting toxicity reference value. ^cValue from source corrected to mg RU/L or mg a.e./L. ^d Test material was glyphosate IPA salt; LC₅₀ reported as mg glyphosate IPA salv/L.

67

.

2 . ŝ

Table 15. Toxicity of Roundup[®], glyphosate, and AMPA to aquatic macrophytes.

Species	Test duration (days)	EC ₅₀ (mg/L) ^{a,b}	NOEC (mg/L) ^a	Reference
Roundup [®]				
Lemna gibba	7	15.1		Perkins (1997)
Myriophyllum sibiricum	14	3.9	0.78°	Perkins (1997) ^d
Lemna minor	14	4.9		Hartman and Martin (1984)
L. minor	14		56	Lockhart et al. (1989)
Potamogeton pectinatus Glyphosate	14		24	Hartman and Martin (1985)
Myriophyllum sibiricum	14	1.6	0.08°	Perkins (1997) ^d
Lemna gibba	7	10		Perkins (1997)
L. gibba	14	25.5	16.6	Malcolm Pirnie (1987e)

^aUnits are mg RU/L or mg a.e./L. RU, Roundup; a.e., glyphosate acid equivalents; AMPA, aminomethylphosphonic acid.

^bEC₅₀ endpoint is for growth inhibition.

Derived from an acute EC50/acute NOEC ratio of 5.

^dReference used in setting toxicity reference value.

Derived from an acute EC50/chronic NOEC ratio of 20.

range from 24 to 56 mg RU/L. The acute TRV for aquatic macrophytes was estimated based on the derived NOEC from the most sensitive species. The most sensitive species was *Myriophyllum sibiricum* with an EC₅₀ of 3.9 mg RU/L based on root length (Perkins 1997). A NOEC of 0.78 mg RU/L was derived by dividing the EC₅₀ by a five-fold application factor.

Glyphosate Chronic TRV. EC₅₀ values for effects of glyphosate on aquatic macrophytes range from 1.6 to 25.5 mg a.e./L (Table 15). A single NOEC value based on empirical data was available: 16.6 mg a.e./L for Lemna gibba. The chronic TRV for effects of glyphosate on aquatic macrophytes was based on change in root length EC₅₀ for the most sensitive species, Myriophyllum sibiricum (Perkins 1997). The chronic TRV for glyphosate was estimated to be 0.08 mg a.e./L by dividing this EC₅₀ (1.6 mg a.e./L) by a 20-fold application factor.

Aquatic Invertebrates.

na stallare e caracteria sur e con ancientaria de la sere e con

ىرى يۇرغى بالى بىيەر بىلەر بىلەر

RU Acute TRV. The acute toxicity of RU to aquatic invertebrates ranges from practically nontoxic to moderately toxic (Table 16). EC_{50} and LC_{50} for effects of RU on invertebrates range from 9.7 to 200 mg RU/L; NOEC values based on empirical data range from 4.4 to 7.8 mg RU/L. The most sensitive species was *Daphnia magna*, for which the 48-hr EC_{50} was 9.7 mg RU/L (Folmar et al. 1979). An acute NOEC value of 1.9 mg RU/L was derived by use of an LC_{50} / acute NOEC application factor of 5.



and the second second second second as the second second second second second second second second second secon

The State and the second second second second

Table 16. Acute toxicity of Roundup[®], glyphosate, AMPA, and POEA to aquatic invertebrates.

	Test	EC ₅₀		
	duration	or LC_{50}	NOEC	
Species	(days)	(mg/L) ^a	(mg/L) ^a	Reference
Roundup [®] : freshwater species				
Scapholeberis kingi	0.125	61		Sun (1987)
Anopheles quadrimaculatus	1	673.4	-	Holck and Meek (1987)
larvae (mosquito) Chironomus plumosus	2	50.10		
Daphnia magna	2	58.1° 9.7°	1.00	Folmar et al. (1979)
D. magna	2	9.7° 24	1.9 ^e	Folmar et al. (1979) ^f
D. magna	2	24 12.9°	7.8	EG & G Bionomics (1980f)
Daphnia pulex	2		4.6°	EG & G Bionomics (1980e)
Gammarus pseudolimnaeus	2	19		Hartman and Martin (1984)
G. pseudolimnaeus	2	42 200°	4.4	ABC Inc. (1982b)
D. pulex	2 4	200~		Folmar et al. (1979)
G. pseudolimnaeus	4			Servizi et al. (1987)
Orconectes nais	4	138.7° 7		Folmar et al. (1979)
Procambarus clarkii	4	47.3		Mayer and Ellersieck (1986)
Glyphosate: freshwater species	4	47.5		Holck and Meek (1987)
(tested as acid)				
Daphnia magna	2	780	560	
Pseudosuccinea columella	2. n.r.	780 98.9	500	ABC Inc. (1978a)
Glyphosate: freshwater species	11.1.	30.3		Thompson (1989)
(tested as IPA salt) ^b				
D. magna	2	930	320	APC Inc. (1091-)
Chironomus plumosus	2	55	520	ABC Inc. (1981a)
Chironomus riparius	2	5600		Folmar et al. (1979) Publ and Escapes (1990)
Hyalella azteca ^d	10	>530	265	Buhl and Faerber (1989)
Chrionomus tentans ^d	10	>530	265	Beyers (1993)
Glyphosate: marine species	10	~550	205	Beyers (1993)
(tested as acid)				
Crassostrea virginica, eggs	2	>10	10	Bionomics (1973a)
Palaemonetes vulgaris	4	281	210	Bionomics (1973b)
Uca pugilator	4	934	650	Bionomics (1973b)
Mysidopsis bahia	4	>1000		EG & G Bionomics (1978c)
Tripneustese esculentes	4	>1000	1000	EG & G Bionomics (1978c) EG & G Bionomics (1978d)
AMPA: freshwater species	т	21000	1000	20 & 0 Bionomics (19/80)
D. magna	2	690	320	ABC Inc. (1991a)
POEA: freshwater species	~	070	520	AUC IIIC. (1991a)
C. plumosus	2	13.0	_	Folmar et al. (1979)
D. magna	2	2.0	0.32	ABC Inc. (1980b)
D. pulex	2	4.1	U.J2	Moore et al. (1980)
D. pulex	4	2.0		Servizi et al. (1987)

^aUnits are mg RU/L, mg a.e./L, mg AMPA/L, or mg POEA/L. RU, Roundup; a.e., glyphosate acid equivalents. ^bTest material was glyphosate IPA salt; LC₅₀ reported as mg glyphosate IPA salt/L. ^cValue from data source corrected to mg RU/L. ^dSediment/water test. ^cDerived from an acute EC₅₀/acute NOEC ratio of 5. ^fReference used in setting acute toxicity reference value.

والمراجع والمراجع

A state of the sta

Maria 6. Carlo States and States

69

a da serie a construction de la construcción de la construcción de la construcción de la construcción de la con

Glyphosate Chronic TRV. The chronic TRV for aquatic invertebrates was based on chronic toxicity to the most sensitive species for either RU or glyphosate a.e. (Table 17). The most sensitive species was Daphnia magna, for which the NOEC value was 50 mg a.e./L (ABC Inc. 1982d) and 3.2 mg RU/L (0.99 mg a.e./L; ABC Inc. 1989b). An additional application factor of 2 was applied to the 0.99 mg a.e./L NOEC value because toxicity data were only available for one species. Consequently, the chronic TRV selected for effects of glyphosate on aquatic invertebrates was 0.50 mg a.e./L.

POEA Chronic TRV. As no chronic toxicity data were available for aquatic invertebrates, the chronic TRV was estimated from the acute toxicity to the most sensitive species (see Table 16). EC_{50} for effects of POEA on invertebrates range from 2.0 to 13.0 mg/L, with a single reported NOEC value based on empirical data of 0.32 mg/L (*Daphnia magna*). A chronic NOEC was derived from the lowest EC_{50} by use of an acute EC_{50} /chronic NOEC application factor of 20; this resulted in a derived chronic NOEC of 0.1 mg POEA/L.

Fish.

RU Acute TRV. Acute toxicity values of RU were used to estimate the acute TRV because exposure to the intact formulation cannot be excluded for acute exposures. Acute LC_{50} values were available for 12 species of fish (Table 18), and range from 4.2 to 52 mg RU/L. NOEC values based on empirical data range from 1.0 to 23 mg RU/L. Rainbow trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*) were the most sensitive based on LC_{50} values (Folmar et al. 1979). Because a measured NOEC was unavailable for the study that had reported the LC_{50} of 4.2 mg RU/L, an acute NOEC value was derived by use of an acute LC_{50} /acute NOEC application factor of 5, resulting in an estimated acute NOEC of 0.84 mg RU/L.

RU is more acutely toxic to aquatic animals than glyphosate (Table 18).

Species	Test duration (days)	NOEC (mg/L) ^a	Reference
Roundup®		······	
Daphnia magna	21	3.2	ABC Inc. (1989b) ^b
Tubifex tubifex Glyphosate	28	>89	Perkins (1997)
D. magna	21	100	ABC Inc. (1989c)
D. magna	21	50	ABC Inc. (1989c)

Table 17. Chronic toxicity of Roundup[®] and glyphosate to aquatic freshwater invertebrates.

^aUnits are mg RU/L or mg a.e./L. RU, Roundup; a.e., glyphosate acid equivalents. ^bReference used in setting chronic toxicity reference value.
Table 18. Acute toxicity of Roundup®, glyphosate, AMPA, and POEA to fish.

.

pecies	Test (days)	LC ₅₀ (mg/L) ^a	NOEC (mg/L) ^a	Reference
coundup [®] :				
Bluegill sunfish,				
Lepomis macrochirus	4	5.8	2.2	ABC Inc. (1982a)
Bluegill sunfish,				
L. macrochirus	4	16.1 ^b		Folmar et al. (1979)
Bluegill sunfish,	•			
L. macrochirus	4	346	21	EG & G Bionomics (1980b)
Carp, Cyprinus carpio	4	10	5.6	Liong et al. (1988)
Carp, C. carpio	4	26		Sun (1987)
Carp, C. carpio	4	15	_	Tooby et al. (1980)
Channel catfish,				
Ictalurus punctatus	4	39	23	EG & G Bionomics (1980a)
Channel catfish,	-			
I. punctatus, fry	4	10.6 ^b		Folmar et al.(1979)
Channel catfish.	•	• •		
I. punctatus, adult	4	42.0 ^b		Folmar et al. (1979)
Chinook salmon.	•			
Oncorhynchus				
tshawytsha	4	20		Mitchell et al. (1987)
Chinook salmon.	-	20		Whench et al. (1967)
O. tshawytsha	4	27, 17°		Wan et al. (1989)
Chum salmon,	-	27, 17		Wall Ct al. (1969)
Oncorhynchus keta	4	19, 11°	_	Wap et al. (1080)
Coho salmon.	-	17, 11		Wan et al. (1989)
Oncorhynchus kisutch	4	22		Mitchell et al (1097)
Coho salmon, O. kisutch	-	2.6		Mitchell et al.(1987)
fry	4	42.0		
Coho salmon, O. kisutch	4	-		Servizi et al. (1987)
Fathead minnow,	4	27, 13°		Wan et al. (1989)
Pimephales promelas	4	7.4 ^b		Palace et al (1000)
Fathead minnow,	4	/.4*	—	Folmar et al. (1979)
P. promelas	4	22	12.6	
Mosquitofish, Gambusia	4	23	13.6	EG & G Bionomics (1980d)
affinis	2	15		S
Pink salmon, Oncorhyn-	2	15		Sun (1987)
chus gorbuscha	4	21 140		West at al. (1000)
Rainbow trout,	4	31, 14 ^c		Wan et al. (1989)
•	<u>^</u>			
Oncorhynchus mykiss	4	8.2	6.4	ABC Inc. (1982c)
	4	22	8.0	EG & G Bionomics (1980g)
	4	27	6.75	Morgan et al. (1991)
17	4	27 ^b	21.4 ^b	EG & G Bionomics (1980c)
Fingerling	4	4.2–27 ^b	0.84 ^d	Folmar et al. (1979) ^e
Natural waters	4	52		Hildebrand et al. (1982)
Natural waters	4	15		Mitchell et al. (1987)

.

71

......

اند. به هم مربع در به المعظم العالية والمربع المربع المحفظ المعالية المحفظ المربع الم

-

a her and a start have been as

Table 18. (Continued).

入了这

Species	Test (days)	LC ₅₀ (mg/L) ^a	NOEC (mg/L) ^a	Reference
Natural waters	4	15, 14 ^c		Wan et al. (1989)
	4	33.6 ^b		Morgan and Kiceniuk (1992)
Sockeye salmon,				Morgan and Miceniuk (1992)
Oncorhynchus nerka	4	26.7		Servizi et al. (1987)
Tilapia sp.	4	7.4	1.0	Liong et al. (1988)
Fish (mean of several			1.0	Liong et al. (1966)
species)	Acute	13		WHO (1994)
Glyphosate (tested as acid):		10		······································
Bluegill sunfish,				
Lepomis macrochirus	2	>24	24	Bionomics (1973c)
Bluegill sunfish,	_		2.	Diodolines (1975c)
L. macrochirus	4	120	100	ABC Inc. (1978c)
Chinook salmon,	•		100	ADC IIIC. (1978C)
Oncorhynchus				
tshawytsha	4	30, 211°		Wan et al. (1989)
Chum salmon,	•	50, 211		Wall Ct al. (1909)
Oncorhynchus keta	4	22, 148 ^c		War at al. (1090)
Coho salmon.	-	22, 140		Wan et al. (1989)
Oncorhynchus kisutch	4	36, 174°		War at al. (1000)
Flagfish (juvenile),	-	50, 174		Wan et al. (1989)
Jordanella floridae	4	>30		
Harlequin fish, Rasbora	-	230	—	Holdway and Dixon (1988)
heteromorpha	4	168	<100	
Pink salmon, Oncorhyn-	-	100	<100	HRC (1977)
chus gorbuscha	4	22 1006		
Rainbow trout,	-	23, 190°		Wan et al. (1989)
Oncorhynchus mykiss	4	22 1076		
Rainbow trout, O.	4	22, 197°		Wan et al. (1989)
mykiss	4	96	40	
Sheepshead minnow,	4	86	42	ABC Inc. (1978b)
Cyprinodon variegatus	4	> 1000	1000	
Fish (several species)	-	>1000	1000	EG & G Bionomics (1978b)
Glyphosate (tested as IPA	Acute	94		WHO (1994)
salt): ^f				
Bluegill sunfish,				
Lepomis macrochirus	4	140,000		
Bluegill sunfish,	4	140-220		Folmar et al. (1979)
L. macrochirus		. 1000		
Channel catfish,	4	>1000	560	ABC Inc. (1981b)
•				
Ictalurus punctatus Fathead minnow,	4	130		Folmar et al. (1979)
Pimephales promelas	4	97		Folmar et al. (1979)
Fathead minnow,		_		
P. promelas Plaina minnous	4	>648	648	Beyers (1995)
Plains minnow,				
Hybognathus placitus	4	>648	648	Beyers (1995)

72

Sugges.

Table 18. (Continued).

Species	Test (days)	LC ₅₀ (mg/L) ^a	NOEC (mg/L) ^a	Reference
Rainbow trout,				
Oncorhynchus mykiss	4	>1000	1000	ABC Inc. (1981c)
Rainbow trout, O. mykiss	4	140 040		
AMPA:	4	140-240		Folmar et al. (1979)
Rainbow trout,				
Oncorhynchus mykiss	4	520	33	ADC I (1001b)
POEA:	4	520	33	ABC Inc. (1991b)
Bluegill sunfish,				
Lepomis macrochirus	4	1.3	0.56	ABC Inc. (1980a)
Bluegill sunfish,	-	1.5	0.50	ABC Inc. (1980a)
L. macrochirus	4	1.0-3.0		Folmar et al. (1979)
Channel catfish,	-	1.0-3.0	_	Format Ct al. (19/9)
Ictalurus punctatus	4	13		Folmar et al. (1979)
Chinook salmon.	-	15		10mmar et al. (1979)
Oncorhynchus				
tshawytsha	4	2.8, 1.7°	_	Wan et al. (1989)
Chum salmon,	-	2.0, 1.7		Wall et al. (1989)
Oncorhynchus keta	4	2.4, 1.4 ^c	_	Wan et al. (1989)
Coho salmon.	•	2.1, 1.1		wai et al. (1969)
Oncorhynchus kisutch				
fry	4	3.5		Servizi et al. (1987)
Coho salmon, O. kisutch	4	3.2, 1.8°	_	Wan et al. (1989)
Fathead minnow,	•			wan et al. (1969)
Pimephales promelas	4	1.0		Folmar et al. (1979)
Pink salmon, Oncorhyn-				
chus gorbuscha	4	2.8, 1.4 ^c		Wan et al. (1989)
Rainbow trout,				
Oncorhynchus mykiss	4	4.2	3.2	ABC Inc. (1980c)
Rainbow trout,				
O. mykiss	4	0.65-7.4		Folmar et al. (1979) ⁸
Rainbow trout,				
O. mykiss	4	2.5, 1.7°		Wan et al. (1989)
Rainbow trout,		,		······································
O. mykiss fry	4	3.2		Servizi et al. (1987)
Sockeye salmon, Oncor-				
hynchus nerka fry	4	2.6		Servizi et al. (1987)

^aUnits are mg RU/L, mg a.e./L; or mg POEA/L. RU, Roundup; a.e., acid equivalents.

^bValue: from data source corrected to mg RU/L.

14 83.60

^cValues for soft (creek) and hard (lake) water, respectively.

ze en e

^dDerived from an acute LC₅₀/acute NOEC ratio of 5.

eReference used in setting acute toxicity reference value.

^fTest material was glyphosate IPA salt; LC₅₀ reported as mg glyphosate IPA salt/L.

⁸Reference used in setting chronic toxicity reference value, assuming an acute LC₅₀/chronic NOEC ratio of 20.

RU LC₅₀ values range from 4.2 to 52 mg RU/L, compared with glyphosate values that range from 22 to >1000 mg a.e./L. The results of several studies on glyphosate appear in the literature but were not included in Table 18 because several of the criteria for inclusion were not met. One study reported glyphosate LC₅₀ of 5.5 mg a.e./L for carp (*Cyprinus carpio*) and 7.9 mg a.e./L for *Tilapia* sp. (Wang et al. 1994). Fundamental water chemistry values and survival of control organisms were not reported in these studies. In another study (Wan et al. 1989), several values for glyphosate LC₅₀ less than 22 mg a.e./L were reported for nonnatural waters (dechlorinated city water). These values were not included in this evaluation because it was not clear if the pH observed for the city water, and possibly other water quality parameters, were artifacts of the water treatment process. Exclusion of these glyphosate values did not affect the acute TRV because the TRV was based on RU that has greater toxicity deriving from the surfactant.

The greater aquatic toxicity of RU compared to glyphosate is attributed to POEA. For rainbow trout, the 96-hr RU LC₅₀ value was 8.3 mg RU/L (2.6 mg a.e./L), whereas the glyphosate LC₅₀ from the same study was 140 mg a.e./L (Folmar et al. 1979). The same authors reported a POEA 96-hr LC₅₀ of 1.6 mg/L, which suggests that POEA is the main source of aquatic toxicity.

Glyphosate Chronic TRV. Glyphosate exhibited little chronic toxicity to fish (Table 19). No effects on survival, growth, or reproduction of adult fathead minnow or progeny were observed when exposed to concentrations as great as 26 mg a.e./L for up to 8 mon (EG & G Bionomics 1975). A prolonged study with RU (21 d) was conducted with rainbow trout to determine effects on growth or survival (ABC Inc. 1989d). The NOEC for that study was 2.4 mg RU/L (0.74 mg a.e./L). Because the latter NOEC is protective of all glyphosate chronic values, 0.74 mg a.e./L was selected as the chronic TRV for fish.

Table 19. Chronic toxicity of Roundup® and glyphosate to fish.

Species	Test duration (days)	NOEC ^a (mg/L)	Reference
Roundup®			
Rainbow trout, Oncorhynchus mykiss Glyphosate	21	2.4	ABC Inc. (1989d) ^b
Fathead minnow, Pimephales promelas	255	26	
Rainbow trout, O. mykiss	21	20 52	EG & G Bionomics (1975) ABC Inc. (1989a)

^aUnits are mg RU/L or mg a.e./L; RU, Roundup; a.e., acid equivalents. ^bReference used in setting toxicity reference value. والمرتجع وراجا المرتج وتعاقب المرتجع المتعا

. The second second

يرويه والمنافق والمروي والمراجع والمتحد والمتحد والمحافظ والمحافظ والمحافظ والمحافظ والمحافظ والمحافظ والمحافظ

to the assistance on a

POEA Chronic TRV. Because no chronic toxicity data were available for fish, the chronic TRV was based on the acute toxicity to the most sensitive species (see Table 18). The LC_{50} for the most sensitive species, *Oncorhynchus mykiss*, was 0.65 mg/L (Folmar et al. 1979). A chronic NOEC was derived by assuming an acute LC_{50} /chronic NOEC application factor of 20. This resulted in a derived chronic NOEC of 0.03 mg POEA/L, which was selected as the chronic TRV.

Amphibians.

In acute toxicity studies with amphibians, RU is slightly to moderately toxic, whereas glyphosate is practically nontoxic to slightly toxic (Table 20). This difference in toxicity is similar to that observed for fish and aquatic invertebrates and is likely related to the presence of POEA in RU. The acute TRV for amphibians was based on the species most sensitive to RU, which was *Litoria moorei*, for which the 48-hr LC₅₀ value is 8.1 mg RU/L (Mann and Bidwell 1999). As described earlier, a five-fold application factor was applied to the LC₅₀ value to predict a no-mortality concentration of 1.6 mg RU/L, which was estimated to be the acute TRV for amphibians. Because fish in acute studies tend to be equally sensitive or more sensitive than tadpoles to glyphosate, the chronic TRV for fish (0.74 mg a.e./L) was used for amphibians.

B. Soil Organisms

Soil Microorganisms.

The toxicity of RU and glyphosate to soil microorganisms and soil processes varies considerably among taxa (Table 21). Because the life cycle of soil microorganisms is of short duration relative to metazoans (ranging from hours to days), these studies are multigenerational even for exposure periods of 3-5 d, and any effects are considered chronic effects. Therefore, separate TRVs for acute and chronic exposures were not derived. Instead, a chronic TRV for RU was used to assess risk from acute as well as chronic exposures.

The chronic TRV for soil microbes was selected based on the most sensitive soil parameter for which information was available. In vitro studies utilizing artificial substrates such as agar were included in the table but were excluded from the risk assessment because several researchers have indicated that it is difficult to extrapolate from the artificial substrates to natural soil ecosystems (Estok et al. 1989; Wan et al. 1998). Soil nitrification/urea hydrolysis was the most sensitive to the effects of glyphosate and was inhibited at concentrations of glyphosate greater than 5.0 mg a.e./kg dry weight of soil. Glyphosate did not affect any of the other parameters measured under laboratory conditions except at greater concentrations (Martens and Bremner 1993). Thus, the chronic TRV for soil microbes/processes was estimated to be 5.0 mg a.e./kg soil (equivalent to 16 mg RU/kg soil). This NOEC is approximately 10-fold conservative as the next greater concentration tested was 50 mg a.e./kg.

A THE CONTRACTOR AND A CONTRACTOR

Table 20. Acute toxicity of Roundup® and glyphosate to amphibians.

Species	Test duration (days)	LC ₅₀ (mg/L) ^a	NOEC (mg/L) ^b	Reference
Roundup [®] :				
Crinia insignifera,				
tadpole	2	10		Mann and Bidwell (1999)
C. insignifera, newly				
emerged	2	144		Mann and Bidwell (1999)
C. insignifera, adult	2	137		Mann and Bidwell (1999)
Heleioporus eyrei,				
tadpole	2	17.5	—	Mann and Bidwell (1999)
Limnodynastes dorsalis,				
tadpole	2	8.3		Mann and Bidwell (1999)
Litoria moorei, tadpole	2	8.1	1.6°	Mann and Bidwell (1999)
L. moorei, tadpole	2	32.2		Mann and Bidwell (1999)
C. insignifera, tadpole	2	<54.9		Bidwell and Gorrie (1995)
C. insignifera, adult	4	96.8	54	Bidwell and Gorrie (1995)
L. moorei, tadpole	4	18.7	5.5	Bidwell and Gorrie (1995)
L. moorei, adult	4	>165	165	Bidwell and Gorrie (1995)
Xenopus laevis, embryo	4	72		Perkins (1997)
Hyphosate (tested as acid):				
C. insignifera, newly				
emerged	2	83.6		Mann and Bidwell (1999)
L. moorei, tadpole	2	121		Mann and Bidwell (1999)
L. moorei, tadpole	2	81.2		Mann and Bidwell (1999) Mann and Bidwell (1999)
C. insignifera, adult	4	78	45	Bidwell and Gorrie (1995)
L. moorei, tadpole	4	111		Bidwell and Gorrie (1995) Bidwell and Gorrie (1995)
L. moorei, adult	4	>180	180	Bidwell and Gorrie (1995) Bidwell and Gorrie (1995)
Hyphosate (tested as IPA				Distriction and Come (1995)
salt): ^e				
C. insignifera, tadpole	2	>466		Mann and Bidwell (1999)
Heleioporus eyrei,				(1777)
tadpole	2	>373		Mann and Bidwell (1999)
Limnodynastes dorsalis,		-		(1999)
tadpole	2	>400		Mann and Bidwell (1999)
L. moorei, tadpole	2	>343		Mann and Bidwell (1999) Mann and Bidwell (1999)

9 ي 1

.

^aUnits are mg RU/L or mg a.e./L; RU, Roundup; a.e., acid equivalents. ^bDerived from raw data; not reported by study authors.

Derived from an acute EC50/acute NOEC ratio of 5.

^dReference used in setting toxicity reference value.

Test material was glyphosate IPA salt; LC50 reported as mg glyphosate a.e./L.

It has been reported that glyphosate can have effects on nodule formation and root weights of *Rhizobium trifolii* at 2 mg a.e./kg soil (Eberbach and Douglas 1983, 1989). The soil used in that study had less than 0.5% organic matter and greater than 75% sand. The tests were conducted in the laboratory and did not simulate field spray methods. These data were not considered representative of the major agricultural soils and were not utilized in calculating the TRV for soil microbes.

Soil Invertebrates.

Effects of both RU and glyphosate on the earthworm, *Eisenia foetida*, have been investigated in standard 14-d laboratory soil assays (IBR 1991a,b; Table 22). No mortality was observed at the maximum exposure of 5000 mg RU/kg soil or 3750 mg a.e./kg soil. A dose-related effect on weight was not observed in either study. Worms were slack and soft in several test concentrations in both studies. The NOEC values based on slack and soft worms were 500 mg RU/kg dry weight soil and 118.7 mg a.e./kg. An additional application factor of 2 was applied to these NOEC values because toxicity data were only available for one species. Thus, the acute TRV was estimated to be 250 mg RU/kg soil, and the chronic TRV was estimated to be 59.4 mg a.e./kg soil.

Two other studies have reported greater RU toxicity to earthworms but did not meet the criteria for inclusion in this analysis. In the first study, glyphosate applied to soil at the prescribed rate was reported to have caused significant reductions in the rate of growth and maturation of earthworms at lesser concentrations than that selected for the TRV (Springett and Gray 1992). Only six worms were included per treatment, and variability among worms and treatments was not thoroughly characterized. Results of the assay indicated that RU was as toxic or more toxic than several insecticides, which is not consistent with other literature. For these and other methodological reasons, the study was not included in this analysis. In the second study, the effects of glyphosate and other pesticides on the earthworm Aporrectodea caliginosa were reported. The LC50 for RU was reported to be 218 mg RU/kg in soil (Mohamed et al. 1995). This LC50 value was not used in this analysis because the study did not meet the criteria established for inclusion. Actual mortality levels were not reported, which precluded verification of LC_{50} . This point is important because the LC_{50} reported for glyphosate after 17 d was greater than the greatest concentration tested, which indicates that the value had been extrapolated.

C. Terrestrial Organisms

The TRVs for birds and mammals for RU and glyphosate were calculated by first determining the safe level in the diet and then converting the dietary concentration to a daily exposure rate, such as mg RU/kg bw/d. This method allows for TRVs to reflect differences in food consumption rates for different animals. For the purpose of this assessment, nontarget arthropods were separated into pollinators (honeybees) and beneficial arthropods (predators and parasites). TRVs were not established for the risk assessment of these groups. Because of the lack of data regarding toxicity, POEA TRVs were not derived for birds or arthropods.

	Test			
Soil process	duration (days)	NOAEC ^a	Units	Reference
Roundup [®] :				
Effects observed in soil				
Nitrification	25	214		Struction (1000)
Nitrification	6	230	me o o Alo	
Nitrification	, č		ing a.c./kg	Carlisie and I revors (1986)
	47	20	mg a.c./kg	Preston and Trofymow (1989)
INITITICATION	28	24	mg a.e./kg	Todt (1991)
Nitrification	7-21	5.0	ma a a /ba	Mertane and Browner (1002)
Dehydrogenase activity	28	24	ma a a ha	Tode (1993) Tode (1001)
Nitrogen fixation	5	1.77	ms o o he	
Immobilization of ammonium	5		THE ALC/NG	Calusic and Irevors (1980)
I trae hudrottois	1	5	mg a.c./Kg	Preston and Trofymow (1989)
	42	50	mg a.e./kg	Preston and Trofymow (1989)
Urea hydrolysis	n.r.	11.5	mg a.e./kg	Lethbridge et al (1981)
Urea hydrolysis	Ţ	5.0	mo a e /ko	Martane and Branner (1003)b
E			947-7-19 9m	INTERICTING AND DICITICIES (1242)

Alternative state of the system of the system of the state of the stat

Carlisle and Trevors (1986) Carlisle and Trevors (1986)

mg a.e./kg mg a.e./kg

12.7 76.7

50

Effects observed in soil Nitrogen fixation Nitrification

1997) 19

and a start with the start of the

Glyphosate:

Martens and Bremner (1993)^b

.

78

Table 21. Toxicity of Roundup[®] and glyphosate to terrestrial microorganisms.

a la constante en la constante

(Continued).	
Table 21.	

	duration			
Soil process	(days)	NOAEC⁸	Units	Reference
Nitrification	21	01	ma e <i>h</i> a	Th. /100416
			ME A.C.INS	1n (1224)
INITILICATION	14	40	mg a.e./kg	Tu (1994)°
Denitrification	7,14	10	mg a.e./kg	Tu (1994)°
Ammonification	7	10	mg a.e./kg	Thi (1994)
Degradation of cellulose, starch, protein	84	25	mo a e /ko	
Degradation of leaf litter	84	2	ann a a Ann	
Effects observed in vitro:		3	mg a.c./Ng	ADC 111C. (19/00)
Pseudomonas aerugionosa	n.r.	104	mo a e /dm ³	Vassilev (1087)
Salmonella typhurium murium	n.r.	104	ma a e /dm ³	Vocijav (100)
Escherichia coli		put	me a cului	V 485116V (1704)
			nig a.c./uill	V ASSIICV (1982)
Nutrogen IIXation, EC50	n.r.	399	mg a.e./L	Santos and Flores (1995)
Azotobacter chroococcum)	
Nitrogen fixation, EC ₅₀	n.r.	300	maae/I	Santos and Eloras (1005)
Aztoobacter vinelandii		2	A line Aut	

were not judged to be adverse (e.g., stimulatory effects). All they levels, but mgnet ^aNOAEC unless specified. Effects may have been observed at hig concentrations are expressed as glyphosate acid equivalents (a.e.). ^bReference used in setting toxicity reference value. ^cOnly one concentration (10 mg a.e./kg) was tested in this study. ^dTests without aeration.

Roundup[®] Risk Assessment

79

Table 22. Toxicity of Roundup[®] and glyphosate to terrestrial and soil invertebrates.

Species	Route	Test duration (days)	Endpoint ^a	Concentration (mg/kg soil or µg/bee)	Reference
Roundup [®] :					
Earthworm, Eisenia					
foetida	Diet	14	NML	5000	IBR (1991b)
Earthworm, E. foetida Honeybee, Apis melli-	Diet	14	NOEC	500	IBR (1991b) ^b
fera	Diet	2	LD50	>100	HRC (1972)
Honeybee, A. mellifera Glyphosate:	Contact	2	LD ₅₀	>100	HRC (1972)
Earthworm, E. foetida	Diet	14	NML	3750°	IBR (1991a)
Earthworm, E. foetida	Diet	14	NOEC	118.7°	IBR (1991a) ^b
Honeybee, A. mellifera	Diet	2	LD ₅₀	100	HRC (1972)
Honeybee, A. mellifera	Contact	2	LD ₅₀	>100	HRC (1972)

^aNML, no-mortality level. NOEC is for behavior.

^bReference used in setting toxicity reference value.

°Test material was glyphosate IPA salt; LC50 reported as mg glyphosate a.e./L.

Birds.

RU Acute TRV. RU and glyphosate are considered to be practically nontoxic to birds on the basis of results of acute and chronic tests (Table 23). In most cases, the greatest dose administered was insufficient to elicit significant deleterious effects. For mature male zebra finches, *Poephila guttata*, the 5-d LC₅₀ was greater than 8064 mg RU/kg diet (Evans and Batty 1986). Bobwhite quail, *Colinus virginianus*, and mallard, *Anas platyrhynchos*, exposed to 5620 mg RU/kg in the diet for 5 d exhibited no effect on the growth or survival. When converted to a dietary intake of RU based on the food ingestion rate of the quail (0.093 kg diet/kg bw/d) (USEPA 1993b), the acute TRV was estimated to be 523 mg RU/kg bw/d.

Glyphosate Chronic TRV. Chronic effect levels of glyphosate were estimated based on long-term (20-wk) feeding studies. Chronic studies for both the mallard and bobwhite quail were available. The NOAEC value from each study was used as the chronic TRV (1000 mg a.e./kg of feed). As for the acute TRV, the chronic TRV was converted to 93 mg a.e./kg/d, based on the dietary intake of the smaller bobwhite quail (0.093 kg diet/kg bw/d).

Wild Mammals.

100

RU Acute TRV. Acute oral LD_{50} s for mammals range from 4860 to >5000 mg RU/kg/d for RU and from 2047 to 5700 mg a.e./kg/d for glyphosate (Table 24).

		Test				
Species	Route	duration	LC ₅₀	NOEC	Units ^a	Reference
Roundup [®] :						
Bobwhite quail, Colinus virginianus	Diet	8 d	>5620	5620	mg RU/kg diet	Wildlife International (1990b) ^b
Mallard, Anas platyrhynchos	Diet	8 d	>5620	5620	mg RU/kg diet	Wildlife International (1990a) ^b
Zebra finch, Peophila guttata	Diet	5 d	>8064	8064	mg RU/kg diet	Evans and Batty (1986)
Glyphosate (tested as acid):				1	0	
Bobwhite quail, <i>Colinus virginianus</i>	Oral	Single dose	>3851	3851	mg a.e./kg bw	Wildlife International (1978c)
Bobwhite quail, Colinus virginianus	Diet	8 d	>4640	4640	mg a.e./kg diet	Hazleton Lab (1973a)
Mallard, Anas platyrhynchos	Diet	8 d	>4640	4640	mg a.e./kg diet	Hazleton Lab (1973h)
Mallard, Anas platyrhynchos	Diet	16 wk	I	1000	mg a.e./kg diet	Wildlife International (1978a) ^b
Bobwhite quail, <i>Colinus virginianus</i>	Diet	17 wk	I	1000°	mg a.e./kg diet	Wildlife International (1978b) ^b
AMPA:				1	0	
Mallard, Anas platyrhynchos	Diet	8 d	>5620	5620	mg/kg diet	Wildlife International (1991c)
Bobwhite quail, Colinus virginianus	Diet	8 d	>5620	5620	mg/kg diet	Wildlife International (1991b)
Bobwhite quail, Colinus virginianus	Oral	Single dose	>2250	1350	mg/kg diet	Wildlife International (1991a)
^a RU, Roundup; a.e., glyphosate acid equivalents. ^b Reference used in setting toxicity reference value. ^c NOBC for reproductive effects.	Ú					

· •

Roundup[®] Risk Assessment

Table 23. Acute and chronic toxicity of Roundup^{∞}, glyphosate, and AMPA to birds.

81

.

Table 24. Acute and chronic toxicity of Roundup^{\circ}, glyphosate, and AMPA to terrestrial mammals.

Evans and Batty (1986) Evans and Batty (1986) Evans and Batty (1986) Bio/Dynamics (1979) Bio/Dynamics (1983a) Tasker (1980) Knapek et al. (1986) Reference Blaszcak (1988a) (See footnote d.) Rowe (1987a)^b Rowe (1987b)^e Rowe (1987c) NTP (1992) IET (1986) mg RU/kg diet mg RU/kg diet mg RU/kg diet mg RU/kg/d mg RU/kg/d mg RU/kg/d mg a.e./kg/d Units^a >16,000 >16,000 4,860 2,100 >5,000 2,500 5,000 >16,000 175 2,047 >5,000 3,500 5,700 5,700 1,890 814 Level Endpoint NOAEL^c LD₅₀ LD₅₀ LD₅₀ LD₅₀ LD₅₀ NOAEL NOAEL NOAEL NOAEL LLD₅₀ NML LLD₅₀ NML LLD₅₀ duration Acute Acute Acute 13 wk 13 wk 24 mon Test 21 d Acute Acute n.r. n.r. 4 d 4 d 4 d Route Oral Oral Oral Diet Oral Oral Oral Oral Diet Diet Diet Sminthopsis macroura Hopping mouse Notomys mitchelli (N. mitchelli) Marsupial Mouse Glyphosate: Rabbit Mouse Mouse Roundup[®]: Mouse Goat Rat Rat Goat Goat Rat Species

J.P. Giesy, S. Dobson, and K.R. Solomon

Table 24. (Continued).

Species	Route	Test duration	Endpoint	Level	Units ^a	Reference
Rat	Diet	13 wk	NOAEL	>12.500	me a.e./ke diet	Tauchi (1979)
Rat	Diet	13 wk	NOAEL	205	mg a.e./kg/d	NTP (1992)
Rat	Diet	13 wk	NOAEL	1,267	mg a.e./kg/d	Stout and Johnson (1987)
Rat	Diet	24 mon	NOAEL	410	mg a.e./kg/d	Stout and Ruecker (1990) ^b
Rat	Diet	3 generations	NOAEL	>30	mg a.e./kg/d	Bio/Dynamics (1981b)
Rat	Diet	2 generations	NOAEL	666	mg a.e./kg/d	Reyna (1990)
Rat	Diet	Chronic	NOAEL	>31	mg a.e./kg/d	Bio/Dynamics (1981a)
Dog (capsule dosing)	Oral	52 wk	NOAEL	>500	mg a.e./kg/d	Reyna and Rucker (1985)
AMPA:						
Rat	Dietary	P 06	NOEL	400	mg/kg/d	Estes (1979)
Rat	Dietary	P 06	LOEL	1,200	mg/kg/d	Estes (1979)
Rat (pregnant)	Dietary	21 d	NOEL	400	mg/kg/d	Holson (1991)
Dog	Dietary	P 06	NOEL	263	mg/kg/d	Tompkins (1991)
POEA:)	
Rat	Diet	1 mon	NOEL	52	mg/kg/d	Ogrowsky (1989)
Rat	Diet	3 mon	NOEL	33	mg/kg/d	Stout (1990) ^b
Rat (pregnant)	Oral	21 d	NOEL	15	mg/kg/d	Holson (1990)

^bReference used in setting toxicity reference value. ^cBased on maternal toxicity.

^dFDRL (1988); Inveresk Research (1989a); NOTOX (1988); Blaszcak (1988b); Branch (1981). ^oTest material was glyphosate IPA salt; LD₅₀ reported as glyphosate a.e.

Roundup[®] Risk Assessment

.

ļ

 LD_{50} values greater than 2000 mg a.e./kg are considered to be practically nontoxic (USEPA 1985d). AMPA was also observed to cause little toxicity. The acute toxicity data for mammals was in the form of single oral doses rather than feeding studies. The acute exposure level was derived for mammals using the least empirical no-mortality level (NML). The acute TRV was estimated to be 2100 mg RU/kg, based on the NML for the goat (Rowe 1987a).

Glyphosate Chronic TRV. Because glyphosate is rapidly degraded in the environment, chronic exposures in the wild are unlikely. Despite little likelihood of prolonged exposure, laboratory studies have been conducted, and these studies employ sustained levels of glyphosate concentrations much greater than would be observed in the natural environment (see Table 24). A detailed discussion of these studies can be found in WHO (1994). A two-generation rat study produced a no-observed-effect level (NOEL) of 205 mg a.e./kg/d (NTP 1992). However, this NOEL was not based on survival, growth, or reproduction, but rather on slight histopathological changes that could not be directly related to these endpoints. Therefore, the chronic TRV was estimated to be 410 mg a.e./kg/d based on survival, growth, and reproduction endpoints in another 24-mon rat study (Stout and Ruecker 1990). This value was applied to both small and large animals.

POEA Chronic TRV. The chronic TRV for POEA to mammals was based on the NOEL for the longest duration toxicity study (see Table 24). The NOEL for a 3-mon dietary toxicity study in rats was 33 mg/kg/d (Stout 1990). An additional application factor of 2 was applied to this NOEC value because toxicity data were only available for one species (rat). Thus, the chronic TRV for POEA to mammals was estimated to be 16.5 mg/kg/d.

Nontarget Arthropods.

The acute toxicity values observed for RU and glyphosate to honeybees (Apis mellifera) are given in Table 22. Tests using honeybees exposed to 100 μ g/bee of RU or glyphosate in the diet and applied topically were designed to mimic secondary exposure of bees through the consumption of pollen or direct exposure resulting from inadvertent overspray, respectively (HRC 1972). The dietary and contact LD₅₀s were >100 μ g RU/bee. For glyphosate, the dietary and contact LD₅₀s were 100 and >100 μ g a.e./bee, respectively. A general guideline has been suggested for assessing toxicity of pesticides to honeybees (Felton et al. 1986). A hazard ratio is derived from the formula (g active ingredient/ha)/(LD₅₀ for bees in μ g/bee). Depending on the ratio, the risk to bees is as follows:

Hazard ratio <50 Hazard ratio 50-2,500 Hazard ratio >2,500

Low risk Moderate risk (further assessment needed) High risk (further assessment or mitigation needed)

Based on these data, the hazard ratio would be 4300/100 (for a 4.3-kg a.e./ha application rate), or 43; this puts glyphosate in a low-risk category. No chronic assessment was conducted for honeybees because of the large safety margin in the acute assessment and the expected rapid decline in environmental exposure to this species.

Laboratory toxicity tests have been developed that can be used to evaluate the toxicity of pesticides to beneficial arthropods, except bees, and other nontarget arthropods (SETAC 1994). Initial laboratory screening tests used artificial exposure scenarios in which the pesticide was applied at the maximum use rate onto artificial substrates such as glass or synthetic soil and the organisms remained in contact with the pesticide film for several days. Depending on results of these screening tests, subsequent tests such as extended laboratory tests, semifield and field tests may be needed. These "higher-level" tests incorporate more realistic environmental exposure conditions.

The effects of RU have been investigated in the screening-level assay with 18 different beneficial predators and parasites (Hassan et al. 1988). RU was found to be harmless to 13 species, slightly harmful to 4 species and moderately harmful to 1 species (carabid beetle). The authors of the study did not believe that sufficient toxicity potential existed to warrant semifield and field tests that were performed for some of the other compounds tested in the same program. However, a subsequent semifield test with a similar glyphosate formulation was conducted with carabid beetles (Mead-Briggs 1990). Even when beetles were directly oversprayed at the maximum use rate, no mortality was observed. The reason for the discrepancy between the results of laboratory screening tests and semifield studies is not known, but is possibly related to the artificial nature of the laboratory glass plate assays, such as potential stickiness of the formulation on the glass substrate. As the tests were not designed to determine an EC_{50} or NOEC value, no TRV was estimated for beneficial arthropods.

Beneficial arthropod tests are currently being conducted on several glyphosate formulations used in the European Union. Ground beetle, ground spider, parasitic wasp, and predatory mite are being tested in screening assays. The formulations at the maximum use rate caused no effects on beetles or spiders. Some effects were observed on parasitic wasps and predatory mites at the maximum use rate in the screening tests. The effects were reduced or eliminated when realistic exposure conditions and substrates were included. Risk evaluation is further discussed in the Risk Characterization section.

Nontarget Terrestrial Plants.

RU is a broad-spectrum herbicide and will affect many types of nontarget plants if applied to the foliage. Therefore, a detailed risk assessment on the impact of foliar application of RU in the treated area was not conducted. However, effects on areas adjacent to the treated site must be considered. To assess risk to nontarget plants, a study of vegetative vigor was conducted with glyphosate in accordance with U.S. EPA guidelines (Chetram and Lucash 1994). Ten species of plants were treated post emergence with different levels of glyphosate mixed

1.11

-1.4797.00.

with Triton surfactant/emulsifier. The NOEC values, based on plant dry weight and plant height, ranged from 39 to 628 g a.e./ha. In another study, reported EC_{50} values based on shoot dry weight for 14 species of wild plants ranged from 0.7 to 93 μ g a.e./plant (Breeze et al. 1992). The results were not reported as a use rate, nor was information provided that would allow calculation of a field application rate. Based on these two studies, the acute TRV for terrestrial plants was estimated to be 39 g a.e./ha. No chronic TRV was derived.

Another route by which RU could potentially affect plant growth is through soil residues and their effect on plant germination. Once in contact with the soil, the toxicity of RU to plants decreases rapidly to levels that are not phytotoxic. Glyphosate is strongly adsorbed to soil particles (Franz et al. 1997). This property significantly restricts the movement of the active ingredient into the plant. No effects of RU on seed germination in forests were reported at 976 mg a.e./ kg dry weight soil (Morash and Freedman 1989). This value was used as the chronic TRV for plant germination in soil treated with RU. However, this is an overestimate of toxicity under most conditions. Normally, there is no toxicity of glyphosate adsorbed from soils by plants.

D. Summary of Toxicity Reference Values

TRVs for each potentially exposed group of organisms are summarized in Table 25. The acute TRV was typically based on RU and the chronic TRV on glyphosate and/or POEA. AMPA was evaluated for toxicity to algae, aquatic inverte-

Table 25. Summary of acute and chronic toxicity reference values (TRVs) for aquatic and terrestrial wildlife for Roundup[®] and glyphosate.

Taxa	Roundup [®] : acute toxicity reference value ^a	Glyphosate: chronic toxicity reference value ^a
Aquatic microorganisms Aquatic macrophytes Aquatic invertebrates Fish Amphibians Soil microoganisms ^c Soil invertebrates Birds Mammals	0.73 mg RU/L 0.78 mg RU/L 1.9 mg RU/L 0.84 mg RU/L 1.6 mg RU/L 16 mg RU/kg soil 250 mg RU/kg soil 5620 mg RU/kg in diet 523 mg RU/kg bw/d 2100 mg RU/kg bw/d	0.28 mg a.e./L 0.08 mg a.e./L 0.50 mg a.e./L ^b 0.74 mg a.e./L ^b Same as fish 5.0 mg a.e./kg 59.4 mg a.e./kg 1000 mg/kg in diet 93 mg a.e./kg bw/d 410 mg a.e./kg bw/d

^aRU, Roundup; a.e., glyphosate acid equivalents. See Table 27 for POEA toxicity reference values.

^bValues derived from chronic RU studies to add additional conservatism to the evaluation (see text).

^cChronic values for the formulation relevant to microorganisms.

EGGREBARIES CONTRACTOR

brates, fish, birds, and mammals and was found to have very low toxicity. Because little toxicity of AMPA was observed in any studies, no TRVs were derived in this assessment.

V. Risk Characterization

Potential risk to nontarget organisms exposed to RU, glyphosate, and/or POEA was estimated by comparing the TRVs derived in the Toxicity Assessment section with the respective maximum level of exposure estimated in the Exposure Assessment section. AMPA was found to cause little toxicity to nontarget organisms and does not bioaccumulate in the environment. Therefore, this metabolite was assumed to pose only minimal risk to the environment and is not discussed in detail in this section.

A. Hazard Quotient Analyses

Risk was expressed in the form of a hazard quotient (HQ):

HQ = exposure level/toxicity reference value (TRV) (acute or chronic)

Interpretation of the HQ values is a key element of the risk characterization phase. The value of the HQ dictates whether there is a need for a further, more quantitative evaluation of the potential risk. As stated previously, the HQ methodology applied in a Tier I assessment is structured to be a conservative onetailed test that can only be used to rebut the presumption of a risk of adverse effects. If the HQ is less than 1.0, it can be concluded with great certainty that there is essentially no probability of population- or community-level effects occurring in nontarget organism populations. The magnitude of the HQ is more a function of the assumptions of the assessment and cannot be used to determine the magnitude of risk or safety. If HQ values exceed 1.0, the potential for adverse effects is indicated but not demonstrated. Within the context of the risk assessment, a HQ > 1.0 indicates the need for further evaluation of the specific issues surrounding chemical exposure and toxic potency before making a final decision regarding the level of risk. Because the slope of the concentration response is generally unknown, the magnitude by which the HQ exceeds 1 is not a good indicator of the risk. However, if the HQ is greater than 100 or 1000, margins of safety inherent in the conservative assumptions used to derive the HQ are likely to be exceeded and a potential risk to the organism and the ecosystem is indicated. This level of exceedance of the HQ would generally trigger field-level trials and monitoring or exposure and effects at the population and community level.

Based on the results of this assessment, no acute or chronic HQs greater than 1 were observed for aquatic, soil, or terrestrial organisms for nonaquatic uses such as agriculture and forestry (Tables 26, 27). Therefore, no higher-tier analysis was indicated. Aquatic uses in shallow water bodies (≤ 0.15 m) can yield HQs greater than 1 (Table 28). However, examination of conservative exposure

restriction demander and the method sector and the sector of the

ويهاجر والمراج المحاصر فالمعاد المتاري

12 O 11 12 1

and the second second second second

e of Roundup [®] .	•
8	ł
or terrestria	
J u u	
d characterizatio	
e hazard	
G	
ofa	
Summary	
s 26.	
Table	

			Rang pred co	Range of maximum predicted exposure concentrations:	kimum Josure ons:	Hazar	Hazard quotient (HQ)	(OH) 1
		Toxicity	lioi	IOHAT INTERCEPTION	ption	range:	range: foliar interception	rception
Potentially exposed taxa	Exposure units	reference value	50%		None	50%		None
Aquatic organisms:								
Microorganisms	mg RU/L	0.73	0.271	I	0.406	0.37]	0.56
Macrophytes	mg RU/L	0.78	0.271	ł	0.406	0.35		0.50
Invertebrates	mg RU/L	1.9	0.271		0.406	0.14	1	12.0
risn America	mg RU/L	0.84	0.271	I	0.406	0.32	I	0.48
Ampublans	mg RU/L	1.6	0.271	ł	0.406	0.17	ł	0.25
Sour organisms:								
Soll Microorganisms	mg RU/kg	16	7.5	1	15.1	0.47	1	0.94
Soli Inverteorates	mg RU/kg	250	7.5	I	15.1	0.03	1	0.06
					Size of	Size of animal		
			Large		Small	Large		Small
Terrestrial organisms: ^a								
Birds, fruit/seed diet	mg RU/kg bw/d	523	. 16.0	ł	313	0.03	[0.60
Birds, invertebrate diet	mg RU/kg bw/d	523	16.0	1	313	0.03		0.00
Mammals, fruit/seed diet	mg RU/kg bw/d	2.100	24.7	ł	113	10.0		
Mammals, invertebrate diet	mg BII/kg hw/d	2 100				10.0		cn.n
Mammale foliage dist		2,100	7.4.1	I	113	0.01	I	0.05
manimus, iomage uner	mg ku/kg bw/d	2,100	494	1	1,336	0.24	1	0.64

^aHazard characterization for honeybees and beneficial arthropods was based on use rates rather than concentrations in media. See text for hazard character-ization discussion.

.

88

J.P. Giesy, S. Dobson, and K.R. Solomon

assumptions reduces the risk to manageable levels within the context of the desired weed management objectives.

B. Terrestrial Uses

Aquatic Organisms.

Laboratory-Based Risk Characterization. The range of maximum water concentrations following application of RU for agricultural or other terrestrial uses was estimated to be 0.271-0.406 mg RU/L. The most sensitive species were aquatic microorganisms and aquatic macrophytes, with maximum HQ values ranging from 0.35 to 0.56 (Table 26). These values are considerably less than 1.0, indicating that RU poses minimal risk to aquatic organisms following terrestrial use. Chronic exposure to glyphosate or POEA following terrestrial use of RU yields HQ values less than 1.0, indicating minimal chronic risk to aquatic organisms.

Discussion and Field Observations. As described earlier, GENEEC estimated peak concentrations in surface water following a single terrestrial application of 4.2 kg RU/ha ranged from 0.024 to 0.09 mg RU/L. The model used in this assessment, which is extremely conservative, resulted in a maximum predicted exposure concentration for RU of 0.403 mg RU/L (0.13 mg a.e./L) for a static water body receiving drift and runoff from an adjacent field. All these exposure levels are considerably greater than have been observed in surface waters in agricultural areas (Frank et al. 1990). The maximum observed value associated with offsite movement of RU was 0.042 mg a.e./L (0.135 mg RU/L). Therefore, it can be concluded that a likely maximum exposure concentration for RU in surface water is at least threefold less than the concentration estimated by the simulation models used in this risk assessment.

There are a number of reasons why the observed concentrations of glyphosate are less than those predicted by the conservative model used to derive the estimated environmental concentration (EEC). To afford extra margins of safety, the exposure level for aquatic organisms is intentionally overestimated by the modeling approach that was employed in the risk assessment. The model assumed that spray drift and surface runoff would both occur simultaneously and immediately following application. In reality, it is unlikely that surface runoff would occur at the same time as the spray drift because the former is dependent on a storm event to wash residues into nearby watercourses. The risk assessment applied additional conservatism by using as assumption that both glyphosate and POEA move through the environment as a mixture at the same rate. Sorption rates of POEA by foliage indicate that the surfactant adsorbs to plant material more strongly than glyphosate (Sherrick et al. 1986). This differential binding suggests that the proportion of surfactant present would likely be less than glyphosate at offsite locations. It can, therefore, be concluded that the exposure of aquatic organisms to the more toxic component of the RU formulation, the

		Toxicity	Rang predi con folia	Range of maximum predicted exposure concentrations: ^a foliar interception	imum osure ns: ^a tion	Hazar range: f	Hazard quotient (HQ) range: foliar interception	tt (HQ) rception
Potentially exposed taxa	Exposure units	reference value	50%		None	50%		None
Aquatic organisms: Glyphosate Microorganisms Macrophytes Invertebrates Fish Amphibians POEA Invertebrates	mg a.e./L mg a.e./L mg a.e./L mg a.e./L mg a.e./L	0.28 0.08 0.74 0.74	0.0039 0.0039 0.0039 0.0039 0.0039		0.0114 0.0114 0.0114 0.0114 0.0114	0.01 0.05 0.01 0.02		0.04 0.14 0.02 0.02
Fish	mg POEAL	0.03	0.0017		0.005 0.005	0.02 0.06		0.05

สรรณสมบับ และคริษณ์ขับ ๆ การสร้าง การการสาว เลยโดย

÷.,

n na na staine ann an tha an tha ann an tha a Tha ann an t Tha ann an t

J.P. Giesy, S. Dobson, and K.R. Solomon

بالمتهم والمراجع فأنحف والمعروي

a state of the second

,

.

المهجو فالمحارب والمريان والمتعاد والمحجر المحجر المحاج والمحجر المحاج

e.

90

and the second second

Table 27. (Continued).

A second s

			Ran pre	Range of maximum predicted exposure concentrations: ^a	kimum posure ons:ª	Hazaro	Hazard quotient (HQ)	(HQ)
		Toxicity	101	rouar interception	sption	range: f	range: toliar interception	rception
Potentially exposed taxa	Exposure units	reference value	50%		None	50%		None
Soil organisms:								
Glyphosate								
Soil microorganisms	mg a.e./kg	ŝ	0.47	I	2.6	0.09		0 50
Soil invertebrates	mg a.e./kg	59.4	0.47	I	2.6	000	۱	700
Terrestrial organisms: ^b	5				2	•		5
Glyphosate								
Birds, fruit/seed dict	mg a.e./kg bw/d	93	0.41	I	8.1	<0.01	I	0.09
Birds, invertebrate diet	mg a.e./kg bw/d	93	0.41	1	8.1	<0.01	I	0.09
Mammals, fruit/seed diet	mg a.e./kg bw/d	410	0.64	I	3.0	<0.01	1	0.01
Mammals, invertebrate diet	mg a.e./kg bw/d	410	0.64	I	3.0	<0.01	1	0.01
Mammals, foliage diet	mg a.e./kg bw/d	410	3.2	I	8.6	0.01	I	0.02
POEA	•							
Mammals, fruit/seed diet	mg POEA/kg bw/d	16.5	0.31	۱	1.4	0.02	1	0.09
Mammals, invertebrate diet	mg POEA/kg bw/d	16.5	0.31	ł	1.4	0.02		0.0
Mammals, foliage diet	mg POEA/kg bw/d	16.5	1.5	I	4.2	0.09	I	0.25

Roundup[®] Risk Assessment

en grei en **geschie**ten en de Se

.

^aUsing conservative DT₂₀ values in dissipation prediction. ^bHazard characterization for honeybees and beneficial arthropods was based on use rates rather than concentrations in media. See text for hazard characterization discussion.

91

en el en el esta esta de la carra de la c

Exposure units value 2 m 0.15 m mg RU/L 0.73 0.339 4.52 mg RU/L 0.73 0.339 4.52 mg RU/L 0.78 0.339 4.52 mg RU/L 0.78 0.339 4.52 mg RU/L 1.9 0.339 4.52 mg RU/L 1.6 0.339 4.52 mg a.e./L 0.28 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 0.025 mg POEA/L 0.74 0.001 0.025 mg POEA/L 0.1 0.0005 0.012			Toxicity reference	Rang exposur v	Range of maximum posure concentration water depth	Range of maximum exposure concentrations ^a . water depth	Hazar rang	Hazard quotient (HQ) range: water depth	nt (HQ) depth
mg RU/L 0.73 0.339 4.52 mg RU/L 0.78 0.339 4.52 mg RU/L 1.9 0.339 4.52 mg RU/L 1.9 0.339 4.52 mg RU/L 1.6 0.339 4.52 mg RU/L 0.84 0.339 4.52 mg a.e./L 0.28 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 0.025 mg POEA/L 0.74 0.001 0.025 mg POEA/L 0.1 0.005 - 0.025 <	Potentially exposed taxa	Exposure units	value	2 m		0.15 m	2 m		0.15 m
mg RU/L 0.73 0.339 4.52 mg RU/L 0.78 0.339 4.52 mg RU/L 1.9 0.339 4.52 mg RU/L 1.9 0.339 4.52 mg RU/L 1.6 0.339 4.52 mg RU/L 0.28 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.08 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 0.025 mg POBA/L 0.1 - 0.025 <	Acute Scenario:								
mg RU/L 0.73 0.339 - 4.52 mg RU/L 0.78 0.339 - 4.52 mg RU/L 1.9 0.339 - 4.52 mg RU/L 0.84 0.339 - 4.52 mg RU/L 0.84 0.339 - 4.52 mg RU/L 1.6 0.339 - 4.52 mg RU/L 1.6 0.339 - 4.52 mg RU/L 1.6 0.339 - 4.52 mg RU/L 0.84 0.339 - 4.52 mg RU/L 0.84 0.339 - 4.52 mg a.e./L 0.08 0.001 - 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 - 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 - 0.025 mg POEA/L 0.1 0.001 - 0.025	Roundup [®]								
mg RU/L 0.78 0.339	Microorganisms		0.73	0330		4 53			
mg RU/L 0.78 0.339 4.52 mg RU/L 1.9 0.339 4.52 mg RU/L 1.6 0.339 4.52 mg RU/L 1.6 0.339 4.52 mg RU/L 1.6 0.339 4.52 mg a.e./L 0.28 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.08 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 0.025 mg POBA/L 0.1 0.001 0.012	Macronhutee				I	4.72	0.40	I	6.19
mg RU/L 1.9 0.339 - 4.52 mg RU/L 0.84 0.339 - 4.52 mg RU/L 1.6 0.339 - 4.52 mg RU/L 1.6 0.339 - 4.52 mg a.e./L 0.28 0.001 - 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.08 0.001 - 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 - 0.025 4 mg POBA/L 0.1 0.001 - 0.025 4 4	Investor		0.78	0.339	1	4.52	0.43	I	5.79
mg RU/L 0.84 0.339 - 4.52 mg RU/L 1.6 0.339 - 4.52 mg a.e./L 0.28 0.001 - 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.28 0.001 - 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.08 0.001 - 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 - 0.025			1.9	0.339	ļ	4.52	0.18	١	2 2 8
mg RU/L 1.6 0.339 - 4.52 mg a.e./L 0.28 0.001 - 0.025 - mg a.e./L 0.08 0.001 - 0.025 - - mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 - 0.025 - - 0.025 - mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 - 0.025 - - 0.025 - - mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 - 0.025 - - 0.025 - - - 0.025 -	FISh		0.84	0330		1 50			1.1
mg xc/L 1.0 0.339 - 4.52 mg a.e./L 0.28 0.001 - 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.08 0.001 - 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.50 0.001 - 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 - 0.025 mg POEA/L 0.1 0.001 - 0.025	Amnhihiane		10.0	400.0	I	70.4	0.40	1	5.38
mg a.e./L 0.28 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.08 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.50 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 0.025 mg POEA/L 0.1 0.001 0.025	Chronic Scanado:		1.0	0.339	1	4.52	0.21	I	2.82
mg a.e./L 0.28 0.001 - 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.08 0.001 - 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.50 0.001 - 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 - 0.025 mg POEA/L 0.1 0.001 - 0.025	CHIGHT OCCURING								
mg a.c./L 0.28 0.001 - 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.08 0.001 - 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.50 0.001 - 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 - 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 - 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 - 0.025 mg POEA/L 0.1 0.001 - 0.025	Glyphosate								
mg a.e./L 0.08 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.50 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 0.025 mg POEA/L 0.1 0.0005 0.012	Microorganisms		0.78	1000		2000			
mg a.e./L 0.08 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.50 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 0.025 mg POEA/L 0.1 0.0005 0.012	Macronhutae		07.0	100.0	I	CZU.U	≤0.01	I	0.09
mg a.e./L 0.50 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 0.025 mg POEA/L 0.1 0.0005 0.012			0.08	0.001	ł	0.025	0.08		0.31
mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 — 0.025 mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 — 0.025 mg POEA/L 0.1 0.0005 — 0.012 mg POEA/L 0.1 0.0005 — 0.012	III VERCEDIALES		0.50	0.001	1	0.025	<0.01	ļ	500
phibians mg a.e./L 0.74 0.001 - 0.025 ertebrates mg POEA/L 0.1 0.0005 - 0.012	LISN		0.74	0.001	I	0.025	10.07		000
ertebrates mg POEA/L 0.1 0.0005 - 0.012	Amphibians	mg a.e./L	0.74	0.001	İ	3000	10.0	I	cv.v
mg POEA/L 0.1 0.0005 - 0.012 <	POEA)		100.0	I	C70.0		I	0.03
	Invertebrates	mg POEA/L	0.1	0.0005	l	0.010	1000		
10000 - 0.0000 - 0.000 - 0.012	Fish	mg POEA/L	0.03	0.0005	ł	0.012	0.07		0.12
	"Assumes 30% interception by target vegetation.	t vegetation.							

a an an the state of the second states where a state of the states of the states of the states of the states of

 $\left\{ \left\{ \left\{ x_{1}^{1}, \left\{ x_{1}$

وينجه فيعتبر ويستبعد وتبتق بي

Table 28. Summary of acute and chronic hazard characterization for aquatic use of Roundup[®].

J.P. Giesy, S. Dobson, and K.R. Solomon

surfactant, would be reduced in any offsite exposure scenario. Another highly conservative assumption used was that all the RU applications are at the maximum use rate, and by aerial application. In actual experience, aerial applications make up a small proportion of total RU applications; in addition, aerial applications in agricultural crops have a maximum application rate of 0.84 kg a.e./ha, which is one-fifth the maximum rate for hand- or ground-based spraying of 4.2 kg a.e./ha.

The acute risk characterization compared the peak concentration in water to a toxicity value that was derived over an extended duration, such as 2 or 4 d. It has been observed that concentrations of glyphosate and associated surfactant in the water column dissipate rapidly as the result of degradation and sorption to particulates as well as dilution and advection. These properties affect the general bioavailability of the product, suggesting the actual dose may be considerably less. For example, in a forestry application in Chassell, MI, the initial concentration of glyphosate measured in a pond was 1.7 mg a.e./L. One day later this concentration had decreased to 0.307 mg a.e./L, and by day 3 the concentration of glyphosate was 0.172 mg a.e./L, about 1/10th of the initial concentration (Horner 1990).

Hazard quotients based on concentrations of glyphosate in sediment were not used to characterize potential hazards to aquatic organisms. In accordance with recommendations of Maund et al. (1997), potential risk to sediment organisms is indicated if all the following criteria are met:

- 1. Daphnia magna 96-hr EC_{50} is less than 1 mg/L or 21-d NOEC is less than 0.1 mg/L
- 2. Soil partition coefficient (K_{∞}) is greater than 1000
- 3. 50% dissipation time (DT_{50}) in water is greater than 30 d

If any of the criteria are not met, then the product is likely to pose minimal risk to sediment-dwelling organisms. RU, glyphosate, and POEA do not meet the first or third criterion. The second criterion would be met for glyphosate and POEA. Collectively, only one of the criteria is met, and thus additional data are not necessary to assess hazard to sediment organisms. As with the fate of RU in surface water, RU in the sediment is also subject to rapid biodegradation. This suggests initial concentrations would decline quickly and, assuming that the initial maximum concentration persisted for 4 d, would represent an overestimate of approximately 10 fold. Based on these observations, minimal risk from the application of RU would be expected for sediment-dwelling organisms.

Soil Organisms.

Laboratory-Based Risk Characterization. Maximum concentrations of RU in soil immediately after application can range from 7.5 to 15.2 mg RU/kg soil. Soil microorganisms varied considerably in their sensitivity to RU. Based on the most sensitive soil microbial process, the HQ range is 0.47 to 0.94 (see Table 26). The HQ range for soil invertebrates is 0.03 to 0.06. Based on the

102/11/26/3164

Contraction of the second s

conservative assumptions in this analysis, minimal acute hazard is predicted for populations of soil organisms. HQ values for soil organisms under chronic exposure conditions are less than 0.52 (see Table 27).

The assumptions used in the derivation of the exposure level for soil organisms are extremely conservative. The potential soil concentrations used to define the exposure to terrestrial microorganisms were based on a worst-case scenario, defined as RU applied to bare ground at the maximum agricultural use rate. This scenario assumed that all the herbicide entered the soil with none being intercepted by vegetation. Because RU is only effective when applied to foliage, it is unlikely that large quantities of the herbicide would ever be used on areas devoid of vegetation. The measured concentration of glyphosate and RU in soil immediately following the application of RU can show considerable variability (see Table 5). The maximum value of 4.7 mg a.e./kg soil (15.2 mg RU/kg soil) was used in the exposure model to derive the final soil concentrations, but other studies support the use of values as small as 0.07 mg a.e./kg soil (0.2 mg RU/ kg soil). A more typical soil concentration resulting from agricultural applications would be more than twofold less than those used to calculate the hazard quotient, and at lesser concentrations, no significant impacts are expected on soil microorganisms or soil processes.

Discussion and Field Observations: Soil Microorganisms. A number of studies have not detected effects of glyphosate on soil organisms under field use conditions. When soil was treated at concentrations between 19.8 and 29.3 mg a.e./kg, as well as at levels up to 200 times greater, it was concluded that the use of glyphosate at label use rates in agriculture and forestry should have no adverse effects on nitrification in soil (Stratton 1990). Similarly, an evaluation of nitrogen fixation, denitrification, and nitrification in soil, with and without glucose added as an energy source for microorganisms, indicated that there was no effect on nitrogen fixation under aerobic conditions, even at concentrations of formulation up to 635 mg a.e./kg (Carlisle and Trevors 1986). Denitrification, based on N₂O consumption, was slightly affected at 12.7 mg a.e./kg, but not at greater concentrations. N2O production was strongly stimulated at all but the least concentration of glyphosate (12.7 mg a.e./kg) in nonamended soils. In soil amended with glucose at concentrations up to 635 mg a.e./kg, RU had no effect on nitrite reduction. Nitrate and nitrite formation were affected at the greatest concentrations, but not at 76.7 mg a.e./kg. It was concluded that application at recommended rates of RU would cause no effects on soil nitrogen cycling (Carlisle and Trevors 1986).

Similarly, after a comprehensive evaluation of the available information, it was concluded that effects of glyphosate and RU on microorganisms have been minor and reversible in most cases. Furthermore, several authors have noted that direct toxic effects of field-applied glyphosate could not be separated from changes in habitat (WHO 1994; Müller et al. 1981; Gomez and Sagardoy 1985; Preston and Trofymow 1989; Mekwatanakarn and Sivasithamparam 1987a; San-

tillo et al. 1989b; Chakravarty and Chatarpaul 1990a,b; Stratton and Stewart 1992). Additional field studies not cited in WHO (1994) also confirmed that application of glyphosate and RU at label-recommended rates does not have long-term negative effects on mycorrhizae, actinomycetes, or bacteria (Heinonen-Tanski et al. 1985; Mekwatanakarn and Sivasithamparam 1987b; Chaterpaul et al. 1989), nitrification (Martens and Bremner 1993; Todt 1991), dehydrogenase activity (Todt 1991), or decomposition (Fletcher and Freedman 1986).

Other researchers have reported minor effects at or near the normal use rates. In a study in which sandy soil was treated with RU at 1.5 L/ha (0.54 kg a.e./ ha), decreases in fungal and bacterial populations were observed after 2 mon, with a return to normal densities after 6 mon (Chakravarty and Chatarpaul 1990a). The overall metabolic activity did not change at any time. Effects on rhizobial bacteria have been observed at 2 mg a.e./kg soil (Eberbach and Douglas 1983, 1989), which approaches levels that may be found after application. However, it could not be established whether the effect was on the bacteria directly or on the plants they depend on for energy. Glyphosate has been evaluated for toxicity to ectomycorrhizial fungi in agar culture, and one of the three species showed nearly 50% inhibition of growth at a concentration of 1 mg a.e./ L (Estok et al. 1989). The other two species were not affected at 10 mg a.e./L. In another study, no effects on the in vitro growth of five species of ectomycorrhizal fungi were observed in agar medium at concentrations up to 3.59 mg a.e./ L (Chakravarty and Chatarpaul 1990a). At higher concentrations, some effects on growth were observed. However, in both studies, the authors qualified the findings with a caution that agar medium represents a very different condition from the forest floor or soil environment.

Microbial systems are complex; thus, considerable variation can be expected among tests and among soil types. The weight of evidence for effects of RU on soil microorganisms indicates that adverse effects would be unlikely as a result of application at normal field rates. Any minor effects to communities would be expected to disappear rapidly (WHO 1994). This conclusion is further substantiated by studies that have monitored microbial communities and processes over 12-17 yr of annual use. Two field studies have evaluated the effect of glyphosate, presumably applied as the RU formulation as this was an efficacy trial. In the first study, glyphosate was applied to a heavy clay soil as a single application at a rate of 1.12 kg a.e./ha for 5 yr, then at a rate of 0.70 kg/ha for 13 yr (Biederbeck et al. 1997). Populations of microorganisms were assessed at three time points: once before the yearly herbicide application, once 3 wk after the final application, and again about 2 mon later. Numbers of bacteria, actinomycetes, fungi, nitrifiers, and denitrifiers were not deleteriously affected by application of the herbicide. Similarly, microbial biomass and carbon or nitrogen mineralization were generally unaffected by the herbicide application. In the second study, glyphosate (presumably in the form of RU as this was an efficacy trial) was applied at a rate of 1.5 kg a.e. /ha to the same plots of silty clay loam soil for 12 yr (Hart and Brookes 1996). Soils were sampled 4 wk after herbicide

a a tha cathair an the gard a cathair a share the

Succession of the second second

application and again after 6 mon. No long-term effect on soil biomass or on carbon or nitrogen mineralization (conversion of soil organic nitrogen to ammonia or nitrate) was observed as a result of herbicide application.

Discussion and Field Observations: Soil Invertebrates. Earthworms are predicted to be at minimal risk from the use of RU or glyphosate. The effects of glyphosate on earthworms within an agricultural setting have been reviewed (Edwards and Bohlen 1996). Glyphosate was ranked as 0 on a scale from 0 (relatively nontoxic) to 4 (extremely toxic). Glyphosate applied at label-recommended rates did not affect growth or survival of earthworms (Dalby et al. 1995). Further evidence for the lack of earthworm effects from RU was observed in conservation tillage research for erosion control (Lamarca 1996). Notill farming is a type of conservation tillage in which fields are not plowed before seeding. This practice leaves the stubble of the previous crop to prevent soil from eroding into streams or being blown away by wind. Before planting, an application of herbicide is used to kill weeds. Then, seed drills are used to plant through the dead weeds and old crop stubble. RU is the herbicide most frequently used to prepare no-till fields for seeding. In a tillage effects study, no impact on earthworm populations was observed following application of RU to pastureland before no-till planting of barley (Guo et al. 1999).

A recent study has been completed investigating chronic effects of glyphosate and AMPA on earthworms. No effects on growth, survival or reproduction were observed after 56 d of exposure to concentrations up to 21.31 mg a.e./kg soil and 28.12 mg AMPA/kg soil (Hayward and Mallett 2000).

Terrestrial Organisms.

Laboratory-Based Risk Characterization. Birds and mammals are exposed to RU or glyphosate mainly through their diet. This assessment assumed that animals would enter treated areas and consume only vegetation containing maximum concentrations of RU. Even considering small animals with large food ingestion rates relative to body weight, all acute HQs were less than 1.0 (see Table 26). The actual HQs will be considerably less than the values presented as many of the TRVs were set based on maximum threshold doses from toxicity tests where no effects were observed. Chronic HQs for both glyphosate and POEA were also less than 1.0, also indicating minimal risk.

Beneficial arthropods serve as pollinators or as biological control agents for pest species and are thus important components of terrestrial ecosystems. A general guideline has been suggested for assessing toxicity of pesticides to honeybees (Felton et al. 1986). A hazard ratio is derived from the formula [(g active ingredient/ha)/(LD₅₀ for bees in μ g/bee)]. The hazard ratio for honeybees is <50, indicating minimal risk. Most species of beneficial arthropods are not affected by exposure to RU. However, on-field effects in certain species cannot be excluded.

To adequately characterize risk for nontarget arthropods, separation of the risk analysis into on-field and off-field is appropriate (SETAC 1994). On-field

en en la menjari mangan sana ang sana Sana nagangan na ang sana ang s

1000

gereiteleze kontanan die en netwerkeiteleze gehete versteren geben die het die het die het die het die het die

risk assessments are focused on maintaining biological control capabilities in treated fields. The assessment of on-field risks of herbicides is complicated by ecological effects that are associated with changes in vegetation (see "Discussion and Field Observations: Nontarget Arthropods"). As vegetation dies, the habitat changes and the abundance of invertebrates change. Consequently, rather large changes in beneficial arthropod abundance may be expected to occur on-field. Off-field risk assessment is based on the amount of downwind drift of the RU after application. At a maximum use rate of 4.2 kg a.e./ha and 4% drift at 1 m (from ground application), a conservative exposure value for nontarget arthropods off-site is 0.17 kg a.e./ha (Ganzelmeier et al. 1995). Data available for RU and other formulations indicate minimal risk to arthropods in offsite areas.

Nontarget terrestrial plants in the treated area are at acute risk from the application of RU. The degree of risk off-field depends on the movement of RU off the treated field and the sensitivity of the different species and different lifestyles present. More detail on effects of spray drift on nontarget plants is discussed in the following field observation section.

Discussion and Field Observations: Birds. Several comprehensive field studies have observed birds in forest plots treated with RU (Eggestad et al. 1988; Santillo et al. 1989b; Freedman 1991; MacKinnon and Freedman 1993; Woodcock et al. 1997; Lautenschlager et al. 1998). Decreases in bird populations have been observed following treatment of their habitat with RU. However, this has been attributed to habitat change associated with removal of vegetation and subsequent suppression of vegetation growth by the herbicide (MacKinnon and Freedman 1993). The forest plots were recolonized by different bird species that favored conifer-dominated stands. For instance, the female adult black grouse (Tetrao tetrix) favored the vegetation that occurred 4-6 yr after glyphosate treatments but the cocks did not (Eggestad et al. 1988). The abundance of certain species in areas treated with RU is directly a function of the vegetation present (Lautenschlager et al. 1998). In general, seed-eating species favor glyphosate-treated areas because early successional species of plants (high seed producers) are more abundant in these areas (Lautenschlager et al. 1998). The habitat changes associated with the application of RU can affect bird populations causing both increases and decreases of individual populations. In no case was there evidence of direct toxicity of RU or glyphosate to birds.

Discussion and Field Observations: Wild Mammals. Numerous field studies have been conducted to investigate the effects of glyphosate treatment on mammals (Sullivan and Sullivan 1981; Santillo et al. 1989a; Hjeljord et al. 1988; Sullivan 1990; Hjeljord 1994; Cumming et al. 1996; Cole et al. 1998). Mammals generally do not take up residence on treated plantations during the first couple of years after spray because of limited habitat. Slowly, these areas are repopulated as the vegetation develops. Reduction of the mountain hare (*Lepus timidus*) was observed the first year after spraying a forest plantation with glyphosate, but populations recovered after the second year (Hjeljord et al. 1988). Similar

0.366.55

observations that habitat changes are the cause of population changes in moose (*Alces alces*) in areas treated with glyphosate have been reported (Hjeljord 1994). It has been concluded that there is minimal risk to small mammals from the application of glyphosate products and that the effects observed in the field studies are a result of changes in habitat (Freedman 1991).

Discussion and Field Observations: Nontarget Arthropods. A field study was conducted to investigate the effects of aerial application on honeybee hives (Burgett and Fisher 1990). Beehives and blooming vegetation in the immediate vicinity (1.5 A) were oversprayed at a rate of about 5% RU in 60 gal of water (6 lb a.e./A or 6.8 kg a.e./ha). No acute or chronic effects were observed for adult honeybees or for brood production. These findings were further supported by the results from direct feeding trials in the field. No effects to bees were observed as a result of direct RU exposure in sucrose syrup from a hive feeder.

Many field studies have investigated the effects of glyphosate formulations on beneficial arthropods other than honeybees. No substance- or dose-related effects on mites or springtails were observed in a sandy soil in an Argentine semiarid region up to 96 d after application of RU herbicide at rates up to 2.8 kg a.e./ha (Gomez and Sagardoy 1985). No consistently measurable changes in number of nematodes or springtails located in the upper 3 cm of ferrohumic podsols were observed after treatment with RU (Preston and Trofymow 1989). Arthropod populations have been examined in soils covered with alder trees (*Alnus rubra*) in British Columbia (Canada). The only effect observed was a measurable reduction in the number of both oribatid and nonoribatid mites on one of the treated sites, approximately 20 d after application. No difference in the number of mites on this site was observed at the end of the study. In this experiment of approximately 180 d, the herbicide formulation was hand sprayed at a rate of 2 kg a.e./ha.

Reduced populations of herbivorous insects and ground invertebrates were observed in a 4- to 5-yr-old clearcut planted with spruce seedlings (*Picea sp.*) up to 3 yr after treatment with RU herbicide (Santillo et al. 1989a,b). During this 3-yr study, the vegetation did not recover completely, which suggests that the majority of effects on invertebrates were mainly caused by habitat change. On the other hand, no changes in populations of predatory insects were observed in a clearcut located in Maine (U.S.A.) that was sprayed with 1.7 kg glyphosate a.e./ha (Whitehouse and Brown 1993). The authors of the study concluded that insect communities would not be affected by the use of glyphosate applied to the base of trees in farm forestry.

The effects of glyphosate on beneficial insects has also been investigated by studying indigenous carabid beetle populations after field application (Brust 1990). Both relative densities and movement of carabid beetles in and out of treated areas were monitored. Direct toxicity was not observed in the field, and there was no repellency observed. Shifts in population densities were observed in the weeks following treatment, but these changes were more closely associated with changes in the vegetation of the plots rather than direct toxicity fol-

lowing the glyphosate treatment. The absence of direct toxic affects was confirmed in the laboratory. Other researchers concluded that the primary factors influencing the changes in carabid beetle and spider populations were deprivation of a particular species of suitable food and severe changes in habitat (Asteraki et al. 1992).

Several studies have found that the application of glyphosate can increase populations of beneficial insects. In laboratory experiments to simulate treatment of cotton fields, numbers of the western bigeyed bug, *Geocoris pallens*, increased (Yokoyama and Pritchard 1984). However, the authors of this study did not measure behavioral effects and cautioned that responses might differ under field conditions. No effects on the diversity of common butterfly species were observed when glyphosate was used to control trees, shrubs, and blackberry in wire zones, but numbers of individuals did increase (Bramble et al. 1997).

In summary, the literature supports the conclusion that nontarget arthropods are at minimal risk from glyphosate and its formulations in offsite areas. Within treated areas, applications of the herbicide can produce changes in species diversity and in population size and structure for beneficial insects through modifications of available food sources and habitat.

Discussion and Field Observations: Nontarget Plants. Downwind drift levels from ground application equipment have been well characterized by Ganzelmeier et al. (1995). Predicted rates of drift are 4.0% at 1 m, 0.9% at 4 m, 0.6% at 5 m, and 0.3% at 10 m for boom sprayers. Based on these rates, a buffer distance of 4 m for a field treated with a 4.2 kg a.e./ha would yield a deposition rate of 0.037 kg/ha. This level is almost identical to the TRV for nontarget plants of 39 g a.e./ha (0.039 kg/ha). These predictions are consistent with field observations, in which a buffer distance of 8 m was found to be protective of all species tested in a field mesocosm study in fields treated with RU, mecoprop, or MCPA (Marrs and Frost, 1997). Moreover, the data indicated that few effects were observed within the buffer zone.

RU had no effect on seed germination in forests when applied at a rate of 976 mg a.e./kg dw soil (Morash and Freedman 1989). The absence of effect observed at this concentration probably reflects a lack of bioavailability rather than resistance of the germinating seedling to glyphosate. The fact that RU is biologically unavailable allows the use of RU in preparing wildlife food plots. Plant-back of desired plant species can occur as soon as is practical. There are several other studies that provide quantitative information regarding the bioavailability of glyphosate in soil. One study indicated that plants grown in soil containing glyphosate did not take up the herbicide, as evidenced by the absence of residues in plants (Ragab et al. 1985). Another study reported that soil residues of glyphosate are not easily extracted by water, reflecting the tight association with soil (Soulas 1992). These data indicate that RU or glyphosate poses minimal risk to the germination of nontarget plants when applied in accordance with the label.

C. Aquatic Uses

Glyphosate-based herbicides are used throughout the world for control of various emergent and floating weeds. In some countries, RU is used for aquatic weed control, whereas in the U.S. the product used is Rodeo[®], which is a formulation containing only water and the IPA salt of glyphosate (54%). The U.S. Rodeo[®] label specifies that a surfactant be added to Rodeo[®] for a final tank mix up to 0.05%.

RU or Rodeo[®] is used to control unwanted vegetation. The plants to be controlled are often alien species that have disturbed the natural plant and animal communities. As discussed earlier, the ecological risk assessment framework (USEPA 1998) requires that the assessment endpoints be defined for each risk assessment. For aquatic weed control, the assessment endpoint would be different than the general assessment endpoint defined earlier. The assessment endpoint for aquatic weed control would need to be case specific and focus on the key elements of the rehabilitation process. In some cases, shortterm declines in populations may be anticipated because of changes in habitat. The assessment endpoints need to reflect the long-term goal of the rehabilitation process.

It is inevitable that some short-term population level effects on plants and associated animals should occur in the pursuit of a long-term goal characteristic of restoration/rehabilitation projects. For example, Willapa Bay, in the state of Washington, is a large estuary that supports a commercial oyster fishery (Simenstad et al. 1996). In addition, the mudflats are an important staging ground for waterfowl on the Pacific Flyway. *Spartina* sp. (cordgrass) from the eastern coast of the U.S. was introduced into this estuary and has spread across the mudflats. Spreading of *Spartina* sp. has decreased the amount of habitat available for invertebrate populations that are necessary sustenance for migrating waterfowl and to sustain an energy-rich fishery. Control of *Spartina* sp. is difficult, and any vegetation control method will have significant effects on the ecosystem. In this case, meeting the stated goal for the rehabilitation project is paramount, and assessment endpoints should be changed to reflect this goal.

Applications of RU to control emergent aquatic macrophytes can produce greater localized concentrations of RU or glyphosate in water than those from runoff from terrestrial uses. Direct addition of RU to a 2-m-deep water body at the maximum use rate of 4.2 kg a.e./ha yields an instantaneous exposure concentration of 0.68 mg RU/L (0.21 mg a.e./ha). At this level, no TRVs would be exceeded indicating minimal risk. If added to a 1-m-deep water body, the concentration would be 1.4 mg RU/L (0.42 mg a.e./L). The TRVs for aquatic invertebrates and fish were set at 1.9 mg RU/L and 0.84 mg RU/L, and therefore an exceedence of effect values may occur. In shallower waters, the concentration would become greater, as would the hazard quotient. These estimated concentrations for aquatic uses assume no interception by plant material and no dissipation of POEA or glyphosate. Under actual field conditions, these factors and others would significantly mitigate exposure to varying degrees.

Roundup® Risk Assessment

Glyphosate has been used extensively to control aquatic weeds and restore ecosystems affected by introductions of exotic weeds. During this period of use, there have been no documented cases of adverse effects on fish or aquatic invertebrates associated with glyphosate use for this purpose. Several field studies have investigated effects of aquatic weed control applications on aquatic animals (Solberg and Higgins 1993; Findlay and Jones 1996; Simenstad et al. 1996; Linz et al. 1997). No measurable increases in effects on density, abundance, or survival of aquatic invertebrates have been reported from the direct effects of glyphosate in field studies (Haag 1986; Henry et al. 1991; Gardner and Grue 1996; Simenstad et al. 1996, Linz et al 1999). Fewer aquatic invertebrates were observed in Rodeo-treated wetlands, but more aquatic invertebrates were observed in the cattail regrowth areas of Rodeo-treated wetlands relative to controls (Solberg and Higgins 1993). Those authors suggested that the initial decrease in habitat was most likely responsible for the changes observed. Birds that require wetlands for breeding purposes include numerous species of ducks, black terns (Chlidonias niger), and American coots (Fulica americana). These birds favor the open water produced by glyphosate treatment (Linz et al. 1994, 1996, 1997).

VI. Uncertainty Analysis

The data available on RU, glyphosate, AMPA, and the surfactant (POEA) provide a substantial database for the characterization of risk of these components as well as commercial formulations and degradation products to ecological systems. However, because of the complex nature of ecosystems and the infinite variety of circumstances, the database can never be complete. Therefore, an assessment of particular uncertainties where significant improvement in the quality and quantity of information will lead to more accurate hazard assessments should be considered.

The amount of environmental fate and effects data available for the POEA surfactant is limited. Soil and aquatic degradation rates were similar to those of glyphosate, but details of how POEA binds to soil and other environmental particulates is less well understood. Although toxicity information is available for POEA in fish and aquatic invertebrates, toxicity data for birds, terrestrial arthropods, and aquatic plants are limited. The lack of data for aquatic plants may be important in aquatic restoration programs where the safety margins can become small in shallow water.

In some cases, the assessment of risk was confounded by the effects of RU on the habitat of organisms in the treated areas. For example, one researcher measured the migration of beetles out of a treated field (Brust 1990). The migration was not related to avoidance of RU or other toxicological effects; rather, the preferred habitat of the beetles was destroyed. A better understanding of the ecological effects of vegetation management programs will provide a better basis on which to judge effects of herbicides. In addition, many of the tests used

1997 - San A.

Service Street Street

102

to assess toxicity to nontarget arthropods use highly artificial exposure conditions, such as a glass plate, which may not relate well to natural exposure conditions. More research is needed in lab-to-field extrapolation in these studies.

Spray drift is a potential source of exposure for nontarget plants downwind from the treated site. The amount of drift has been extensively studied and is largely a function of environmental conditions, use rate, and application equipment. Regarding effects of drift on nontarget plants, Marrs and Frost (1997) noted that field responses were not easily predicted based on extrapolation from laboratory data. Using the most sensitive species from laboratory evaluations can lead to prediction of more severe effects than are actually observed in the field. Some factors that contribute to mitigating effects in the field may include variation in life-stage sensitivities and interception by vegetation. More research is needed to better understand effects of spray drift on nontarget vegetation under field conditions.

Summary

Roundup[®] Herbicide (RU) and its active ingredient glyphosate have been extensively investigated in ecological toxicity studies to support registrations in various countries and also in many scientific investigations independent of regulatory considerations. The purpose of this study was to review the current state of knowledge on the ecological toxicity of Roundup and glyphosate and to consider this information in a comprehensive ecological risk assessment. A conservative hazard quotient method was used to evaluate risk. The hazard quotient (HQ) was calculated by dividing the maximum environmental exposure concentration derived from modeling or environmental monitoring data by the greatest level of Roundup or glyphosate found to have no effect on survival, growth, or reproduction of the most sensitive nontarget organisms. Roundup, which contains glyphosate and a polyethoxylated tallowarnine surfactant (POEA), was used for acute HQ determination, because exposure to the total formulation was a reasonable assumption. Because of differential rates of dissipation, the individual components of the formulation (either glyphosate or the surfactant) were considered separately for chronic HQs. The risk assessment evaluated both terrestrial and aquatic uses of Roundup. Conclusions of the analysis are as follows.

- 1. Roundup[®] Herbicide contains the isopropylamine salt of glyphosate as the active ingredient and a surfactant (typically polyethoxylated tallowamine) to facilitate plant uptake of the active ingredient. Roundup[®] is a broad-spectrum herbicide and will control many types of herbacious and woody plants. Several formulations of Roundup[®] are used worldwide and may have different amounts of the components.
- 2. Glyphosate in the environment tends to bind tightly to soil and particulate matter and is essentially unavailable to plants or other soil organisms. As a result, glyphosate has little activity in soil, and the herbicidal effects are lim-

ited to foliar contact. In addition, glyphosate is very water soluble and does not partition into animal fats. Consequently, glyphosate does not bioconcentrate in fish or other animals. Less is known about the environmental fates of surfactants, but rates of degradation appear to be similar to glyphosate.

- 3. The risk assessment described here considered terrestrial and aquatic uses of Roundup[®]. Acute risk characterization assumed that organisms were potentially exposed to the intact formulation, whereas chronic risk characterization considered potential exposure to the components of Roundup[®] (glyphosate and the surfactant). This approach allowed the acute assessment to consider acute effects of the surfactant that are greater than glyphosate alone for aquatic animals.
- 4. For terrestrial uses of Roundup[®] (agricultural, forestry, rights-of-way, residential, etc.), minimal acute and chronic risk was predicted for potentially exposed nontarget organisms. This conclusion is based on the conservative hazard quotient analysis that resulted in no HQ values greater than 1. The following taxa were evaluated using the hazard quotient method: aquatic microorganisms, aquatic macrophytes, aquatic invertebrates, warm water and cold water fish, amphibians (tadpoles), soil microorganisms, soil invertebrates, birds, and mammals. Honeybees and other beneficial arthropods and nontarget terrestrial plants were not evaluated using the hazard quotient method.
- 5. Honeybees are not affected by glyphosate formulations, either by ingestion or direct overspray, at maximum use rates. The majority of other beneficial arthropods are unaffected by Roundup[®]. Although screening tests under extreme exposure conditions indicate toxicity of glyphosate formulations to some beneficial arthropods at the maximum use rates, these effects were reduced or eliminated when more realistic exposure conditions were used. These data demonstrate minimal risk to beneficial arthropods in areas adjacent to treated fields. Within treated fields, vegetation changes resulting from herbicide use can lead to significant changes in beneficial arthropod populations.
- 6. Nontarget terrestrial plants in areas adjacent to the treated areas may be exposed to Roundup[®]. From ground applications, small amounts of herbicide may move downwind from treated areas to adjacent nontarget areas via spray drift. However, as glyphosate is not active in soil, potential herbicidal effects will be limited to only those plants very near the treated area that are in a sensitive growth stage at the time of treatment. Aerial applications can result in increased drift relative to ground applications, but recent technological advances have significantly reduced aerial spray drift.
- 7. Greater exposure of aquatic organisms to Roundup[®] is likely during use to control emergent aquatic macrophytes compared to terrestrial uses. Acute and chronic HQ values are less than 1.0 (minimal risk) for all taxa for direct addition of Roundup[®] to 2-m-deep water at the maximum use rate. Acute HQ values can approach or exceed 1.0 in shallow water (0.15 m). Examination of assumptions reveals that degradation, sorption, and interception by target

vegetation of greater than 50% will mitigate the potential for effects in shallow waters. Even in shallow waters, the chronic HQ did not exceed 1. Use of Roundup[®] for aquatic habitat restoration can be safely carried out, but requires consideration of items such as application rate, depth of water, and vegetation coverage.

Acknowledgments

The authors acknowledge the assistance of the following individuals who provided the technical support that allowed this ecotoxicological risk assessment to be conducted: M.J. McKee, L.K. Drake, S.J. Wratten, M.S. Bleeke, K.H. Carr, J.L. Honegger, and S. Haag of Monsanto Company, and U. Klee of CanTox Environmental Inc.

References

- ABC Inc. (1978a) Acute toxicity of technical glyphosate to Daphnia magna. Monsanto unpublished study AB-78-201. Analytical Biochemistry Laboratories, Inc., Columbia, MO.
- ABC Inc. (1978b) Acute toxicity of technical glyphosate to rainbow trout (Salmo gairdnerii). Monsanto unpublished study AB-78-165. Analytical Biochemistry Laboratories, Inc., Columbia, MO.
- ABC Inc. (1978c) Acute toxicity of technical glyphosate to bluegill sunfish (Lepomis macrochirus). Monsanto unpublished study AB-78-123. Analytical Biochemistry Laboratories, Inc., Columbia, MO.
- ABC Inc. (1978d) The effect of glyphosate on the degradation of cellulose, starch, protein and leaf litter in soil. Monsanto unpublished study. Analytical Biochemistry Laboratories, Inc., Columbia, MO.
- ABC Inc. (1980a) Acute toxicity of MON-0818 to bluegill sunfish (Lepomis macrochirus). Monsanto unpublished study AB-80-283. Analytical Biochemistry Laboratories, Inc., Columbia, MO.
- ABC Inc. (1980b) Acute toxicity of MON-0818 to Daphnia magna. Monsanto unpublished study AB-80-284. Analytical Biochemistry Laboratories, Inc., Columbia, MO.
- ABC Inc. (1980c) Acute toxicity of MON-0818 to rainbow trout (Salmo gairdnerii). Monsanto unpublished study AB-80-282. Analytical Biochemistry Laboratories, Inc., Columbia, MO.
- ABC Inc. (1981a) Acute toxicity of MON 0139 to Daphnia magna. Monsanto unpublished study AB-81-074. Analytical Biochemistry Laboratories, Inc., Columbia, MO.
- ABC Inc. (1981b) Acute toxicity of MON 0139 to bluegill sunfish (Lepomis macrochirus). Monsanto unpublished study AB-81-073. Analytical Biochemistry Laboratories, Inc., Columbia, MO.
- ABC Inc. (1981c) Acute toxicity of MON 0139 to rainbow trout (Salmo gairdneri). Monsanto unpublished study AB-81-072. Analytical Biochemistry Laboratories, Inc., Columbia, MO.
- ABC Inc. (1982a) Dynamic 96-hour acute toxicity of Roundup to bluegill sunfish (Lepomis macrochirus). Monsanto unpublished study AB-82-33. Analytical Biochemistry Laboratories, Inc., Columbia, MO.

- ABC Inc. (1982b) Dynamic 48-hour acute toxicity of Roundup to Gammarus pseudominaeus. Monsanto unpublished study AB-82-035. Analytical Biochemistry Laboratories, Inc., Columbia, MO.
- ABC Inc. (1982c) Dynamic 96-hour acute toxicity of Roundup to rainbow trout (Salmo gairdnerii). Monsanto unpublished study AB-82-034. Analytical Biochemistry Laboratories, Inc., Columbia, MO.
- ABC Inc. (1982d) Chronic toxicity of glyphosate to Daphnia magna under flow-through test conditions. Monsanto unpublished study AB-82-036. Analytical Biochemistry Laboratories, Inc., Columbia, MO.
- ABC Inc. (1989a) Flow-through toxicity of glyphosate to rainbow trout (Salmo gairdnerii) for a 21 day duration period. Monsanto unpublished study AB-89-036. Analytical Biochemistry Laboratories, Inc., Columbia, MO.
- ABC Inc. (1989b) 21 Day prolonged static renewal toxicity of Roundup to Daphnia magna. Monsanto unpublished study AB-89-059. Analytical Biochemistry Laboratories, Inc., Columbia, MO.
- ABC Inc. (1989c) 21 Day prolonged static renewal toxicity of glyphosate technical to Daphnia magna. Monsanto unpublished study AB-89-058. Analytical Biochemistry Laboratories, Inc., Columbia, MO.
- ABC Inc. (1989d) Flow-through toxicity of Roundup to rainbow trout (Salmo gairdnerii) for a 21 day exposure period. Monsanto unpublished study AB-89-037. Analytical Biochemistry Laboratories, Inc., Columbia, MO.
- ABC Inc. (1991a) Acute toxicity of AMPA to Daphnia magna. Monsanto unpublished study AB-90-401. Analytical Biochemistry Laboratories, Inc., Columbia, MO.
- ABC Inc. (1991b) Acute toxicity of AMPA to rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss). Monsanto unpublished study AB-90-402. Analytical Biochemistry Laboratories, Inc., Columbia, MO.
- Agriculture Canada (1991) Pre-harvest use of glyphosate herbicide. Discussion document. Pesticides Directorate, Ottawa, Ontario.
- Allan JM, Klein AJ (1983) Roundup herbicide dissipation in cool climate forest soil and leaf litter. Unpublished report MSL-2950. Monsanto Company, St. Louis, MO.
- Asteraki EJ, Hanks CB, Clements RO (1992) The impact of the chemical removal of the hedge-base flora on the community structure of carabid beetles (Col., Carabidae) and spiders (Araneae) of the field and hedge bottom. J Appl Entomol 113:398-406.
- Atkinson D (1985) Glyphosate damage symptoms and the effects of drift. Appendix I. In: Grossbard E, Atkinson D (eds) The Herbicide Glyphosate. Butterworths, London, p 455.
- Banduhn MC, Frazier HW (1974) G 3780A surfactant: biodegradation in natural waters. Unpublished report no. MSL-0488. Monsanto,
- Barrett PRF (1978) The place of glyphosate among aquatic herbicides in Great Britain. Proceedings Roundup Seminar: 24-29. ARC Weed Research Organization, Oxford, United Kingdom.
- Beyers DW (1995) Acute toxicity of Rodeo[®] herbicide to Rio Grande silvery minnow as estimated by surrogate species: plains minnow and fathead minnow. Arch Environ Contam Toxicol 29:24-26.
- Beyers DW (1993) Acute toxicity of Rodea and Valent X-77 to Rio Grande silvery minnow as estimated by surrogate species: Plains minnow, fathead minnow, Hyalella azteca, and Chironomus tentans. US Bureau of Reclamation, Upper Colorado Regional office, Final Report, Feb 12.

第一次的小学校的复数的时代的公司上述这些小学会会会的法律和考虑的问题。

S. A. &.

baagama da

6.999753

and a second state of the
· • • • • • •

- Bidwell JR, Gorrie JR (1995) Acute toxicity of a herbicide to selected frog species. Final report. Prepared for Western Australian Department of Environmental Protection, Westralia Square, 141 St. George's Terrace, Perth, 6000, Australia.
- Biederbeck VO, Campbell CA, Hunter JH (1997) Tillage effects on soil microbial and biochemical characteristics in a fallow-wheat rotation in a dark brown soil. Can J Soil Sci 77:309-316.
- Bio/Dynamics (1979) A three month feeding study of glyphosate (Roundup technical) in mice. Monsanto unpublished study BDN-77-419. Bio/Dynamics Inc., Division of Biology and Safety Evaluation, East Millstone, NJ.
- Bio/Dynamics (1981a) A lifetime feeding study of glyphosate (Roundup technical) in rats. Monsanto unpublished study BDN-77-416. Bio/Dynamics Inc., Division of Biology and Safety Evaluation, East Millstone, NJ.
- Bio/Dynamics (1981b) A three-generation reproduction study in rats with glyphosate. Monsanto unpublished study BDN-77-417. Bio/Dynamics Inc., Division of Biology and Safety Evaluation, East Millstone, NJ.
- Bio/Dynamics (1983a) A chronic feeding study of glyphosate (Roundup technical) in mice. Monsanto unpublished study BDN-77-420. Bio/Dynamics Inc., Division of Biology and Safety Evaluation, East Millstone, NJ.
- Bionomics (1973a) Acute toxicity of Roundup (technical) to Atlantic oyster (Crassostrea virginica). Monsanto unpublished study BN-73-079. Bionomics, Wareham, MS.
- Bionomics (1973b) Acute toxicity of Roundup (technical) to grass shrimp (*Palaemonetes vulgaris*) and fiddler crab (*Uca pugilator*). Monsanto unpublished study BN-73-080. Bionomics, Wareham, MS.
- Bionomics (1973c) Acute toxicity of Roundup to bluegill (Lepomis macrochirus). Monsanto unpublished study BN-73-078. Bionomics, Wareham, MS.
- Blaszcak DL (1988a) Acute oral toxicity in rats/Roundup herbicide. Monsanto unpublished study BD-87-283. Bio/Dynamics Inc., Department of Toxicology, East Millstone, NJ.
- Blaszcak DL (1988b) Acute oral toxicity in rats for glyphosate technical (wetcake). Monsanto unpublished study BD-88-114. Bio/Dynamics Inc., Department of Toxicology, East Millstone, NJ.

Bowmer KH (1982) Residues of glyphosate in irrigation water. Pestic Sci 13:623-638.

- Bozeman J, Koopman B, Bitton G (1989) Toxicity testing using immobilized algae. Aquat Toxicol 14(4):345-352.
- Bramble WC, Yahner RH, Byrnes WR (1997) Effect of herbicides on butterfly populations of an electric transmission right-of-way. J Arboricult 23(5):196-206.
- Branch DK (1981) Acute oral toxicity of MON 0139 to rats. Monsanto unpublished study ML-80-261. Monsanto Environmental Health Laboratory, St. Louis, MO.
- Breeze V, Thomas G, Butler R (1992) Use of a model and toxicity data to predict the risk to some wild plant species from drift of four herbicides. Ann Appl Biol 121: 669-677.
- Brightwell BB, Malik JM (1978) Solubility, volatility, adsorption and partition coefficients, leaching and aquatic metabolism of MON 0573 and MON 0101. Unpublished report MSL-0207. Monsanto Company, St. Louis, MO.
- Brønstad JO, Friestad OH (1985) Behaviour of glyphosate in the aquatic environment. In: Grossbard E, Atkinson D (eds) The Herbicide Glyphosate. Butterworths, London, p 200.
- Brust GE (1990) Direct and indirect effects of four herbicides on the activity of carabid beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae). Pestic Sci 30:309-320.
Roundup[®] Risk Assessment

- Buhl KJ, Faerber NL (1989) Acute toxicities of selected herbicides and surfactants to larvae of the midge Chironomus riparius. Arch Environ Contam Toxicol 18:530-536.
- Burgett M, Fisher G (1990) A review of the Belizean honey bee industry: Final report prepared at the request of The Belize Honey Producers Federation. Department of Entomology, Oregon State University, Corvallis, OR.
- Carlisle SM, Trevors JT (1986) Effect of the herbicide glyphosate on nitrification, denitrification, and acetylene reduction in soil. Water Air Soil Pollut 29:189-203.
- Carlisle SM, Trevors JT (1988) Glyphosate in the environment. Water Air Soil Pollut 39:409-420.
- CCME (1996) A framework for ecological risk assessment: general guidance. The National Contaminated Sites Remediation Program. Canadian Council of Ministers of the Environment, Winnipeg, Manitoba.
- Cessna AJ, Cain NP (1992) Residues of glyphosate and its metabolite AMPA in strawberry fruit following spot and wiper applications. Can J Plant Sci 72:1359-1365.
- Chakravarty P, Chatarpaul L (1990a) Non-target effect of herbicides: I. Effect of glyphosate and hexazinone on soil microbial activity. Microbial population, and in vitro growth of ectomycorrhizal fungi. Pestic Sci 28:233-241.
- Chakravarty P, Chatarpaul L (1990b) Non-target effect of herbicides: II. The influence of glyphosate on ectomycorrhizal symbiosis of red pine (*Pinus resinosa*) under greenhouse and field conditions. Pestic Sci 28:243-248.
- Chaterpaul L, Chakravarty P, Subramaniam P (1989) Ectomycorrhizal effects on nodulation, nitrogen fixation and growth of Alnus glutinosa as affected by glyphosate. Proceedings of an International Workshop on Applications of Biotechnology in Forestry and Horticulture, January 14-16, New Delhi, India.
- Cheah UB, Lum KY, Kirkwood RC (1996) Adsorption-desorption of selected pesticides in two Malaysian soils. In: Proceedings, COST-66 Workshop, Stratford-upon-Avon, p 41.
- Chetram RS, Lucash KJ (1994) Tier 2 vegetative vigor nontarget phytotoxicity study using glyphosate. Monsanto unpublished report MSL-13320. Pan-Agricultural Laboratories, Inc., Madera, CA.
- Christian FA, Jackson RN, Tate TM (1993) Effect of sublethal concentrations of glyphosate and dalapon on protein and aminotransferase activity in *Pseudosuccinea columella*. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 51:703-709.
- Christy SL, Karlander EP, Parochetti JV (1981) Effects of glyphosate on the growth rate of *Chlorella*. Weed Sci 29(1):5-7.
- Cole DJ (1985) Mode of action of glyphosate—a literature analysis. In: Grossbard E, Atkinson D (eds) The Herbicide Glyphosate. Butterworths, London, p 48.
- Cole EC, McComb WC, Newton M, Leeming JP, Chambers CL (1998) Response of small mammals to clearcutting, burning, and glyphosate application in the Oregon coast range. J Wildl Manage 62(4):1207-1216.
- Crisanto T, Sanchez-Martin MJ, Sanchez-Camazano M, Arienzo M (1994) Mobility of pesticides in soils. Influence of soil properties and pesticide structure. Toxicol Environ Chem 45(1-2):97-104.
- Cumming HG, Lautenschlager RA, Kelly CP, Thapa S (1996) Effects of conifer release with Vision[®] (glyphosate) herbicide on moose forage quality (digestible protein). Forest Research Report 139. Ontario Forest Research Institute. (Cited in Sullivan and Sullivan 1997.)
- Dalby PR, Baker GH, Smith SE (1995) Glyphosate, 2,4-DB and dimethoate: effects on earthworm survival and growth. Soil Biochem 27(12):1661-1662.

- Danhaus RG (1984) Dissipation of glyphosate in U.S. field soils following multiple applications of Roundup herbicide. Unpublished report MSL-3352. Monsanto Company, St. Louis, MO.
- Dengler D, Mende P (1994a) Testing of toxic effects of aminomethyl phosphonic acid (AMPA) on the single cell green alga (*Scenedesmus subspicatus*). Unpublished study XX-93-271. Monsanto Company, St. Louis, MO
- Dengler D, Mende P (1994b) Testing of toxic effects of the isopropylamine salt of glyphosate acid on the single cell green alga *Scenedesmus subspicatus*. Unpublished study XX-93-270. Monsanto Company, St. Louis, MO.
- Eberbach PL, Douglas LA (1983) Persistence of glyphosate in a sandy loam. Soil Biol Biochem 15(4):485-187.
- Eberbach PL, Douglas LA (1989) Herbicide effects on the growth and nodulation potential of *Rhizobium trifolii* with *Trifolium subterraneum* L. Plant Soil 119:15-23.
- Edwards CA, Bohlen PJ (1996) Biology and Ecology of Earthworms, Ed. 3. Chapman & Hall, London.
- Edwards GA (1981) Additional information to support the registration of Roundup[®] herbicide. Forest Ecosystem Study, Part I. Special report. Unpublished report MSL-1820. Monsanto Company, St. Louis, MO.
- Edwards WM, Triplett GB, Kramer RM (1980) A watershed study of glyphosate transport in runoff. J Environ Qual 9(4):661-665.
- EG & G Bionomics (1975) Chronic toxicity of glyphosate to the fathead minnow (*Pi-mephales promelas* Rafinesque). Monsanto unpublished study BN-75-129. EG & G Bionomics, Aquatic Toxicology Laboratory. Wareham, MS.
- EG & G Bionomics (1978a) Toxicity of seven test materials to the marine alga (Skeletonema costatum). Monsanto unpublished study BN-78-44C. EG & G Bionomics, Marine Research Laboratory, Pensacola, FL.
- EG & G Bionomics (1978b) Toxicity of seven test materials to sheepshead minnows, (Cyprinodon variegatus). Monsanto unpublished study BN-78-44B. EG & G Bionomics, Marine Research Laboratory, Pensacola, FL.
- EG & G Bionomics (1978c) Toxicity of seven test materials to mysid shrimp, (Mysidopsis bahia). Monsanto unpublished study BN-78-044. EG & G Bionomics, Marine Research Laboratory, Pensacola, FL,
- EG & G Bionomics (1978d) Toxicity of seven test materials to the white sea urchin, Tripneustes esculentus. Monsanto unpublished study BN-78-44A. EG & G Bionomics, Marine Research Laboratory, Pensacola, FL.
- EG & G Bionomics (1980a) Acute toxicity of Roundup to channel catfish (*Ictalurus punctatus*). Monsanto unpublished study BN-80-076. EG & G Bionomics, Aquatic Toxicology Laboratory, Wareham, MS.
- EG & G Bionomics (1980b) Acute toxicity of Roundup to bluegill (Lepomis macrochirus). Monsanto unpublished study BN-80-075. EG & G Bionomics, Aquatic Toxicology Laboratory, Wareham, MS.
- EG & G Bionomics (1980c) Acute toxicity of Roundup to the rainbow trout (Salmo gairdnerii). Monsanto unpublished study BN-80-074. EG & G Bionomics, Aquatic Toxicology Laboratory, Wareham, MS.
- EG & G Bionomics (1980d) Acute toxicity of Roundup to the fathead minnow (*Pime-phales promelas*). Monsanto unpublished study BN-80-077. EG & G Bionomics, Aquatic Toxicology Laboratory, Wareham, MS.

EG & G Bionomics (1980e) Acute toxicity of Roundup to the water flea (Daphnia

magna). Monsanto unpublished report BN-80-079. EG & G Bionomics, Aquatic Toxicology Laboratory, Wareham, MS.

- EG & G Bionomics (1980f) Acute toxicity of Roundup to the water flea (Daphnia magna) with and without continuous aeration. Monsanto unpublished study BN-80-181. EG & G Bionomics, Aquatic Toxicology Laboratory, Wareham, MS.
- EG & G Bionomics (1980g) Acute toxicity of Roundup to the rainbow trout (Salmo gairdnerii) with continuous aeration and without aeration. Monsanto unpublished study BN-80-180. EG & G Bionomics, Aquatic Toxicology Laboratory, Wareham, MS.
- Eggestad M, Enge E, Hjeljord O, Sahlgaard V (1988) Glyphosate application in forestecological aspects. VIII. The effect on black grouse (*Tetrao tetrix*) summer habitat. Scand J For Res 3:129-135.
- Environment Canada (1997) Environmental Assessments of Priority Substances Under the Canadian Environmental Protection Act. EPS/2/CC/3E Chemical Evaluation Division, Commercial Chemicals Evaluation Branch, Environment Canada, Government of Canada, Ottawa, Ontario.
- Estes FL (1979) 90 Day subacute rat toxicity study. Unpublished study IRD-78-174. Monsanto Company, St. Louis, MO.
- Estok D, Freedman B, Boyle D (1989) Effects of the herbicides 2,4-D, glyphosate, hexazinone, and triclopyr on the growth of three species of ectomycorrhizal fungi. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 42:835-839.
- European Council (1993) Annex VI to commission directive 67/548/EEC (on classification and labeling of dangerous substances). Offic J Eur Comm L 110, A68-A70.
- European Council (1980) Directive 80/778/EEC relating to the quality of water intended for human consumption. Offic J Eur Comm L 229,30,8, p 11 (as last amended in OJ L 377,31,12,1991, p 48).
- Evans DD, Batty MJ (1986) Effects of high dietary concentrations of glyphosate (Roundup) on a species of bird, marsupial and rodent indigenous to Australia. Environ Toxicol Chem 5:399-401.
- FDRL (1988) Acute oral toxicity study of glyphosate in Sprague-Dawley rats. Monsanto unpublished study FD-88-29. Food and Drug Research Laboratories, Waverly, NY.
- Felton JC, Oomen PA, Stephenson JH (1986) Toxicity and hazard of pesticides to honeybees: harmonization of test methods. Bee World 67:114-124.
- Feng JC, Thompson DG (1990) Fate of glyphosate in a Canadian forest watershed. 2. Persistence in foliage and soils. J Agric Food Chem 38:1118-1125.
- Feng JC, Thompson DG, Reynolds PE (1990) Fate of glyphosate in a Canadian forest watershed. 1. Aquatic residues and off-target deposit assessment. J Agric Food Chem 38:1110-1118.
- Findlay JBR, Jones D (1996) The integrated control of water hyacinth, *Eichhornia crassipes*, in Africa based on Roundup herbicide treatments. In: Proceedings of the IX International Symposium of Biological Control of Weeds, pp 435-440.
- Fletcher K, Freedman B (1986) Effects of the herbicides glyphosate, 2,4,5-trichlorophenoxyacetic acid, and 2,4-dichlorophenoxyacetic acid on forest litter decomposition. Can J For Res 16:6-19.
- Folmar LC (1978) Avoidance chamber responses of mayfly nymphs exposed to eight herbicides. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 19(3):312-318.
- Folmar LC, Sanders HO, Julin AM (1979) Toxicity of the herbicide glyphosate and several of its formulations to fish and aquatic invertebrates. Arch Environ Contam Toxicol 8:269-278.

the the state

<2011-050-560-50-00-00

- Forestry Canada (1989) Proceedings of the Carnation Creek Herbicide Workshop. Reynolds PE (ed.). Victoria, British Columbia.
- Frank R, Braun HE, Ripley BD, Clegg BS (1990) Contamination of rural ponds with pesticide 1971-85, Ontario, Canada. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 44:401-409.
- Franz JE, Mao MK, Sikorski JA (1997) Glyphosate: a unique global herbicide. ACS Monograph 189, American Chemical Society, Washington, DC, pp 163-175.
- Freedman B (1991) Controversy over the use of herbicides in forestry, with particular reference to glyphosate usage. Environ Carcinog Rev (J Environ Sci Health) C8(2): 277-186.
- Ganzelmeier H, Rautmann D, Spangenberg R, Streloke M, Herrmann M, Wenzelburger H-J, Walter H-F (1995) Studies on the spray drift of plant protection products; results of a test program carried out throughout the Federal Republic of Germany. Blackwell, Berlin.
- Gardner SC, Grue CE (1996) Effects of Rodeo and Garlon 3A on nontarget wetland species in central Washington. Environ Toxicol Chem 15(4):441-451.

والمقابلة والموسط والمتركزة المترك والمتأول والمرافع

eleksi eleksi e

าว่านกระดิตรับนี้สระสาราวัตรายีสระสาร กระชาวออส์ เมิดจังว่า เมิด

al constants

and an an an a

- Gardner SC, Grue CE, Grassley JM, Lenz LA, Lindenauer JM, Seeley ME (1997) Single species algal (Ankistrodesmus) toxicity tests with Rodeo and Garlon 3A. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 59:492-499.
- Gerritse RG, Beltran J, Hernandez F (1996) Adsorption of atrazine, simazine and glyphosate in soils of the Gnangara Mound, Western Australia. Aust J Soil Res 34(4):599-607.
- Glass RL (1987) Adsorption of glyphsoate by soils and clay minerals. J Agric Food Chem 35:497-500.
- Goldsborough LG, Beck AE (1989) Rapid dissipation of glyphosate in small forest ponds. Arch Environ Contam Toxicol 18:537-544.
- Goldsborough LG, Brown DJ (1993) Dissipation of glyphosate and aminomethylphosphonic acid in water and sediments of boreal forest ponds. Environ Toxicol Chem 12:1139-1147.
- Gomez MA, Sagardoy MA (1985) Influence of glyphosate herbicide on the microflora and mesofauna of a sandy soil in a semiarid region. Rev Latinoam Microbiol 27: 351-357.
- Greenpeace (1995) Pesticides in the Ground Water: Results of a Survey of German Public Health Offices in 1994. Greenpeace, Hamburg, Germany.
- Grossbard E, Atkinson D (eds) (1985) The Herbicide Glyphosate. Butterworths, London. Guo P, Choudhary MA, Rahman A (1999) Tillage-induced changes in a silt loam soil under continuous cropping. I. Soil physical properties. Agric Eng J 8(3):149-159.
- Gustafson DI; Bleeke MS (2000) Recalculation of degradation rates of AMPA in US and Canadian glyphosate terrestrial dissipation studies. Unpublished report MSL-16713. Monsanto Company, St. Louis, MO.
- Haag KH (1986) Effects of herbicide application on mortality and dispersive behavior of the water hyacinth weevils, Neochetina eichhorniae and Neochetina bruchi (Coleoptera: Curculionidae). Environ Entomol 15(6):1192-1198.
- Hance RJ (1976) Adsorption of glyphosate by soils. Pestic Sci 7:363-366.
- Hart MR, Brookes PC (1996) Soil microbial biomass and mineralization of soil organic matter after 19 years of cumulative field applications of pesticides. Soil Biol Biochem 28:1641-1649.
- Hartman WA, Martin DB (1984) Effect of suspended bentonite clay on the acute toxicity of glyphosate to Daphnia pulex and Lemna minor. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 33(3):355-361.

Roundup[®] Risk Assessment

- Hartman WA, Martin DB (1985) Effects of four agricultural pesticides on Daphnia pulex, Lemna minor, and Potamogeton pectinatus. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 35(5): 646-651.
- Hassan SA, Bigler F, Bogenschütz H, Boller E, Brun J, Chiverton P, Edwards P, Mansour F, Naton E, Oomen PA, Overmeer PJ, Polgar L, Rieckmann W, Samsøe-Petersen L, Stäubli A, Sterk G, Tavares K, Tuset JJ, Viggiani G, Vivas AG (1988) Results of the fourth joint pesticide testing programme carried out by the IOBC/WPRS-Working Group "Pesticides and Beneficial Organsisms." J Appl Entomol 105:321-329.
- Hayward JC, Mallett MJ (2000) A Laboratory investigation of the effects of glyphosate and its breakdown product AMPA on reproduction in the earthworm *Eisenia fetida*. Monsanto unpublished study CE-1999-257. CEM Analytical Services Ltd., North Ascot, Berkshire, UK.
- Hazleton Lab. (1973a) Eight day dietary LC₃₀—bobwhite quail, technical. CP67375. Monsanto unpublished study HL-73-076. Hazleton Laboratories, Inc., Vienna, VA.
- Hazleton Lab. (1973b) Eight day dietary LC₅₀—mallard ducks, technical. CP67375. Monsanto unpublished study HL-73-075. Hazleton Laboratories, Inc., Vienna, VA.
- Heinonen-Tanski H, Rosenberg C, Siltanen H, Kilpi S, Simojoki P (1985) The effect of the annual use of pesticides on soil microorganisms, pesticide residues in the soil and barley yields. Pestic Sci 16:341-348.
- Henry CJ, Higgins KF, Buhl KJ (1991) Acute toxicity and hazard assessment of Rodeo[®], X-77 Spreader[®], and Chem-Trol[®] to aquatic invertebrates. Arch Environ Contam Toxicol 27:392-399.
- Hernando F, Royuela M, Muñoz-Rueda A, Gonzalez-Murua C (1989) Effects of glyphosate on the greening process and photosynthetic metabolism in *Chlorella pyrenoidosa*. J Plant Physiol 134:26-31.
- Hess FD (1980) A Chlamydomonas algal bioassay for detecting growth inhibitor herbicides. Weed Sci 28(5):515-520.
- Hildebrand LD, Sullivan DS, Sullivan TP (1982) Experimental studies of rainbow trout populations exposed to field applications of Roundup herbicide. Arch Environ Contam Toxicol 11:93-98.
- Hjeljord O (1994) Moose (Alces alces) and mountain hare (Lepus timidus) use of conifer plantations following glyphosate application. Nor J Agric Sci 8(3-4):181-88. (Cited in Sullivan and Sullivan 1997.)
- Hjeljord O, Sahlgaard V, Enge E, Eggestad M, Grønvold S (1988) Glyphosate application in forest—ecological aspects: the effect on mountain hare (*Lepus timidus*) use of a forest plantation. Scand J For Res 3:123-127.
- Holdway DA, Dixon DG (1988) Acute toxicity of permethrin or glyphosate pulse exposure to larval white sucker (*Catostomus commersoni*) and juvenile flagfish (*Jordanella floridae*) as modified by age and ration level. Environ Toxicol Chem 7: 63-68.
- Holck AR, Meek CL (1987) Dose-mortality responses of crawfish and mosquitoes to selected pesticides. J Amer Mosquito Control Assoc 3(3):407-411.
- Holson JF (1990) A developmental toxicity study of MON 0818 in rats. Monsanto unpublished study WI-89-388. WIL Research Laboratories, Inc., Ashland, OH.
- Holson JF (1991) A developmental toxicity study of AMPA in rats. Monsanto unpublished study WI-90-266. WIL Research Laboratories Inc., Ashland, OH.

Horner LM (1990) Dissipation of glyphosate and aminomethylphosphonic acid in forestry sites. Unpublished report MSL-9940. Monsanto Company, St. Louis, MO.

Horner LM, Kunstman JL (1988) Aquatic Dissipation of glyphosate and AMPA in water

1.100

and soil sediment following application of glyphosate in irrigated crop and forestry uses. Unpublished report MSL-8332. Monsanto Company, St. Louis, MO.

- HRC (1972) The acute contact and oral toxicities of CP 67573 and MON 2139 to worker honey bees. Monsanto unpublished study HU85X094. Huntingdon Research Centre, Huntingdon, UK.
- HRC (1977) The acute toxicity of glyphosate to harlequin fish (Rasbora heteromorpha). Monsanto unpublished study HU-77-465. Huntingdon Research Centre, Huntingdon, UK.
- Hutber GN, Rogers LJ, Smith AJ (1979) Influence of pesticides on the growth of cyanobacteria. Z Allg Mikrobiol 19(6):397-402.
- IBR (1991a) Final report. Acute toxicity in earthworms according to OECD 207-test article: technical isopropylamine salt of glyphosate. Monsanto unpublished study IB-91-053. International Bioresearch, Hannover, Germany.
- IBR (1991b) Final report. Acute toxicity in earthworms according to OECD 207-test article: Roundup. Monsanto unpublished study IB-90-571. International Bioresearch, Hannover, Germany.
- IET (1986) Roundup herbicide: acute oral toxicity study in mice. Monsanto unpublished study ET-85-377. Mitsukaido Laboratories, Institute of Environmental Toxicology, Tokyo, Japan.
- Institut Fresenius (1998) Verification and evaluation of glyphosate findings published 1994 in the Greenpeace report "Pestizide im Grundwasser." Institut Fresenius Chemische und Biologiche Laboratorien BmgH, Taunusstein, Germany.
- International Joint Commission (1975) Canadian Water Quality Guidelines. Freshwater Aquatic Life. Task Force on Water Quality Guidelines of the Canadian Council of Ministers of the Environment, Ottawa, Ontario.
- Inveresk Research (1989a) Glyphosate technical: acute oral toxicity (limit) test in rats (IRI project no. 243268). Unpublished report no. 5583 submitted by Cheminova A/S, Denmark Inveresk Research International, Musselburgh, Scotland. (Cited in WHO 1994.)
- Kenaga EE (1973) Factors to be considered in the evaluation of the toxicity of pesticides to birds in their environment. In: Coulston F, Korte F (eds) Environmental Quality and Safety: Global Aspects of Chemistry, Toxicology and Technology as Applied to the Environment, Vol. II. Georg Thieme, Stuttgart, pp 166-181.
- Kirkwood RC (1987) Uptake and movement of herbicides from plant surfaces and the effects of formulation and environment upon them. In: Cottrell HJ (ed) Pesticides on Plant Surfaces. Wiley, Chichester.
- Kishore GM, Jacob GS (1987) Degradation of glyphosate by *Pseudomonas* sp. PG2982 via a sarcosine intermediate. J Biol Chem 262(25):12164-12168.
- Knapek R, Kopes S, Kita I (1986) Toxicological evaluation of N-phosphonomethylglycine. Z Gesamte Hyg 32(9):537-539. (Cited in WHO 1994.)
- Kunstman JL (1983) Glyphosate residues in soybeans and soybean fractions following recirculating sprayer and preharvest topical treatments with Roundup herbicide. Unpublished report MSL-3259. Monsanto Company, St. Louis, MO.
- Lamarca CC (1996) Stubble over the soil: the vital role of plant residue in soil management to improve soil quality. American Society of Agronomy, Madison, WI.
- Lautenschlager RA, Bell FW, Wagner RG, Reynolds PE (1998) The Fallingsnow Ecosystem Project: documenting the consequences of conifer release alternatives. J For 96(1):20-27.

Lethbridge G, Bull AT, Burns RG (1981) Effects of pesticides on 1,3-\beta-glucanase and

urease activities in soil in the presence and absence of fertilisers, lime and organic materials. Pestic Sci 12(2):147-155.

- Linz GM, Bleier WJ, Overland JD, Homan HJ (1999) Response of invertebrates to glyphosate-induced habitat alterations in wetlands. Wetlands 19(1):220-227.
- Linz GM, Bergman DL, Blixt DC, Bleier WJ (1994) Response of black terns (*Chlidonias* niger) to glyphosate-induced habitat alterations on wetlands. Colon Waterbirds 17(2): 160–167.
- Linz GM, Blixt DC, Bergman DL, Bleier WJ (1996) Response of ducks to glyphosateinduced habitat alterations in wetlands. Wetlands 16(1):38-44.
- Linz GM, Bergman DL, Blixt DC, McMuri C (1997) Response of American coots and soras to herbicide-induced vegetation changes in wetlands. J Field Ornithol 68(3): 450-457.
- Liong PC, Hamzah WP, Murugan V (1988) Toxicity of some pesticides towards freshwater fishes. Malays Agric J 54(3):147-156.
- LISEC (1989a) Alga, growth inhibition test. Effect of MON 2139 on the growth of Selenastrum capricornutum. Monsanto unpublished study XX-89-093. LISEC, Study Centre for Ecology and Forestry, Bokrijk, Belgium.
- Livingston CL, Chott KA, Schafer TR (1986) Australian notification base testing requirements for N-(phosphonomethyl)iminodiacetic acid (glyphosate intermediate). Part II: Adsorption/desorption data. Unpublished report MSL-5393. Monsanto Company, St. Louis, MO.
- Lockhart WL, Billeck BN, Baron CL (1989) Bioassays with a floating aquatic plant (*Lemna minor*) for effects of sprayed and dissolved glyphosate. Hydrobiologia 188/ 189:353-359.
- Mackay D, Shiu WY, Ma KC (1997) Illustrated Handbook of Physical-Chemical Properties and Environmental Fate for Organic Chemicals, Vol. V. Pesticide Chemicals. Lewis, New York.
- MacKinnon DS, Freedman B (1993) Effects of silvicultural use of the herbicide glyphosate on breeding birds of regenerating clearcuts in Nova Scotia, Canada. J Appl Ecol 30:395-406.
- Malcolm Pirnie (1987a) The toxicity of glyphosate technical to Anabaena flos-aquae. Monsanto unpublished study XX-88-415. Malcolm Pirnie Inc., White Plains, NY.
- Malcolm Pirnie (1987b) The toxicity of glyphosate technical to Skeletonema costatum. Monsanto unpublished study XX-88-414. Malcolm Pirnie Inc., White Plains, NY.
- Malcolm Pirnie (1987c) The toxicity of glyphosate technical to Navicula pelliculosa. Monsanto unpublished study XX-88-413. Malcolm Pirnie Inc., White Plains, NY.
- Malcolm Pirnie (1987d) The toxicity of glyphosate technical to Selenastrum capricornutum. Monsanto unpublished study XX-88-412. Malcolm Pirnie Inc., White Plains, NY.
- Malcolm Pirnie (1987e) The toxicity of glyphosate technical to Lemna gibba. Monsanto unpublished study XX-88-416. Malcolm Pirnie Inc., White Plains, NY.

Malik J, Barry G, Kishore G (1989) The herbicide glyphosate. Biofactors 2(1):17-25.

- Mann RM, Bidwell JR (1999) The toxicity of glyphosate and several glyphosate formulations to four species of southwestern Australian frogs. Arch Environ Contam Toxicol 36:193-199.
- Marrs RH, Frost AJ (1997) A microcosm approach to the detection of the effects of herbicide spray drift in plant communities. J Environ Manage 50:369-388.
- Marrs RH, Williams CT, Frost AJ, Plant RA (1989) Assessment of the effects of herbicide spray drift on a range of plant species of conservation interest. Environ Pollut 59:71-86.

A CONTRACTOR OF A CONTRACTOR OF A CONTRACTOR OF A CONTRACTOR OF A CONTRACTOR OF A CONTRACTOR OF A CONTRACTOR A

- Marrs RH, Frost AJ, Plant RA, Lunnis P (1993) Determination of buffer zones to protect seedlings of non-target plants from the effects of glyphosate spray drift. Agric Ecosyst Environ 45:283-293.
- Martens DA, Bremner JM (1993) Influence of herbicides on transformations of urea nitrogen in soil. J Environ Sci Health B28(4):377-395.
- Marvel JT, Brightwell BB, Suba L (1974) G 3780A surfactant: biodegradation, plant uptake, and ¹⁴C-distribution. Unpublished report 321. Monsanto Company, St. Louis, MO.
- Maule A, Wright SJL (1984) Herbicide effects on the populations growth of some green algae and cyanobacteria. J Appl Bacteriol 57:369-379.
- Maund SJ, Barber I, Dulka J, Gonzalez-Valero J, Hamer MJ, Heimbach F, Marshall M, McCahon P, Staudenmeier H, Wustner D (1997) Development and evaluation of triggers for sediment toxicity testing of pesticides with benthic macroinvertebrates. Environ Toxicol Chem 16(12):2590-2596.
- Mayer FL, Ellersieck MR (1986) Manual of acute toxicity: interpretation and data base for 410 chemicals and 66 species of freshwater animals. United States Department of the Interior, Fish and Wildlife Service Resource Publication 160. Washington, DC.
- Mead-Briggs M (1990) An evaluation of the toxicity of Roundup to the carabid beetle Bembidion lampros under semi-field conditions. Monsanto unpublished study XX-90-603. Dept. of Biology, The University, Southhampton, Agrochemical Evaluation Unit, United Kingdom.
- Mekwatanakam P, Sivasithamparam K (1987a) Effect of certain herbicides on saprophytic survival and biological suppression of the take-all fungus. New Phytol 106: 153-159.
- Mekwatanakarn P, Sivasithamparam K (1987b) Effect of certain herbicides on soil microbial populations and their influence on saprophytic growth in soil and pathogenicity of take-all fungus. Biol Fertil Soils 5:175-180.
- Mestdagh P (1979) Field soil dissipation studies of Roundup conducted in Sweden and France. Unpublished report MLL-30.033. Monsanto Company, St. Louis, MO.
- Miller JJ, Hill BD, Chang C, Lindwall CW (1995) Residue detections in soil and shallow groundwater after long-term herbicide applications in southern Alberta. Can J Soil Sci 75(3):349-356.
- Mitchell DG, Chapman PM, Long TJ (1987) Acute toxicity of Roundup and Rodeo herbicides to rainbow trout, chinook, and coho salmon. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 39(6):1028-1035.
- Mohamed AI, Nair GA, Kassem HH, Nuruzzaman M (1995) Impacts of pesticides on the survival and body mass of the earthworm *Aporrectodea caliginosa* (Annelida: Oligochaeta). Acta Zool Fenn 196:344-347.
- Moore SB, Diehl RA, Barnhardt JM, Avery GB (1987) Aquatic toxicities of textile surfactants. Text Chem Color 19(5):29-32.
- Morash R, Freedman B (1989) The effects of several herbicides on the germination of seeds in the forest floor. Can J For Res 19(3):347-350. (Cited in Sullivan and Sullivan 1997.)
- Morgan JD, Vigers GA, Farrell AP, Janz DM, Manville JF (1991) Acute avoidance reactions and behavioral responses of juvenile rainbow trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*) to Garlon 4, Garlon 3A and Vision herbicides. Environ Toxicol Chem 10:73-79.
- Morgan MJ, Kiceniuk JW (1992) Response of rainbow trout to a two month exposure to Vision, a glyphosate herbicide. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 48:772-780.

7 安留山德带船船的东西站 计机动

New Street

- Moshier LJ, Penner D (1978) Factors influencing microbial degradation of ⁴C-glyphosate to ⁴CO₂ in soil. Weed Sci 26:686-691.
- Müller MM, Rosenberg C, Siltanen H, Wartiovaara T (1981) Fate of glyphosate and its influence on nitrogen-cycling in two Finnish agriculture soils. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 27:724-730.
- Nagy KA (1987) Field metabolic rate and food requirement scaling in mammals and birds. Ecol Monogr 57:111-128.
- NATEC (1990) Glyphosate: growth inhibition test with algae according to OECD-guideline 201. Monsanto unpublished study XX-90-523. Study NA89 9654. NATEC Institut fur Naturwissenschaftlich Technische Dienste GmbH, Hamburg, Germany.
- Newton M, Howard KM, Kelpsas BR, Danhaus R, Lottman CM, Dubelman S (1984) Fate of glyphosate in an Oregon forest ecosystem. J Agric Food Chem 32(5):1144-1151.
- Newton M, Horner LM, Cowell JE, White DE, Cole EC (1994) Dissipation of glyphosate and aminomethylphosphonic acid in north American forests. J Agric Food Chem 42: 1795-1802.
- Nomura NS, Hilton HW (1977) The absorption and degradation of glyphosate in 5 Hawaiian sugarcane soils. Weed Res 17:113-121.
- NOTOX (1988) Acute oral toxicity of glyphosate in the rat. Unpublished report RCC NTOX 1111/1428 submitted by Agrichem B.V., The Netherlands. 's-Hertogenbosch, The Netherlands, NOTOX—Toxicological Research and Consultancy. (Cited in WHO 1994.)
- NTP (1992) NTP technical report on toxicity studies of glyphosate administered in dosed feed to F344/N rats and B6C3F₁ mice. Toxicity Report Series No. 16. NIH Publication 92-3135 July 1992. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. National Toxicology Program (NTP), Research Triangle Park, NC.
- Ogrowski D (1989) Four-week feeding study of MON 0818 in Sprague-Dawley rats. Unpublished report MSL-9238. Monsanto Environmental Health Laboratory, St. Louis, MO.
- Oppenhuizen ME (1993) The terrestrial field dissipation of glyphosate: final report. Unpublished report MSL-12651. Monsanto Company, St. Louis, MO.
- Oppenhuizen ME, Goure WF (1993) The terrestrial field dissipation of glyphosate in Canadian soils. Unpublished report MSL-12605. Monsanto Company, St. Louis, MO.
- Parkhurst BR, Warren-Hicks W, Etchison T, Butcher JB, Cardell RD, Volison J (1995) Methodology for aquatic ecological risk assessment. RP91-AER. Final report prepared for the Water Environment Research Foundation, Alexandria, VA.
- Paveglio FL, Kilbride KM, Grue CE, Simenstad CA, Fresh KL (1996) Use of Rodeo and X-77 Spreader to control smooth cordgrass (Spartina alterniflora) in a southwestern Washington estuary: 1. Environmental fate. Environ Toxicol Chem 15(6):961-968.
- Payne NJ (1992) Off-target glyphosate from aerial silvicultural applications, and buffer zones required around sensitive areas. Pestic Sci 34:1-8.
- Payne NJ, Thompson DG (1992) Off-target glyphosate deposits from aerial silvicultural applications under various meteorological conditions. Pestic Sci 34:53-59.
- Payne NJ, Feng JC, Reynolds PE (1990) Off-target deposits and buffer zones required around water for aerial glyphosate applications. Pestic Sci 30:183-198.
- Perkins MJ (1997) Effects of two formulations of glyphosate and triclopyr on four nontarget aquatic species: Xenopus laevis, Myriophyllum sibiricum, Lemna gibba, and Tubifex tubifex. M.Sc. thesis. University of Guelph, Guelph, Ontario, Canada.

NAME OF CONTRACTORS

- Piccolo A, Celano G, Arienzo M, Mirabella A (1994) Adsorption and desorption of glyphosate in some European soils. J Environ Sci Health B29(6):1105-1115.
- Pipke R, Schulz A, Amrhein N (1987) Uptake of glyphosate by an Arthrobacter sp. Appl Environ Microbiol 53(5):974–978.
- Preston CM, Trofymow JA (1989) Effects of glyphosate (Roundup) on biological activity of two forest soils. In: Reynolds PE (ed) Proceedings of the Carnation Creek Workshop, Namaimo, 7-10 December 1987. Forestry Canada/British Columbia Ministry of Forests, Victoria, British Columbia, p 122.
- Ragab MTH, Abdel-Kader MKH, Stiles DA (1985) Fate of glyphosate in a sandy loam soil and analysis for residues in field-grown crops. Proc N S Inst Sci 35:67-70.
- Reyna MS (1990) Two generation reproduction feeding study with glyphosate in Sprague-Dawley rats. Unpublished report MSL-10387. Monsanto Environmental Health Laboratory, St. Louis, MO.
- Reyna MS, Ruecker FA (1985) Twelve month study of glyphosate administered by gelatine capsule to Beagle dogs. Unpublished report MSL-4965. Monsanto Environmental Health Laboratory, St. Louis, MO.
- Riley CM, Wisener CJ, Sexsmith, WA (1991) Estimating off-target spray deposition on the ground following the aerial application of glyphosate for confier release in New Brunswick. J Environ Sci Health B26(2):185-208.
- Rowe LD (1987a) The acute oral toxicity of a new formulation of glyphosate in female goats. Monsanto unpublished study VT-80-453. Veterinary Toxicology and Entomology Research Laboratory, Veterinary Research Unit, U.S. Department of Agriculture, College Station, TX.
- Rowe LD (1987b) The acute oral toxicity of the isopropylamine salt of glyphosate (MON 0139) in female goats. Monsanto unpublished study VT-80-451. Veterinary Toxicology and Entomology Research Laboratory, Veterinary Research Unit, U.S. Department of Agriculture, College Station, TX.
- Rowe LD (1987c) The acute toxicity of glyphosate in female goats. Monsanto unpublished study VT-80-450. Veterinary Toxicology and Entomology Research Laboratory, Veterinary Research Unit, U.S. Department of Agriculture, College Station, TX.
- Roy DN, Konar SK, Banerjee S, Charles DA, Thompson GD, Prasad R (1989a) Persistence, movement, and degradation of glyphosate in selected Canadian boreal forest soils. J Agric Food Chem 37:437-440.
- Roy DN, Konar SK, Banerjee S, Charles DA, Thompson GD, Prasad R (1989b) Uptake and persistence of the herbicide glyphosate (Vision[®]) in fruit of wild blueberry and red raspberry. Can J For Res 19:842-847.
- Rueppel ML, Brightwell BB, Schaefer J, Marvel JT (1977) Metabolism and degradation of glyphosate in soil and water. J Agric Food Chem 25(3):517-528.
- Saenz ME, Di Marzio WD, Alberdi JL, del Carmen Tortorelli M (1997) Effects of technical grade and a commercial formulation of glyphosate on algal population growth. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 59(4):638-644.
- Sanchez-Martin MJ, Cristano T, Arienzo M, Sanchez-Camazano M (1994) Evaluation of the mobility of C(14)-labelled pesticides in soils by thin layer chromatography using a linear analyser. J Environ Sci Health B Pestic Food Contam Agric Wastes 29(3): 473-484.
- Santillo DJ, Leslie DM, Brown PW (1989a) Response of small mammals to glyphosate application on clearcuts. J Wildl Manage 53:164-172.
- Santillo DJ, Brown PW, Leslie DM (1989b) Response of songbirds to glyphosate-induced habitat changes on clearcuts. J Wildl Manage 53(1):64-71.

Roundup[®] Risk Assessment

- Santos A, Flores M (1995) Effects of glyphosate on nitrogen fixation of free-living heterotrophic bacteria. Lett Appl Microbiol 20:349-352.
- Servizi JA, Gordon RW, Marten DW (1987) Acute toxicity of Garlon 4 and Roundup herbicides to salmon, *Daphnia*, and trout. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 39(1):15-22.
- SETAC (1994) Guidance document on regulatory testing procedures for pesticides with non-target arthropods (Barret KL, Grandy N, Harrison EG, Hassan S, Oomen P, eds). Society of Environmental Toxiccology and Chemistry (SETAC)-Europe, Brussels, Belgium.
- Sherrick SL, Holt HA, Hess FD (1986) Absorption and translocation of MON 0818 adjuvant in field bindweed (Convolvulus arvensis). Weed Sci 34:817-823.
- Shinabarger DL, Braymer HD (1986) Glyphosate catabolism by *Pseudomonas* sp. strain PG2982. J Bacteriol 168(2):702-707.
- Siltanen H, Rosenberg C, Raatikainen M, Raatikainen T (1981) Triclopyr, glyphosate and phenoxyherbicide residues in cowberries, bilberries and lichen. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 27:731-737.
- Simenstad CA, Cordell JR, Tear L, Weitkamp LA, Paveglio FL, Kilbride KM, Fresh KL, Grue CE (1996) Use of Rodeo[®] and XX-77[®] spreader to control smooth cordgrass (Spartina alterniflora) in a southwestern Washington estuary: 2. Effects on benthic microflora and invertebrates. Environ Toxicol Chem 15(6):969-978.
- Smith AE, Aubin AJ (1993) Degradation of (14)C-glyphosate ins Saskatchewan soils. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 50(4):499-505.
- Smith EA, Oehme FW (1992) The biological activity of glyphosate to plants and animals: a literature review. Vet Hum Toxicol 34(6):531-543.
- Smith NJ, Martin RC, St. Croix RG (1996) Levels of the herbicide glyphosate in well water. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 57:759-765.
- Solberg KL, Higgins KF (1993) Effects of glyphosate herbicide on cattails, invertebrates, and waterfowl in South Dakota wetlands. Wildl Soc Bull 21(3):299-307.
- Soulas G (1992) Biological availability of pesticides in soil: 2,4-D and glyphosate as test cases. In: Anderson JPE (ed) Proceedings, International Symposium on Environmental Aspects of Pesticide Microbiology, Sweden University of Agricultural Science, Department of Microbiology, Uppsala, Sweden, p 219.
- Sprankle P, Meggitt WF, Penner D (1975) Adsorption, mobility, and microbial degradation of glyphosate in the soil. Weed Sci 23(3):229-234.
- Springett JA, Gray RAJ (1992) Effect of repeated low doses of biocides on the earthworm *Aporrectodea caliginosa* in laboratory culture. Soil Biol Biochem 24(12): 1739-1744.
- Stark J (1983) Persistence of herbicides in forest soils. In: Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences. Weeds and Weed Control, Vol. 1. Reports (24th Swedish Weed Conference, Jan. 26-27, 1983). Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Department of Plant Husbandry and Research Information Centre, Uppsala, Sweden 24(1): 275-286.
- Stout L (1990) Chronic study of MON 0818 administered in feed to albino rat. Unpublished report MSL-10468. Monsanto Environmental Health Laboratory, St. Louis, MO.
- Stout LD, Johnson CW (1987) 90 day study of glyphosate administered in feed to Sprague-Dawley rats. Unpublished report MSL-7575. Monsanto Environmental Health Laboratory, St. Louis, MO.
- Stout LD, Ruecker FA (1990) Chronic study of glyphosate administered in feed to albino

rats. Unpublished report MSL-10495. Monsanto Environmental Health Laboratory, St. Louis, MO.

Stratton GW (1990) Effects of the herbicide glyphosate on nitrification in four soils from Atlantic Canada. Water Air Soil Pollut 51:373-383.

- Stratton GW, Stewart KE (1992) Glyphosate effects on microbial biomass in a coniferous forest soil. Environ Toxicol Water Qual 7:223-236.
- Sullivan DS, Sullivan TP (1997) Non-target Impacts of the Herbicide Glyphosate: A Compendium of References and Abstracts, 4th Ed. Applied Mammal Research Institute, Summerland, British Columbia.
- Sullivan TP (1990) Demographic responses of small mammal populations to a herbicide application in coastal coniferous forest: population density and resiliency. Can J Zool 68:874-883. (Cited in Sullivan and Sullivan 1997.)
- Sullivan TP, Sullivan DS (1981) Responses of a deer mouse population to a forest herbicide application: reproduction, growth, and survival. Can J Zool 59:1148-1154.
- Sun F (1987) Evaluating acute toxicity of pesticides to aquatic organisms carp, mosquitofish and daphnids. Plant Prot Bull 29(4):385-396.

Suter GW (1993) Ecological Risk Assessment. Lewis, Chelsea, MI.

- Tasker EJ (1980) Test article—Technical glyphosate: teratology study in rabbits. Monsanto unpublished study IR-79-018. International Research and Development Corporation, Mattawan, MI.
- Tauchi K (1979) Sub-acute toxicity study of CP67573 (N-phosphonomethylglycine) to the rats in dietary administration for 90 days. Monsanto unpublished study IA-79-112. Institute for Animal Reproduction, Ibaragi, Japan. Submitted to FAO/WHO—J-MPR by Monsanto Europe S.A.
- Teske MR, Bird SL, Esterly DM, Ray SL, Perry SG (1997) A user's guide for AgDRIFT[™] 1.0: a tiered approach for the assessment of spray drift of pesticides. Eighth draft. Technical note 95-10. CDI, Princeton, NJ.
- Thomas MW, Judy BM, Lower WR, Krause GF, Sutton WW (1990) Time-dependent toxicity assessment of herbicide contaminated soil using the green alga *Selenastrum capricornutum*. In: Wand W, Gorusch JW, Lower WR (eds) Plants for Toxicity Assessment. ASTM STP 1091. American Society for Testing and Materials, Philadelphia, p 235.
- Thompson J (1989) Chronic effects of sub-lethal levels of dalapon, glyphosate, and 2,4-D amine on the lymnaeid snails *Pseudosuccinea columella* and *Fossaria cubensis*.
 M.S. thesis, Southern University Library, Baton Rouge, LA. (Cited in Christian et al. 1993.)
- Todt K (1991) Effect of the herbicide Roundup on the activity of the microflora of soil. Monsanto unpublished study XX-98-028. NATEC Institut fur Naturwissenschaftlich Technische Dienste GmbH, Hamburg, Germany.
- Tompkins EC (1991) 90 day oral (capsule) toxicity study in dogs with AMPA. Monsanto unpublished study WI-90-354. WIL Research Laboratories, Inc., Ashland, OH.
- Tooby TE (1985) Fate and biological consequences of glyphosate in the aquatic environment. In: Grossbard E, Atkinson D (eds) The Herbicide Glyphosate. Butterworths, London, p 206.
- Tooby TE, Lucey J, Stott B (1980) The tolerance of grass carp, Ctenopharyngodon idella Val., to aquatic herbicides. J Fish Biol 16:591-597.
- Torstensson L (1985) Behaviour of glyphosate in soils and its degradation. In: Grossbard E, Atkinson D (eds) The Herbicide Glyphosate. Butterworths, London, p 137.

118

- Torstensson L, Stark J (1979) Persistence of glyphosate in forest soils. J Weeds Weed Control (Swedish Weed Conf) 20:145-151.
- Torstensson NTL, Lundgren LN, Stenström J (1989) Influence of climatic and edaphic factors on persistence of glyphosate and 2,4-D in forest soils. Ecotoxicol Environ Saf 18:230-239.
- Tu CM (1994) Effects of herbicides and fumigants on microbial activities in soil. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 53:12-17.
- Urban DJ, Cook NJ (1986) Hazard Evaluation Division. Standard Evaluation Procedure: Ecological Risk Assessment. PB86-247657. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Arlington, VA.
- USDA (1989) Final Environmental Impact Statement: Vegetation Management in the Coastal Plain/Piedmont. Appendices, Vols. I, II. Management Bulletin R8-MB-23. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Forest Service Southern Region, Atlanta, GA.
- USDA (1992) Environmental assessment: vegetation management in confier plantations. PL-92-2. Placerville Ranger District, Eldorado National Forest. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Pacific Southwest Region, Camino, CA.
- USDA (U.S. Department of Agriculture) (1996) Herbicides and wildlife habitat (1954-1996). Technical Publication R8-TP 13. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Forest Service Southern Region, Atlanta, GA.
- USDA (U.S. Department of Agriculture) (1997) Final environmental impact statement: vegetation management on electric utility rights-of-way. Allegheny National Forest, U.S. Department of Agriculture—Forest Service, Warren, PA.
- USDI (U.S. Department of the Interior) (1989) Final environmental impact statement: western Oregon program-management of competing vegetation. BLM-OR-ES-89-1-1793. U.S. Department of the Interior, Bureau of Land Management, Portland, OR.
- USEPA (1985a) Hazard Evaluation Division. Standard Evaluation Procedure: Acute Toxicity for Freshwater Invertebrates. PB86-129269. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Washington, DC.
- USEPA (1985b) Hazard Evaluation Division. Standard Evaluation Procedure: Acute Toxicity for Freshwater Fish. PB86-129277. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Washington, DC.
- USEPA (1985c) Hazard Evaluation Division. Standard Evaluation Procedure: Avian Dietary LC₅₀ Test. PB86-129293. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Washington, DC.
- USEPA (1985d) Hazard Evaluation Division. Standard Evaluation Procedure: Avian Single-Dose Oral LD₅₀. PB86-129285. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Washington, DC.
- USEPA (1986) Amended glyphosate registration standard. Internal memo from Mclane DJ, Ecological Effects Branch, Hazard Evaluation Division, to Walters V, Fungicide/ Herbicide Branch, Registration Division. May, 1986. Office of Pesticides and Toxic Substances. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Washington, DC.
- USEPA (1992) Pesticides in ground water data base—a compilation of monitoring studies: 1971-1991. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Washington, DC.
- USEPA (1993a) Reregistration eligibility decision (RED): glyphosate. Office of Prevention, Pesticides and Toxic Substances, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Washington, DC.
- USEPA (1993b) Wildlife Exposure Factors Handbook, Vols. I, II. Office of Research and Development, U.S. Environmental Protecton Agency, Washington, DC.

100-02-02-0

^{这种情绪的}我们们已经没有了。这些好的,你还是要要的。"

1.1.1.4

- USEPA (1998) Guidelines for ecological risk assessment. EPA/630/R-95/002F. Risk Assessment Forum, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Washington, DC.
- Vassilev K (1982) Studies on glyfosat effect on test microorganisms under laboratory conditions. Higiena i Zdraveopazvane 25(4):346-351.
- Wan MT, Rahe JE, Watts RG (1998) A new technique for determining the sublethal toxicity of pesticides to the vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal fungus *Glomus intrara*dices. Environ Toxicol Chem 17(7):14-21.
- Wan MT, Watts RG, Moul DJ (1989) Effects of different dilution water types on the acute toxicity to juvenile Pacific salmonids and rainbow trout of glyphosate and its formulated products. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 43(3):378-385.
- Wang Y, Jaw C, Chen Y (1994) Accumulation of 2,4-D and glyphosate in fish and water hyancinth. Water Air Soil Pollut 74:397-403.
- Washington State DOT (Department of Transportation) (1993) Final environmental impact statement: roadside vegetation management. Appendix B (Draft). Washington State Department of Transportation, Olympia, WA.
- Whitehouse DM, Brown VK (1993) Herbicides in farm forestry: effects on non-target insects. In: Brighton Crop Protection Conference: Weeds, November 22-25, 1993, Brighton, UK. pp 121-126.
- WHO (World Health Organization) (1994) Glyphosate: environmental health criteria 159. World Health Organization, Geneva, Switzerland.
- Wildlife International (1978a) One-generation reproduction study—mallard duck: glyphosate technical. Monsanto unpublished study WL-78-053. Wildlife International Ltd., Easton, MD.
- Wildlife International (1978b) One-generation reproduction study—bobwhite quail: glyphosate technical. Monsanto unpublished study WL-78-052. Wildlife International Ltd., Easton, MD.
- Wildlife International (1978c) Acute oral LD₅₀ of technical glyphosate in the bobwhite. Monsanto unpublished study WL-78-027. Wildlife International Ltd., Easton, MD.
- Wildlife International (1990a) Roundup herbicide: a dietary LC₅₀ study with the mallard. Monsanto unpublished study WL-89-434. Wildlife International Ltd., Easton, MD.
- Wildlife International (1990b) Roundup herbicide: a dietary LC_{50} study with the bobwhite. Monsanto unpublished study WL-89-433. Wildlife International Ltd., Easton, MD.
- Wildlife International (1991a) An acute oral toxicity study with the northern bobwhite. Monsanto unpublished study WL-90-397. Wildlife International Ltd., Easton, MD.
- Wildlife International (1991b) AMPA: a dietary LC₅₀ study with the northern bobwhite. Monsanto unpublished study WL-90-398. Wildlife International Ltd., Easton, MD.
- Wildlife International (1991c) AMPA: a dietary LC₃₀ study with the mallard. Monsanto unpublished study WL-90-399. Wildlife International Ltd., Easton, MD.
- Williams GM, Kroes R, Munro IC (2000) Safety evaluation and risk assessment of the herbicide Roundup and its active ingredient, glyphosate, for humans. Reg Toxicol Pharmacol 31(2):117-165.
- Wcodcock J, Lautenschlager RA, Bell FW, Ryder JP (1997) Indirect effects of conifer release alternatives on songbird populations in northwestern Ontario. For Chron 73(1):107-112. (Cited in Sullivan and Sullivan 1997.)
- Yates WE, Akesson NB, Bayer DE (1978) Drift of glyphosate sprays applied with aerial and ground equipment. Weed Sci 26(6):597-604.
- Yokoyama VY, Pritchard J (1984) Effect of pesticides on mortality, fecundity, and egg viability of *Geocoris pallens* (Hemiptera: Lygaeidae). J Econ Entomol 77(4):876– 879.

Manuscript received October 8, 1999; accepted January 7, 2000.